# EFFECTS OF IONTOPHORETICALLY ADMINISTERED NOREPINEPHRINE IN CAT SOMATOSENSORY CORTEX: MODULATION OF NEURONAL RESPONSES TO CUTANEOUS INPUT AND PROLONGED INCREASES OF GLUTAMATE-INDUCED EXCITATIONS

by

Richard Warren

Submitted to the Faculty of Graduate studies and Research in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Neurology and Neurosurgery McGill University Montréal, Québec, Canada

July, 1990

 $\odot$ 

To my father who would have liked to see this work completed and to my mother who will appreciate it.

#### ABSTRACT

This work describes the neuromodulatory effects of norepinephrine (NE) on single neurons isolated in the somatosensory cortex of halothane-anaesthetized cats. In 46 animals, a sample of 465 isolated neurons were characterized according to the presence or absence of peripheral input, of spontaneous activity and sensitivity to glutamate. The effects of NE were examined in 117 cases using two different paradigms: either the receptive fields of neurons displaying peripheral inputs were stimulated mechanically during NE administration or the effects of NE were studied on the response to iontophoretically-administered glutamate on neurons lacking a receptive field.

In the presence of NE, 54% (63/117) of the neurons were inhibited, 36% (42/117) displayed some increase in neuronal activity and 10% (12/117) were unaffected. Often, the inhibitory effects of NE were more important on the spontaneous activity than on the induced activity producing an increase in the signal-to-noise ratio in 74% (28/38) of neurons. In contrast, when NE produced some excitation, the signal-to-noise ratio was increased in only 38% (11/29) of those cases Inhibited neurons were located predominantly in the middle layers of the cortex while excited neurons were found in upper and lower layers. These results suggest that NE has different functions in different layers of the somatosensory cortex.

After the cessation of NE administration, the response to a peripheral stimulus was increased for more than 5 min in 22% (2/9) of neurons. In contrast, long-lasting increases in the response to glutamate followed NE administration in 70% (31/44) of cases. In this latter group, NE also produced long-lasting decreases

In the ongoing activity in 39% (9/23) of neurons and long-lasting increases in the signal-to-noise ratio in 59% (13/23).

Pharmacological evidence suggests that the inhibitions were mediated by  $\alpha_{2}$ and  $\beta$ -receptors while the excitations and the long-lasting increases in neuronal activity were mediated by  $\alpha_{1}$ -receptors.

#### RESUME

La présente thèse décrit les effets neuromodulateurs de la norépinephrine (NE) sur les neurones du cortex somatosensoriel de chats anesthésiés à l'halothane. Quatre cent-soixante-cinq neurones ont été étudiés dans 46 animaux. Les cellules ont été caractérisées par la présence ou l'absence d'une réponse périphérique, leur activité de base ainsi que par leur sensibilité au glutamate. Les effets de la NE ont été investigués dans 117 cas et deux paradigmes expérimentaux ont éte utilises. Dans le cas des neurones répondant à la stimulation périphérique, la NE etait administree pendant la stimulation mecanique du champ récepteur. En l'absence de champ récepteur, les effets de la NE étaient étudiés sur la réponse au glutamate.

En presence de NE, 54% (63/117) des cellules ont été inhibées, 36% (42/117) excitées alors que 10% (12/117) n'ont pas été affectees. Les effets inhibiteurs de la NE étaient fréquemment plus marqués sur l'activité spontance que sur l'activité évoquée produisant ainsi une augmentation du rapport signal-bruit dans 74% (28/38) des cas. Par contre, le rapport signal-bruit n'a été augmenté que dans 38% (11/29) des cas où la NE produisait une excitation. Les neurones inhibés par la NE étaient localisés principalement dans les couches médianes du cortex alors que les cellules excitées se situaient plutôt dans les couches supérieures et interieures. Ces résultats suggèrent que la fonction de la NE varie selon les couches corticales.

Dans 22% (2/9) des cas, la réponse à la stimulation périphérique a été augmentée pendant plus de 5 min suite à l'administration de NE Un effet similaire a été observé sur la réponse au glutamate dans 70% (31/44) des cas Dans ce dernier groupe, des inhibitions à long-terme de l'activité spontanée ont également été observées dans 39% (9/23) des cellules et une augmentation à long-terme du rapport signal-bruit dans 59% (13/23) des cas.

Les données pharmacologiques obtenues, les effets inhibiteurs de la NE seraient médiés par les récepteurs  $\alpha_2$  et  $\beta$  alors que les excitations et les effets à long-terme seraient dus à une action de la NE sur les récepteurs  $\alpha_1$ ,

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to thank Dr. Robert W Dykes for the confidence he put in me when he accepted me in his laboratory and during the time I worked with him His enthusiasm for research and new ideas has been a continuous motivation for me. Perhaps most importantly, his deference has created in the laboratory an environment where it was always a pleasure to work and I could not have accomplished the present work without that

As well, I thank Dr. Nicole Tremblay who initiated me to microiontophoresis and who's triendship and good sense of humour will always be remembered,

Mr. Serge Leclerc for enduring me even in my bad days and for his friendship,

Ms. Laura Buyan for her help with the surgery in several occasions,

Mr. Philippe Therien for his patience during computer programming and his friendship,

Mr Daniel Cyr, Giovani Filosi and Claude Gauthier who expertly executed the figures in this thesis and Mrs. F. Cantin for the histological preparations,

Ms Karen Brown for her assistance with little things,

The Medical Research Council of Canada for fellowship support, I am also particularly grateful to Ms Lucie Desilets for her support, And finally but infinitely, Ms. Arlette Kolta for everything.

٧ł

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ii
v
⁄i
ii
ii
v
i
1
1
2
2
5
)
)

1.4.1 Long-lasting effects of norepinephrine	21
1.4.2 Functional plasticity.	23
1.5 Somatosensory system.	25
1.5.1 Cutaneous projections to the somatosensory cortex	25
1.5.2 Plasticity in the somatosensory cortex.	27
1.6 Rationale	29
20 METHODS	30
2.1 The technique of microiontophoresis	30
2.1 1 Principle of microiontophoresis	30
2 1.2 Advantages of the technique	32
2.1 3 Disadvantages of the technique	32
2.2 Electrodes	34
2.3 Equipment	35
2.3.1 Recording and data collection	35
2.3.2 Microiontophoresis	35
2.3 3 Tactile stimulation.	37
2.4 Animal preparation	37
2.5 Experimental paradigms	39
2.5.1 Location of the forearm somatosensory cortex .	39
2.5.2 Characterization of the neurons	39
2.5.3 Effects of noradrenergic drugs	41
2.5 3 1 Neurons displaying a receptive field.	41

2.5.3.2 Neurons lacking a receptive field.	42
2 6 Histology.	43
2.7 Data analysis and significance of the data.	44
2.7.1 Data analysis of single neurons	44
2.7.2 Statistical analysis.	45
3.0 RESULTS	47
3 1 The sample	47
3.1 1 Origin	47
3.1.2 Nature	50
3.1.3 Spontaneous activity	53
3 1.3.1 Proportion of spontaneously active neurons	53
3 1 3.2 Frequency of spontaneous activity	55
3 1.4 Sensitivity to glutamate	58
3.2 Laminar analysis of the sample found in the histology	63
3 2.1 Cytoarchitectonic location of the sample	63
3.2.2 Laminar distribution	65
3.2.2.1 Classes of neurons	65
3222 Spontaneously active neurons	68
3.223 Discharge frequencies of spontaneously active	
neurons	70
3.2.2.4 Sensitivity to glutamate	70
3.3 Effects observed during norepinephrine administration	72

3.3.1 Neuronal responses to peripheral stimulation and to	
glutamate pulses.	72
3 3.2 General characteristics of the effects of NE.	77
3.3.3 Inhibitory effects of norepinephrine	79
3.3.3.1 Neurons displaying a receptive field	79
3.3.3.2 Neurons lacking a receptive field	85
3.3.3.3 Time course of the inhibitory effects of	
norepinephrine	86
3.3.4 Biphasic effects of NE	90
3.3.4.1 Neurons displaying a receptive field	90
3.3.4.2 Neurons lacking a receptive field	92
3.3 5 Excitatory effects of NE	94
3.3.5.1 Neurons displaying a receptive field	94
3.3.5.2 Neurons lacking a receptive field	96
3.3.6 Other effects of NE	98
3.3.7 Iontophoretic current of NE required to produce inhibition	
and excitation	99
3.3.8 Laminar distribution of the effects of norepinephrine .	102
3.3.9 Effects of norepinephrine on the signal-to-noise ratio	104
3.3.9.1 Inhibited neurons	105
3.3 9.2 Biphasic neurons	109
3.3.9.3 Excited neurons	110
3.3.10 Effects of noradrenergic agonists	111

3.3.10.1 The effects of oxymetazoline	112
3.3.10.2 Effects of isoproterenol	116
3.3.10.3 Effects of oxymetazoline and isoproterenol on	
the same neurons	118
3.3.11 Effects of noradrenergic antagonists	118
3.3.11.1 Effects of $\alpha_2$ -receptor antagonists	120
3.3.11.2 The effects of $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonist	122
3.3.11.3 Effects of β-receptor antagonists	123
3.4 Long-term effects of norepinephrine	127
3.4.1 Neurons displaying a receptive field	130
3.4.2 Neurons lacking a receptive field	136
3.4.2.1 Spontaneously active neurons	136
3.4.2.2 Neurons lacking spontaneous activity	143
3.4.3 Amounts of norepinephrine necessary to produce long-	
term effects.	147
3.4.5 Laminar distribution of long-term effects	148
3.4.6 Effects of noradrenergic receptor agonists on long-term	
effects.	151
3.4.6.1 Effects of oxymetazoline	151
3.4.6.2 Effects of isoproterenol.	151
3.4.7 Effects of noradrenergic receptors antagonists on long-	
term effects	152
3.4.7.1 Effects of $\alpha_2$ -receptors antagonists	152

3.4.7.2 Effects of B-receptors antagonists.	152
3.4.7.3 The effects of $\alpha$ ,-receptor antagonist.	153

4.0 Discussion	157
4.1 Sample	157
4.2 Spontaneous activity and sensitivity to glutamate.	158
4.3 Laminar distribution of the sample.	160
4.4 Effects observed during norepinephrine administration.	162
4.4.1 Effects of norepinephrine on neuronal excitability	163
4.4.2 Effects of NE on the signal-to-noise ratio.	165
4.5 Long-lasting effects of norepinephrine	168
4.5.1 Specificity of the effect	169
4.5.2 Factors involved in long-lasting effects produced by NE	172
4.5.3 Possible cellular mechanisms	175
4.6 Functional considerations	177

REFERENCES	180
------------	-----

# LIST OF TABLES

.

Table	1: Origin of the sample	48
Table	2: Units isolated in cat somatosensory cortex	51
Table	3: Proportions of neurons spontaneously active	54
Table	4: Spontaneous activity	57
Table	5: Glutamate current required to drive neurons	60
Table	6: Glutamate sensitivity of all classes of neurons	62
Table	7: Cytoarchitectonic location of the penetrations and of the neurons found in the histology	64
Table	8: Neurons affected by NE	78
Table	9: Magnitude of the inhibitory effects of NE normalized as percent of control for spontaneous activity and peripherally evoked activity or response to glutamate	83
Table	10: Magnitude of the biphasic effects of NE expressed as percent of control for spontaneous activity and on peripherally evoked response or response to glutamate	91
Table	11: Magnitude of the excitatory effects of NE expressed as percent of control	97
Table	12: Geometric means of iontophoretic current of NE used to produce inhibitory and excitatory responses	101
Table	13: Changes in the signal-to-noise ratio	106
Table	14: Number and proportions of the effects of NE on the signal-to-noise ratio.	108
Table	15: Number of neurons affected by oxymetazoline	113
Table	16: Numbers of neurons tested with noradrenergic receptor antagonists	119
Table	17: Effects of $\alpha_2$ -receptor antagonists	121
Table	18: Effects of B-receptor antagonists	124

Table 19: Information concerning the 117 cells in the sample used to examine long-term effects of NE.	128
Table 20: Short-term and long-term effects of NE on the spontaneous activity,the evoked activity and the signal-to-noise ratio of neurons with areceptive field.	131
Table 21: Short-term and long-term effects of NE on spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field.	137
Table 22: Short-term (≤5min) and long-term (>5min) effects of NE on neurons lacking a receptive field and spontaneous activity	144
Table 23: Laminar distribution of the long-term effects of NE	149

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Cresyl-violet stained sagittal section through the somatosensory cortex and corresponding reconstruction.	49
Figure 2: Distribution of the frequencies of spontaneous activity	56
Figure 3: Distribution and the magnitude of the threshold current of glutamate required to activate neurons.	59
Figure 4: Laminar distribution of neurons located in the histology	66
Figure 5: Laminar distribution of the probabilities of finding a class of neurons in each layer.	67
Figure 6: Laminar distribution of spontaneously active neurons	69
Figure 7: Laminar distribution of the geometric mean of the frequencies of spontaneous activity and of the threshold currents of glutamate	71
Figure 8: Oscilloscope traces of neurons isolated in the somatosensory cortex.	73
Figure 9: Examples of receptive fields mapped on the forelimb for neurons isolated in the somatosensory cortex.	74
Figure 10: Computer generated spike trains and time interval histograms during the control period.	76
Figure 11: Neuron lacking a receptive field not affected by NE	80
Figure 12. Neuron displaying a receptive field inhibited by NE	81
Figure 13: Mean and maximal inhibitory effects of NE on the spontaneous and induced activities.	84
Figure 14: The average time course of the inhibitory effects of NE	87
Figure 15: Biphasic response of a spontaneously active neuron lacking a receptive field to NE.	93
Figure 16: Effect of the ß-receptor antagonist timolol on a neuron displaying a receptive field that was excited by NE.	95
Figure 17: Laminar distribution of the effects of NE	103

Figure 18: Effects of the $\alpha_2$ -receptor agonist oxymetazoline on a neuron displaying a receptive field
Figure 19: Effects of the $\beta$ -receptor agonist isoproterenol
Figure 20: Long-lasting increase in spontaneous and evoked activity of a neuron displaying a receptive field
Figure 21: Time course of the responses to NE during and after the administration of NE for different classes of neurons inhibited in the presence of NE 135
Figure 22: Inhibitory effects of NE that was not followed by a long-lasting increase in the response
Figure 23: Recovery period for excited neurons in the presence of NE 141
Figure 24: Long-lasting increase in the response to glutamate of a neuron lacking a receptive field excited during NE administration 146
Figure 25: Long-lasting effects of NE blocked by the α,-receptor antagonist benoxathian
Figure 26: Long-lasting increase in the response to glutamate not blocked by the $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonist benoxathian

### LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ACh	acetylcholine
ATP	adenosine triphosphate
cAMP	cyclic adenosine monophosphate
BEN	benoxathian
DAG	diacylglycerol
EPSP	excitatory postsynaptic potential
GDP	guanine diphosphate
GLUT	glutamate
G-protein	guanine nucleotide binding protein
GTP	guanine triphosphate
IDA	idazoxan
IP <sub>3</sub>	inositol 1,4,5 triphosphate
ISO	isoproterenol
LTP	long-term potentiation
NE	norepinephrine
6-OHDA	6-hydroxidopamine
OXY	oxymetazoline
(S)RA	(skin) rapidly adapting
RF	receptive field
(S)SA	(skin) slowly adapting
SOT	sotalol
TIM	timolol
YOH	yohimbine

xvii

•

#### PREFACE

#### Statement of originality

The effects of iontophoretically-administered NE on the response of somatosensory cortical neurons to natural somatic stimulus and to iontophoretically administered glutamate have not been previously described in the cat. NE produced both inhibitory and excitatory effects. These effects are described in detail and are well documented. The time course of the effects on NE on both the spontaneous and peripherally evoked activities has been measured. The laminar distribution of the inhibitory and excitatory effects of NE was also examined to show that the effects of NE differ according to the layer in which a neuron is found. Finally NE produced long-lasting potentiation of the response to somatic stimuli and to glutamate and in some cases of the signal-to-noise ratio. These are novel observations that have significant implications for the understanding of the noradrenergic modulation of somatic information.

#### Assistance by others

During the initial 6 months of this project I was assisted by Ms. Laura Buyan who performed the surgery. In the subsequent 11 months, M. Serge Leclerc helped by performing an occasional surgery. I performed the remainer of the experiments, the data analysis and the thesis preparation. Dr. Dykes provided editorial assistance in the latter endeavour.

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

This thesis describes the effects of iontophoretically administered norepinephrine (NE) on single somatosensory cortical neurons in halothaneanaesthetized cats. It tests the hypothesis that treatment with NE may induce longlasting changes in cortical neuronal excitability and describes the characteristics of the cells affected, including their laminar locations. These experiments were undertaken as part of an exploration of the mechanisms of neuronal plasticity in the somatosensory cortex.

In recent years, it has been shown that the somatosensory cortex of adult animals reorganizes following restricted deafferentation Reorganization occurs through a change in the excitability of neurons in the deafferented cortex. Since NE is a putative neurotransmitter in the cortex which has been implicated in long-lasting changes in neuronal excitability in other regions such as in visual cortex where it has been suggested to be a permissive agent for ocular dominance plasticity, it is a reasonable candidate for an active role in plasticity in the somatosensory system.

As a first step to test the hypothesis that the noradrenergic system might be involved in the plasticity of the somatosensory cortex the effects of iontophoretically administered NE were examined with particular attention being given to any longlasting changes in the excitability of somatosensory cortical neurons. In this context, the introduction provides a brief review of the literature concerning the presence, the effects and the role of NE in the cortex. It does not attempt a comprehensive review of NE effects in the central nervous system nor concern itself with NE and plasticity in other structures such as the hippocampus (see Harley, 1987) but emphasizes only the aspects relevant to the present study.

1

#### 1.1 Norepinephrine in the cerebral cortex.

#### 1.1.1 Noradrenergic innervation.

In a recent review, Foote et al. (1983) related the detailed history of the growth of knowledge about the noradrenergic innervation of the neocortex. Only a brief overview of the historical events are presented here and the reader is referred to this excellent review for further details.

Fuxe (1965) was the first to show histological evidence of the existence of noradrenergic fibres in the cerebral cortex by using fluorescence techniques on freeze-dried tissue sections to visualize catecholamines (Carlsson et al., 1962, Falck et al., 1962; Falck and Owman, 1965). This technique, known as the Falk technique, was used in conjunction with lesions of brainstem structures to show that the soma of origin of the NE fibres innervating cortex fibres were located within the brainstem in well-localized NE-containing cell groups (Anden et al., 1966). These first studies were performed in rats and revealed only a very sparse catecholamine innervation of the neocortex where it was thought the fibres were largely restricted to the molecular layer.

Ungerstedt (1971), using a modified fluorescence technique combined with smear preparations and lesions, provided more evidence that the locus coeruleus was the source of cortical noradrenergic fibres. He suggested also that noradrenergic innervation of the rat cortex was achieved by a dorsal bundle of fibres that curved anteriorly through the septum, travelled caudally within the cingulum bundle, and furnished laterally directed branches that innervated the entire cortex. Since Ungerstedt's study, anterograde transport and more sensitive histochemical procedures have been used to develop a more detailed description of the cerulocortical projection (Bowden et al., 1978; Jones and Moore, 1977; Lindvall and Björklund, 1974; Maeda and Shimizu, 1972; Svensson and Thorén, 1979). It now appears that the pathway through the septal region may be only one of 3 major routes that noradrenergic fibres follow as they enter the cerebral cortex. A lateral route through the ventral amygdalofugal pathway and an intermediate trajectory through the ventral caudate and around the rostral portion of the external capsule have also been described in the rat (Jones and Moore, 1977; Shimizu et al., 1974; Tohyama et al., 1974).

The introduction of the glyoxylic acid histofluorescence method (Bloom and Battenberg, 1976; Lindvall and Bjorklund, 1974) revealed that the catecholamine innervation of the cortex had been greatly underestimated in earlier studies. With this technique the noradrenergic innervation appeared more dense than that previously described (Battista et al., 1972) and was distributed over all six layers of the neocortex (Freedman et al., 1975; Levitt and Moore, 1978; Lidov et al., 1978a, b; Itakura et al., 1981) It is now clear that the locus coeruleus is the primary if not the only source of noradrenergic fibres in several neocortical regions of the rat (Divac et al., 1977; Mizuno et al., 1981).

The use of antibodies directed against dopamine-B-hydroxylase, the final NEsynthesizing enzyme, has revealed an even denser noradrenergic innervation of the cortex in rats (Morrison et al., 1978). The same technique shows that the pattern of noradrenergic innervation possesses a geometric orderliness and distinct laminar pattern of innervation through the lateral cortex. In contrast, the pattern of innervation in medial cortex varies regionally as does its density, changing with cytoarchitectonic boundaries (Lewis et al., 1979; Morrison et al., 1979).

Using the same antibody, Morrison and collaborators (Morrison et al., 1982) found that the NE unnervation of primate cortex exhibited a greater degree of regional variation in density and pattern than that observed in the rat cortex although a strong tangential, intracortical trajectory similar to that observed in the rat was a dominant feature of the noradrenergic innervation of the primate brain. In the somatosensory cortex immunoreactive fibres were present in all 6 cortical layers. Layer I contained tangential, radial and oblique fibres. Radial fibres were also observed in layers II and III but in addition, short tortuous axon segments as well as long tangential fibres were observed. The innervation appeared dense and terminal-like in layers IV and V and included axon segments of varying length and orientation. Layer VI was characterized by a band of tangential fibres located dorsal to the white matter.

At an ultrastructural level, the proportion of noradrenergic terminals that appear to form synaptic contacts in the cortex varies greatly among different studies. Descarries and collaborators (Descarries et al., 1977; Lapierre et al., 1973; Séguéla et al., 1990) found that in rat frontal cortex very few terminals formed synaptic contacts. In single thin sections, only 5% of noradrenergic varicosities labelled with tritiated NE appeared to form synaptic complexes with their target cells (Descarries et al., 1977). In contrast, 50% of unlabelled terminals in the same sections made

typical synaptic contacts. Recently these initial findings were confirmed using immunocytochemistry with an antiserum against NE (Séguéla et al., 1990); only 7% of immunostained varicosities examined in single sections formed synaptic junctions. The data extrapolated from the examination of serial thin sections suggested that not more than 17 to 26% of the total noradrenergic varicosities actually formed junctional complexes. In comparison, 98% of unlabelled varicosities examined in serial sections appeared to form synapses. These data support the possibility of a diffuse release of cortical NE into extracellular space.

Others have found that a much larger proportion of NE terminals formed synapses. Molliver et al (1982) reported that 40% of dopamine-ß-hydroxylase positive varicosities formed synapses in the rat somatosensory cortex. In the deep layers of adult rat visual cortex, a large proportion of terminals labelled with tritiated NE were found to form synaptic junctions (Parnavelas et al., 1983, Parnavelas and McDonald, 1985). Papadopoulos and collaborators (Papadopoulos et al., 1987, 1989) used the same antiserum as Séguéla et al. (1990) and found that 25% of noradrenergic terminals in single section formed synaptic contacts in contrast to the 7% found by Séguéla et al. (1990).

The discrepancies between the different studies appears to come from the differences between the criteria used to define synaptic contacts. Séguéla et al. (1990) seem to have applied very rigorous criteria and despite that fact found that 98% of the unlabelled varicosities had characteristics of synaptic contacts, a fact suggesting that their estimation might be closer to reality.

5

#### 1.1.2 Laminar distribution of noradrenergic receptors.

Noradrenergic receptors are present both in the periphery and in the central nervous system. The first evidence that there was more than one type of adrenoceptor was provided by Dale (1906) who suggested that adrenaline might be acting at two different 'myoneural junctions' to produce its excitatory and inhibitory actions. Ahlquist (1948) was the first to introduce the subclassification of adrenoceptors as  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -adrenoceptors based of the differences in potency of various catecholamines in a variety of tissues. In, 1967, Lands and coworkers (Lands et al., 1967) proposed a subdivision of  $\beta$ -adrenoceptors into  $\beta_1$ - and  $\beta_2$ -adrenoceptors based on the relative potencies of agonists. Their classification is still in use today.

Langer (1974) proposed that  $\alpha$ -receptors should be classified according to their postsynaptic ( $\alpha_1$ ) or presynaptic ( $\alpha_2$ ) location. Berthelsen and Pettinger (1977) proposed a classification according to the function of the receptors, arguing that  $\alpha_1$ receptors are excitatory and  $\alpha_2$ -receptors are inhibitory. The presence of  $\alpha_1$ -,  $\alpha_2$ -,  $\beta_1$ -, and  $\beta_2$ -adrenoceptors in the cerebral cortex is well documented and all 4 subtypes have been found in significant numbers in several different cortical areas (see Reader et al., 1988 for review). The laminar distribution of adrenergic receptors in various regions of the cortex has been visualized in autoradiographic studies using specific labelled ligands.

In the rat somatosensory cortex, the binding of the specific  $\alpha_1$ -antagonist [<sup>a</sup>H]prazosin appeared relatively high in layers I and V while low levels were found in layer VI (Rainbow and Biegon, 1983). The pattern appeared similar in the motor cortex, but the levels of binding were generally higher than in the somatosensory

cortex. In rat visual cortex, [<sup>3</sup>H]prazosin binding was significantly higher in layer I and the lowest levels were found in layer II-III while layers IV to VI contained intermediate levels of binding (Schliebs and Godicke, 1988). Using a different ligand, Jones et al. (1985) found a denser band of labelling in layer V of rat frontal and parietal cortex corroborating the report of Rainbow and Biegon (1983). But in that case, labelling was present in two bands located above and below the soma of layer V pyramidal cells, corresponding to layers Va and Vb. In cat cerebral cortex, Palacios et al. (1987) reported that the laminar distribution of  $\alpha_1$ -receptors was similar to that found in the rat with a characteristic dark band in layers I and V. In the ferret visual cortex, Goffinet and Rockland (1985) found a high level of  $\alpha_1$ receptors in superficial layers and in layer IV suggesting that there are variations between species (see also Palacios et al., 1987).

The distribution of  $\alpha_2$ -receptors appeared similar to that of  $\alpha_1$ -receptors in rat visual cortex (Schliebs and Godicke, 1988). High levels of [<sup>3</sup>H]clonidine binding were found in layer I, low levels in layers II-III and intermediate levels in layers IV through VI. Using [<sup>3</sup>H]p-aminoclonidine as a specific ligand, Young and Kuhar (1980) noted that in general, higher levels of  $\alpha_2$ -receptor binding were found in the more superficial layers of the cerebral cortex.

Levels of  $\beta$ -receptor binding appeared very high in layers I to III in cat visual cortex (Shaw et al., 1986). Low levels were found in layers IV and V while in layer VI binding was intermediate. In rat visual cortex, the density of  $\beta$ -receptors was the highest in layers I and IV tollowed by layer II-III while the lowest levels were found in layers V and VI (Schliebs and Godicke, 1988). In the rat frontoparietal cortex,

receptors labelled with the mixed  $\beta$ -antagonist [<sup>125</sup>I]pindolol were found in about the same density in layer I, IV and VI (Rainbow et al., 1984). In that study, the indirect visualization of  $\beta$ -receptors subtypes was made by the displacement of [<sup>125</sup>I]pindolol with specific  $\beta_1$ - and  $\beta_2$ -receptors antagonists. The density of  $\beta_1$ -receptors appeared to be higher than  $\beta_2$ -receptors in layers I and VI while the same proportion of  $\beta_1$ -and  $\beta_2$ -receptors was found in layer IV. In ferret visual cortex high levels of  $\beta_1$ -receptor binding were present in supra- and infragranular layers while layer IV corresponded to a band a very low density of binding (Goffinet and Rockland, 1985).

In the cat, the pattern of  $\beta_1$ -receptors was similar to that of the ferret and  $\beta_2$ receptors binding were found in high densities in layers I to III and binding appeared evenly distributed in layers IV to VI (Aoki et al., 1986). Using an antiserum raised against  $\beta$ -receptors that appeared to bind mostly to  $\beta_2$ -receptors, Aoki et al. (1987) found in the rat somatosensory cortex a distribution similar to the distribution seen in the visual cortex. In rat somatosensory cortex, high levels of  $\beta_2$ -receptors appeared to be specifically associated with the posteromedial barrel subfield (Vos et al., 1985)

In general,  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -receptors appear to have different laminar distributions. While high densities of both types of receptors were found in layer I,  $\alpha_1$ -receptors appear to be present in large amounts in layer V of sensorimotor cortex and  $\beta$ receptors were found in significant amounts in layers II-III while low levels of  $\beta$ receptors were consistently found in layer IV. 1.2 The effects of norepinephrine in the cerebral cortex and in other areas of the central nervous system.

1.2.1 Iontophoretic studies showing predominantly inhibitory effects.

Krnjevic and Phillis (1963b) studied the effects of several amines in the cerebral cortex of cats anaesthetized with allobarbitone, ether or chloralose and in a few cases in unanesthetized 'cerveau isolé' preparations. Epinephrine was found to depress both the spontaneous activity and the response to glutamate. They also noted that in contrast to dopamine, large amounts of epinephrine frequently produced a delayed excitation. NE was reported to produce effects similar to those observed with epinephrine but that it was a much weaker agent.

Foote and collaborators (Foote et al., 1975) reported the effects of NE on acoustically evoked activity in auditory cortical cells of awake monkeys. The responses were evoked by playing recordings of various vocalizations of the species studied. The iontophoretic administration of NE inhibited both spontaneous and acoustically evoked activities in all 28 neurons tested. In 75% of the neurons, the decrease induced by NE was more important on the spontaneous than on the evoked activity and the authors concluded that one possible role of NE might be to enhance the evoked activity to spontaneous activity ratio in the output of the neurons. This concept is now well known as the increase in signal-to-noise ratio produced by NE and it has been reported by a number of workers to occur in various regions of the brain.

Waterhouse, Woodward and their collaborators (Waterhouse and Woodward, 1980; Waterhouse et al., 1980, 1981) studied the effects of NE in the somatosensory cortex of halothane anaesthetized rat. As in the auditory cortex of monkeys, a major effect of NE appeared to be its capacity to increase the signal-to-noise ratio by producing a more important inhibition of the spontaneous activity than of the peripherally-evoked activity. Further, in 12 of 41 (29%) neurons studied, NE produced a net increase in evoked activity but these excitations rarely exceeded 25% of the control response. In 27 of 32 (82%) neurons tested, NE also increased the postexcitatory depression of activity that immediately followed the response to peripheral stimulation. The excitatory effects of NE were observed in a larger proportion of neurons located in the lower layers than in the middle and upper layers while the other effects of NE appeared to be evenly distributed in all layers of the somatosensory cortex. The effects of NE usually lasted less than 5 min. The increase in signal-to-noise ratio appeared to be the result of an activation of  $\alpha$ receptors since the  $\alpha$ -receptor agonist phenylephrine mimicked the effects of NE and because those effects could be reversibly blocked by the  $\alpha$ -receptor antagonist phentolamine (Waterhouse et al., 1981, 1982). The increase in the postexcitatory inhibition was mimicked by the  $\beta$ -receptor agonist isoproterenol and was blocked by the ß-receptor antagonist sotalol. Recently, Waterhouse et al. (1988) showed that, like the iontophoretic administration of NE, the electrical stimulation of the nucleus locus coeruleus 50 to 600ms before the stimulation of the receptive field enhanced the signal-to-noise ratio and the postexcitatory inhibition following tactile stimulation in the somatosensory cortex of halothane anaesthetized rats.

Although NE was usually inhibitory in rat somatosensory cortex in vivo, when somatosensory cortical slices were maintained in vitro, NE potentiated the responses to glutamate in 51 of 54 (94%) neurons and to ACh in 6 of 9 (67%) cases (Mouradian et al., 1988). In 8 neurons, iontophoretically administered glutamate produced strong excitatory responses to pulses of glutamate in the presence of NE that were otherwise subthreshold. The potentiating effects of NE were blocked by the  $\alpha$ -receptor antagonist phentolamine and could be mimicked by the iontophoretic administration of the protein kinase C activator, phorbol 12,13 diacetate, suggesting that the potentiation was mediated by an  $\alpha$ -receptor linked to the intracellular activation of protein kinase C. The potentiating effects of NE were also observed when NMDA receptors were selectively activated (Mouradian et al., 1989).

In the visual cortex of cats and kittens anaesthetized with nitrous oxide and halothane, NE was found to inhibit 43 of 60 (72%) neurons responding to visual stimuli (Videen et al., 1984). In another 3 (5%) neurons an excitation was observed. In the visual cortex of urethane anaesthetized rats, NE depressed the ongoing activity in 60 of 64 (94%) cells and produced an increase in 6% of cases. In the presence of NE, the visually evoked activity was decreased in 97 of 118 (82%) and increased in 9% of neurons (Kolta et al., 1987; Kolta and Reader, 1989). The signal-to-noise ratio was increased by more than 20% in 20 of 37 (54%) neurons tested and it was decreased in only 8% (Kolta and Reader, 1989). The effects of NE lasted for an average of 3.5 min suggesting that most of the effects of NE lasted less than 5 min. In that study, the  $\alpha_2$ -receptor agonists clonidine and oxymetazoline and the  $\beta$ -receptor agonist idazoxan consistently blocked the effects of NE while the  $\beta$ -receptor antagonist sotalol did not. The authors concluded that most of the inhibitory effects

of NE were mediated by  $\alpha_2$ -receptors although some inhibition might have been  $\beta$ mediated. The mixed  $\alpha_1$ - $\alpha_2$ -receptor agonist phenylephrine induced excitation more often (28% of 25 neurons) than any other drug tested and since the effects mediated by  $\alpha_2$ -receptors was inhibition, it was suggested that the excitation was probably mediated by  $\alpha_1$ -receptors (Kolta et al., 1987; Kolta and Reader, 1989).

Other studies have also reported that the predominant effect of NE in the cerebral cortex was an inhibition of the spontaneous activity (Olpe et al. 1980; Reader et al. 1979). In the hippocampus, NE has also been shown to produce mainly inhibitory effects (Curet and de Montigny, 1988a; Segal and Bloom 1974a, b) that appeared to be inediated by  $\alpha_2$ -receptor when NE was administered iontophoretically and by  $\alpha'$ -receptor when the locus coeruleus was stimulated (Curet and de Montigny 1988a, b).

#### 1.2.2 Iontophoretic studies showing predominantly excitatory effects.

In the studies reported above, the major effect of NE in the cerebral cortex was inhibition and excitatory effects were observed in only a few cases. In other studies the iontophoretic administration of NE appeared to induce mainly excitation. In the somatosensory cortex of halothane-anaesthetized rats, Bevan et al. (1977) found that iontophoretically administered NE produced an increase in the ongoing discharge in 66% of 194 neurons tested while depression in the activity was observed in 34% of cases. During the administration of the  $\alpha$ -receptor agonists phenylephrine (n=78) and methoxamine (n=11) all neurons were excited while in the presence of the  $\beta$ -agonist salbutamol (n=16) only inhibition was observed. The excitatory effects of NE and of the  $\alpha$ -receptor agonist were reversibly blocked by the  $\alpha$ -receptor antagonists phentolamine and phenoxybenzamine. The  $\beta$ -receptor antagonist sotalol blocked the inhibitory effect of the mixed  $\alpha$ - $\beta$ -receptor agonist isoprenaline, but in some cases, it could also antagonize excitatory responses to adrenoceptor agonists. The authors concluded that the excitatory effects of NE were  $\alpha$ -mediated while  $\beta$ receptors mediated the inhibition although it was not clear if some of the excitation was not  $\beta$ -mediated. In another study from the same laboratory, Szabadi et al (1977) found that, in halothane-anaesthetized cat somatosensory cortex, the ongoing activity was also increased in the presence of NE but that the probability of observing an excitation was negatively correlated with the level of spontaneous firing rate. For example, virtually all neurons displaying spontaneous activity lower than 5 impulses/s were excited by NE while less than 60% of the neurons with an ongoing discharge greater than 31 impulses/s were excited. Similar relationships were observed between the ongoing discharge and the excitatory effects of serotonin and mescaline.

Armstrong-James and Fox (1983) reported that NE enhanced the ongoing activity in a 8 of 36 neurons located  $800\mu$ m or more below the pial surface in the somatosensory cortex of urethane-anaesthetized rats. In that study, the concentration of NE at the tip of the electrode was monitored continuously and excitation occurred only with very low concentrations of NE. In 6 cases higher concentrations reversed the effect to an inhibition. The effects of NE on peripheral input were not studied.

Excitations have also been observed in other brain regions. In the lateral geniculate nucleus of chloral hydrate-anaesthetized rats, the spontaneous activity was increased at least two-fold in 175 of 191 (92%) cells tested. The remaining neurons were unresponsive or displayed a smaller increase during the iontophoretic

administration of NE (Rogawski and Aghajanian, 1980). Some experiments were also performed in an unanesthetized 'cerveau isolé' preparation where the responses to NE were similar to those observed in anaesthetized animals, however in this preparation neurons appeared to be more sensitive to NE than in the intact animal. From the relative potency of various adrenergic agonists and antagonists, the authors concluded that the excitations were mediated by  $\alpha_1$ -receptors. In chloral hydrateanaesthetized rats, Baraban and Aghajanian (1980) iontophoretically administered NE to 44 neurons in the dorsal raphe nucleus and found that small amounts of NE produced mainly an increase in the spontaneous activity of dorsal raphe neurons while higher doses resulted in inhibition. The relative potency of adrenergic drugs suggested that the excitatory effects of NE were mediated by  $\alpha_1$ -receptors. Evidence that inhibitory effects were mediated by  $\alpha_2$ -receptor was reported in subsequent studies (Marawaha and Aghajanian, 1982; Freedman and Aghajanian, 1984). In the rat facial nucleus, Menkes et al. (1980) found that subthreshold pulses of glutamate induced a response in presence of NE and that this effect was mediated by  $\alpha$ receptor.

The responses to the electrical stimulation of lateral preoptic area were enhanced in a majority of neurons in rat lateral hypothalamus in the presence of NE (Sessler et al., 1988). Neurons with no or very low spontaneous activity were more likely to be enhanced than neurons displaying a high spontaneous discharge.

The differences between those studies showing predominantly excitatory effects of NE and those showing predominantly inhibitory effects are difficult to reconcile, but several things are consistent in both sets of studies First, inhibition is

attributed to  $\alpha_2$ - or  $\beta$ -receptors and excitation is attributed to  $\alpha_1$ -receptors. Second, excitation is more common in deeper layers than in the more superficial layers of cortex. One step towards the reconciliation of these sets of data is to suggest that the studies finding predominantly excitation may have selected their neurons from deeper layers than those showing predominantly inhibitory effects. Another step is to recognize that the distribution and relative proportion of the receptor types found on cortical neurons vary in different cortical areas and layers. Further, the levels of monoamines in cortex can vary as much as a factor of 10 due to seasonal changes (Kabani et al., 1990) and those changes might be paralleled by changes in receptors. Thus it is important to recognize that there are several receptors for NE in cortical tissues and that complex interactions among them may determine the net effect of NE release in cortex. In addition it must be recognized that variables related to the experimental design may influence neuronal response and that adequate controls must be performed.

#### 1.2.3 Intracellular studies.

The ionic mechanisms of the response to NE have been extensively studied in rat hippocampal slice preparations. Segal (1981) found that the topical application (5 to 20nl droplets on the surface of the slice) of NE caused a slight hyperpolarization associated with a decrease in input resistance in CA1 neurons. A decrease in the spontaneous discharge and a reduction of the excitatory post-synaptic potentials (EPSPs) produced by the stimulation of the Schaffer collaterals were also observed. Since the hyperpolarization induced by NE was reduced in low Cl medium and ouabain and low temperature also decreased markedly the response to NE, Segal (1981) concluded that two mechanisms were involved in the action of NE: the activation of a Cl conductance and the activation of a Na<sup>+</sup>-K<sup>+</sup> pump. The action of NE appeared also to be independent of extracellular calcium concentration. The βagonist isoproterenol mimicked the effects of NE and the β-antagonist sotalol produced a reduction of the neuronal response to NE suggesting β-mediated effects of NE. The membrane permeant cAMP analogue, 8-Br cAMP, also mimicked the effects of NE suggesting that cAMP was the second messenger.

Madison and Nicoll (1982, 1986a, b) found that the accommodation of CA1 pyramidal cells was markedly attenuated during the bath application of NE in the rat hippocampal slice preparation. The number of action potentials observed with a given pulse of depolarizing current or of glutamate was markedly increased in the presence of NE. In many cases NE produced a slight hyperpolarization of membrane resting potential associated with a decrease in input resistance. In some cases, the hyperpolarization was followed by a depolarization accompanied by a decrease in input resistance. The most striking effect of NE was to markedly reduce the slow calcium-activated potassium after-hyperpolarization that followed a train of action potentials (Madison and Nicoll, 1986a). The calcium current was not affected by NE suggesting that NE acted through a mechanism other than blocking the calcium channels. This effect of NE appeared to be mediated by  $\beta_i$ -receptors since it was reversibly blocked by the  $\beta_i$ -receptor antagonists and mimicked by a  $\beta_i$ -receptor agonist while  $\alpha$ - or  $\beta_2$ -receptor drugs produced no effect. Furthermore, the  $\alpha$ -receptor agonists phenylephrine and clonidine mimicked the hyperpolarizing effects

of NE while the  $\beta$ -receptor agonist isoprenaline produced a depolarization. These results suggested that the hyperpolarization was  $\alpha$ -mediated and the depolarization was  $\beta$ -mediated (Madison and Nicoll, 1986a). In a companion paper, Madison and Nicoll (1986b) found evidence that the effects mediated by  $\beta$ -receptors were linked to the intracellular production of cAMP. The extracellular administration of the cAMP analogue, 8-Br cAMP, mimicked the depolarizing effects of NE and also produced a reduction of the afterhyperpolarization without reducing calcium currents. The intracellular injection of cAMP also mimicked these effects while extracellular administration failed to produce such effects. These effects of NE mediated by  $\beta$ -receptors have been confirmed by other studies on CA1 pyramidal neurons (Haas and Konnerth, 1983; Sah et al., 1985) and in granule cells of the dentate gyrus (Haas and Rose, 1987) in the rat hippocampal slice preparation.

More recently, Foehring and collaborators (Foehring et al., 1989) examined the effects of NE on large pyramidal neurons in layer V of cat motor cortex in a brain slice preparation. In that preparation NE usually caused a small depolarization while hyperpolarizations were seldom observed. Like the effect found in the hippocampus, NE reduced markedly the slow calcium-activated potassium afterhyperpolarization but the input resistance was not affected. In addition, NE also blocked the sodium-dependent portion of the slow after-hyperpolarization. The net effect of NE was an increase in cell excitability; neurons exhibited steady repetitive firing to depolarizing currents that were ineffective in the absence of NE. Results obtained with different noradrenergic agonists and antagonists suggested that as observed in the hippocampus, the reduction of the slow calcium-dependent potassium
current was mediated by B-receptors.

The ionic mechanisms underlying the actions of NE mediated by  $\alpha$ -receptors have been studied in more detail in other regions of the brain. In locus coeruleus neurons recorded <u>in vivo</u>, the activation of  $\alpha_2$ -receptors with clonidine produced an hyperpolarization that was associated with a decrease in membrane input resistance (Aghajanian and VanderMaelen, 1982). In rat locus coeruleus neurons recorded <u>in</u> <u>vitro</u>, Williams et al. (1985) found also that clonidine, like NE, produced membrane hyperpolarization which was blocked by  $\alpha_2$ -receptor antagonists. An increase in potassium conductance was suggested to be the mechanism underlying the hyperpolarization mediated by  $\alpha_2$ -receptors in locus coeruleus neurons (Aghajanian and VanderMaeler, 1982; Egan et al., 1983, Williams et ., 1985). Hyperpolarizations mediated by  $\alpha_2$ -receptors were also demonstrated in sympathetic (Brown and Caulfield, 1979) and parasympathetic (Nakamura et al., 1984) neurons.

The activation of  $\alpha$ ,-receptors caused a depolarization associated with a decrease in membrane conductance, presumably to potassium ions in motorneurons in the facial nucleus (Aghajanian and Rogawski, 1983). Nakamura et al. (1984) recording intracellularly in parasympathetic neurons found that the depolarizations produced by NE were mediated by  $\alpha$ ,-receptors since they were blocked by the  $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonist prazosin. In voltage-clamp studies of dorsal raphe neurons in vitro, the activation of  $\alpha$ -receptors with the mixed  $\alpha$ -agonist phenylephrine was shown to suppress both the resting potassium current and an early transient potassium current that resembled the previously described A-current (Aghajanian, 1985). This effect was blocked by the  $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonist prazosin suggesting that

it was  $\alpha$ -mediated. Using the same preparation and pharmacological approach, Freedman and Aghajanian (1987) showed that the activation of  $\alpha_1$ -receptors increased also the duration of the afterhyperpolarization possibly by increasing the duration of the calcium-dependent potassium current, but the calcium current was unaffected.

In summary, in vivo and in vitro studies yielded contradictory results. In both neocortex and hippocampus (Segal and Bloom, 1974a, b) in vivo, the inhibitory effect of NE appeared to be mediated by  $\alpha_2$ - and  $\beta$ -receptors while  $\alpha_1$ -receptors appear as a candidate mediator of excitation. In vitro excitation appeared to be mediated by  $\beta_1$ -receptor and inhibition by  $\alpha$ -receptor. The only exception is the report of Segal (1981) who found that NE produced mainly  $\beta$ -mediated inhibition in hippocampal slice. The fact that NE was administered topically might explain the difference from the other studies where NE was bath-applied.

### 1.3 Intracellular effectors of noradrenergic receptors.

All subclasses of noradrenergic receptors appear to use guanine nucleotidebinding proteins (G-proteins) as intermediaries in transmembrane signalling (see Gilman, 1987 and Stryer and Bourne, 1986). The pathway consists of 3 proteins: receptors, G-proteins and effectors. The receptor converts an external signal into a conformational change that initiates G-protein activation on the cytosolic face of the plasma membrane The binding of GTP appears to activate the G-proteins while the hydrolysis of GTP to GDP initiates its deactivation. The dissociation of GDP is slow in the absence of the excited receptor and is markedly increased when the receptor is activated so that the G-protein is more often in its active state.

The  $\beta$ -receptor is associated with a G-protein stimulating an adenylate cyclase. The activated adenylate cyclase will convert ATP to cAMP thus increasing intracellular cAMP. One of the roles of cAMP is to activate protein kinase A (Lefkowitz and Caron, 1988). In contrast,  $\alpha_2$ -receptors are associated with an adenylate cyclase inhibitory protein and therefore the activation of  $\alpha_2$ -receptors will reduce intracellular cAMP.

The effect of  $\alpha_1$ -receptor activation appears also to be mediated via Gproteins and results in an increase in phosphatidylinositol hydrolysis in rat brain (Brown et al., 1984; Janowsky et al., 1984; Minneman and Johnson, 1984, Schoepp et al., 1984; Gonzales and Crews, 1985; Kemp and Downes, 1986). In this case, the G-protein activates a specific membrane-bound phosphodiesterase, the phospholipase C (Stryer and Bourne, 1987). The phospholipase C hydrolyses prosphatidylinositol 4,5-biphosphate into two intracellular signal molecules, diacylglycerol (DAG) and inositol 1,4,5 triphosphate (IP<sub>3</sub>) (Nishizuka, 1984; Berridge and Irvine, 1984) DAG activates protein kinase C and IP<sub>3</sub> triggers the release of intracellular calcium ions into the cytosol. Recently, Crews and coworkers (Crews et al., 1988, Gonzales and Crews, 1988) found evidence that  $\alpha_1$ -receptors also stimulate a calcium-dependent phospholipase C through the opening of calcium channels in neurons. In rat dorsal raphe neurons, IP<sub>3</sub> has been shown to mimic the increase in duration of the afterhyperpolarization produced by the activation of  $\alpha_1$ -receptors while the activation of protein kinase C antagonized the receptor-mediated activation of the neurons (Freedman and Aghajanian, 1987).

#### 1.4 Norepinephrine and plasticity.

# 1.4.1 Long-lasting effects of norepinephrine.

NE has been shown to produce long-lasting increases in neuronal excitability in several brain areas. Armstrong-James and Fox (1983) observed an increase in the spontaneous activity of 60% of neurons (n=90) located from 800 to 1400  $\mu$ m under the cortical surface in rat somatosensory cortex that lasted for at least 3 min following the cessation of NE. In about 25% of these the increase lasted more than 20 min and in some cases spontaneous activity was still elevated an hour after ending the iontophoretic administration of NE. In contrast, long-lasting effects were not observed on the spontaneous activity of any neurons located above 800  $\mu$ m.

NE produces long-lasting increases of neuronal excitability in the hippocampus and in other limbic areas (see Harley, 1987 for review). In the hippocampus, iontophoretically applied NE potentiated the population spike measured from the field potential in the dentate gyrus induced by the stimulation of the perforant path with biphasic constant current pulses at 0.1Hz (Neuman and Harley, 1983). The magnitude of the potentiation ranged from 20 to 400% and in 16 of 41 cases (39%) they were long-lasting (over 30 min to several hours) even if NE was administered only for a short period of time. The population EPSP was usually not increased unless high stimulating currents were used, suggesting that NE did not produce a potentiation of synaptic input to the dentate gyrus but rather brought a larger number of neurons to threshold (Neuman and Harley, 1983). These in vivo studies were confirmed by Winson and Dahl (1985) using a similar paradigm but, in that case, long-lasting increases were also observed when the inactive enantiomer d-NE was used suggesting a non-specific effect. Long-lasting potentiation of the population spike of the dentate granule cells could be reproduced by activation of the locus coeruleus with pressure-ejected glutamate in the vicinity of the nucleus (Harley and Milway, 1986). Since propanolol attenuated the enhancement it was suggested that the effects were mediated by  $\beta$ -receptors. The electrical stimulation of the locus coeruleus also produced long-term increases in the population spike in the dentate gyrus elicited by perforant path stimulation but in contrast to the activation with glutamate, the long-lasting effects were not blocked by a  $\beta$ -antagonist suggesting that another  $\beta$ -NE-independent system was involved (Harley et al., 1989).

In hippocampal slice preparations, bath application of NE for 10 min induced similar potentiations but only in 25% of the slices (Lacaille and Harley, 1985). The long-lasting potentiation could be prevented by timolol but not by phentolamine thereby suggesting that they were mediated through  $\beta$ -receptors. In contrast to the in vivo preparations, the population EPSP was potentiated as well as the population spike in slice preparations (Lacaille and Harley, 1985). Using a similar paradigm, Stanton and Sarvey (1985) were able to produce long-lasting potentiation in every slice when NE was superfused for 30 min. The potentiation was blocked by the  $\beta_1$ -receptor antagonist metropolol and by the preincubation of the slice with the protein synthesis inhibitor emetine suggesting that changes in protein constitution were necessary for the induction of long-lasting potentiation mediated by  $\beta_1$ -receptors.

The best-known example of a long-lasting change in neuronal excitability is the enhanced responsiveness that follows tetanic stimulation of afferents to the hippocampus. This phenomenon, known as long-term potentiation (LTP), is also affected by NE. Hopkins and Johnston (1984) recorded in the CA3 pyramidal cell layer during an experiment in which they activated the mossy fibre at a high rate in rat hippocampal slices. Stimulation parameters that did not produce LTP by themselves when paired with the superfusion of NE resulted in the induction of LTP. With a stronger stimulation that could induce LTP on its own, NE was found to increase the magnitude, the duration and the probability of induction of LTP. The  $\beta$ -receptor agonist isoproterenol produced effects similar to NE on LTP. In a subsequent report, Hopkins and Johnston (1988) showed that the adenylate cyclase activator, forskolin and the intracellular injection of 8-Br cAMP both enhanced the probability of induction of LTP suggesting that NE enhanced LTP by stimulating the production of cAMP.

#### 1.4.2 Functional plasticity.

Kasamatsu and Pettigrew (1976) were the first to suggest that NE was necessary for the ocular dominance shift observed in monocularly deprived kittens (Wiesel and Hubel, 1963). They found that the treatment of the visual cortex with 6hydroxydopamine (6-OHDA), a compound which destroys NE terminals, prevented the ocular dominance shift. Following this initial experiment, it was shown that infusion of NE could restore plasticity to monocularly deprived kittens previously treated with 6-OHDA (Kasamatsu et al., 1979) and that the rate of recovery at the end of one week of monocular deprivation was also increased (Kasamatsu et al., 1981). Further, increasing cortical NE appeared to increase plasticity in the visual cortex even in the absence of monocular deprivation (Kuppermann and Kasamatsu, 1984). Other experiments suggested that these effects on the visual cortex plasticity were mediated via β-receptors (Kasamatsu and Shirokawa, 1985a, b).

Several laboratories (Trombley et al., 1986; Daw et al., 1985; Adrien et al., 1985) attempted to reproduce these interesting observations with slight variations in the experimental design, but with mixed success. When 6-OHDA treatment was adjusted at levels that depleted most of the cortical NE, shift in ocular dominance still occurred but it was of a smaller magnitude than that reported by Kasamatsu and Pettigrew (1979). These authors suggested that some factor other than the depletion of NE was responsible for the loss of plasticity. Bear and Singer (1986) found that neither the destruction of the noradrenergic inputs with 6-OHDA injection in the dorsal noradrenergic bundle nor of the cholinergic input with N-methyl-DL-aspartate injections into the basal forebrain prevented the plasticity in the visual cortex. Only when both inputs were lost was the shift in ocular dominance blocked. Because both fibre systems travel in the cingulate gyrus, surgical lesions of the cingulate gyrus were also effective in depleting the density of acetylcholine esterase positive axons in the visual cortex and the level of endogenous NE. This procedure also prevented the ocular dominance plasticity. These experiments suggested that the integrity of either the noradrenergic or cholinergic system was sufficient for plasticity to occur This study also offered an explanation to rationalize the findings of Kasamatsu and coworkers since it was shown that iontophoretically administered 6-OHDA antagonized the enhancement of the visual response produced by ACh on cortical neurons suggesting that 6-OHDA could interfere with the action of ACh The current status of the hypothesis is that both NE and ACh are thought to gate the plasticity in the visual cortex of kittens.

#### 1.5 Somatosensory system.

# 1.5.1 Cutaneous projections to the somatosensory cortex.

The somatosensory cortex is organized to receive, process and relay sensory information from the skin, muscles and presumably from the internal organs to higher centres of the nervous system. Mechanoreceptors located in the skin respond to mechanical displacements of the cutaneous surface with two general categories of responses: rapidly adapting (RA) and slowly adapting (SA). RA receptors respond transiently to a steady stimulus applied on the skin while SA receptors display a sustained response to such stimulation.

These sensory messages travel among primary afferent fibres whose cell bodies are located in the dorsal root ganglia of the spinal cord. Their axons make up the classic long fibre pathway projection <u>via</u> the dorsal columns to the dorsal column nuclei where they synapse on second order neurons. The neurons of the dorsal column nuclei project through the contralateral medial lemniscus to synapse in the ventroposterior complex of the thalamus. Thalamic neurons relay the cutaneous information to the primary somatosensory cortex, primarily in layer IV and in the bottom of layer III (Martin, 1985).

The somatosensory receptor sheet is represented in a topographical manner at each level in the central nervous system. Marshall and collaborators (Marshall et al., 1941) were the first to demonstrate the topographical organization of the somatosensory cortex by studying the pattern of evoked potentials recorded from the cortical surface. They illustrated the sites where cutaneous information arrived in the cortex from different body parts by a distorted map of the body that was said to represent the somatotopic order of inputs to the primary somatosensory cortex Later, Mountcastle (1957), using extracellular recording technique for single cells showed that an individual cell in somatosensory cortex had a single, modality-specific receptive field on the skin surface and that adjacent cells had nearby receptive fields confirming the presence of the orderly somatotopy and establishing the concept of the cortical column which served one point on the body surface.

More recently, Kaas, Merzenich and their collaborators (Kaas et al., 1979; Merzenich et al., 1978) used fine grain mapping techniques to demonstrate that there were actually four independent and fairly complete maps of the body surface in primate somatosensory cortex, one within each of Brodmann's areas 3a, 3b, 1 and 2 with each area being dominated by input from a particular class of receptors. Areas 3a and 2 respond primarily to input from muscles while areas 3b and 1 respond to cutaneous input. Additional functional subdivisions are also found within each region, for example in area 3b there are separate strips for RA and SA submodalities (Sretavan and Dykes, 1983) and Merzenich et al. (1978) have argued for cortical divisions related to input from different parts of the body.

In the cat, the primary somatosensory cortex is located in the posterior sigmoid gyrus and is divided in 4 cytoarchitectonic areas like that of the monkey (Hassler and Muhs-Clement, 1964). Area 3a is located rostrally adjacent, to the cruciate sulcus while area 3b is on the exposed bank of the gyrus. Area 1 is found posterior to area 3b and area 2 is located on the posterior wall of the sigmoid gyrus delimitated by the ansate sulcus.

Dykes (1978) argued for multiple maps in cat somatosensory cortex whereas Felleman et al. (1983) suggested that there was only one. Sretavan and Dykes (1983) explored the representation of the forearm region in the cat somatosensory cortex showing that the somatosensory input to that region is organized in a manner similar to that described in the monkey; cutaneous inputs were found primarily in areas 3b and 1 while area 3a contained primarily input from muscle. This information was used in the present study to locate the cutaneous representation in the cat somatosensory cortex and to place the penetrations in the cortical region receiving input from the skin of the forearm and paw.

#### 1.5.2 Plasticity in the somatosensory cortex.

For a long time the topographic organization of the representation of the body surface in the somatosensory cortex was though to be stable throughout adulthood. However, in recent years, it has been demonstrated that the ordered arrangement could be modified following restricted deafferentation procedures or by behaviourial tasks (see Wall, 1988 for review).

The first evidence that somatosensory cortex could reorganize was provided by the work of Kalaska and Pomerantz (1979) who deafferented the forepaw of cats and kittens and then recorded in the primary somatosensory cortex weeks or months later. Detailed studies following restricted deafferentation of part of a limb soon showed that reorganization also occurred in primary somatosensory cortex of adult raccoon (Rasmusson, 1982; Kelahan and Doetsch, 1984), monkey (Merzenich et, 1983a, b, 1984) and rat (Wall and Cusick, 1984). From those studies it appears that immediately after deafferentation most of the deafferented cortex is silent, although a few inputs from adjacent skin region can be found. In the following days and weeks, silent areas gradually develop responses to adjacent skin regions until a new, apparently stable, somatotopic order is found in the deafferented cortex. When larger areas of the cortex are deafferented, some of the deafferented cortex may remain silent.

More recently, the somatotopic organization has been shown to be remodelled in normal adult monkey trained to perform a task which required that a limited sector of skin be stimulated in a behaviourally motivated task (Jenkins et al., 1990) After several months of stimulation, the stimulated skin surface was overepresented in the somatosensory cortex demonstrating that neuronal plasticity might be an intrinsic attribute of the somatosensory cortical map and that the somatotopic order may be modified by use throughout the lifetime of the individual.

Today, the cellular mechanisms underlying the neuronal plasticity required for reorganization of the somatosensory map are unknown. Yet it is apparent from the work reviewed above that the excitability of certain neurons in the somatosensory cortex can be altered so that they will respond to previously subthreshold inputs. The mechanisms underlying the plasticity of synaptic connections in the somatosensory cortex may involve neuromodulatory substances such as NE. Recently it has been demonstrated that another neuromodulatory substance, ACh, produced long-lasting enhancement of somatosensory cortical neuronal excitability when it was either iontophoretically administered (Metherate et al., 1987, 1988b) or synaptically released by the electrical stimulation of cholinergic neurons located in the basal forebrain (Tremblay et al., 1990a, b).

### 1.6 Rationale.

There is substantial evidence that NE might play a role as a neuromodulatory substance in the somatosensory cortex. Although there is some information on the effects of NE in rat somatosensory cortical neurons as reviewed in the preceding sections, no data are available on the neuromodulatory effects of NE on the somatic input in the cat somatosensory cortex. Since, NE has been implicated in long-lasting changes in excitability in several regions of the brain it is a reasonable candidate for a substance that might be involved in the long-lasting changes in excitability seen in the somatosensory cortex. The present study was designed to study the effects of iontophoretically applied NE in cat somatosensory cortex and to explore the neuromodulatory effects of NE on neuronal excitation induced by peripheral inputs and by iontophoretically administered glutamate. The hypothesis that NE induces long-lasting changes in the excitability of single neurons was also carefully examined.

#### 2.0 METHODS

# 2.1 The technique of microiontophoresis.

It was over 30 years ago that Curtis and Fccles (1958a, b) first used microiontophoresis to study the effects of drugs on neurons in the central nervous system. Since then, knowledge concerning the responsiveness of neurons in the presence of pharmacological substances in the central nervous system has expanded enormously, in a large part because of the use of this technique, which remains even today the best method available to mimic the synaptic release of a compound. Extensive reviews of the theoretical and methodological aspects of microiontophoresis are available (c f. Hicks, 1984, Krnjevic, 1971, Stone, 1985) The following section discusses only briefly the general principles of microiontophoresis and dwells more on the aspects relevant to the present study.

### 2.1.1 Principle of microiontophoresis.

The method of microiontophoresis is based on the fact that electric charges of the same polarity repulse one another. This principle is used to eject ionized substances in solution from a micropipette tip by applying a charge of the appropriate polarity For example, NE hydrochloride in solution at pH 4.0 is positively charged and will be ejected from an electrode by applying a positive charge to the opposite end. In contrast, negative current will move the ion away from the tip and prevent its free diffusion in the vicinity of the tip of the pipette. The former is referred to as the ejection current and the latter the retention current.

The molar flux (Q) of ions in solution produced by an electric current is given by:

$$Q = It FZ$$

where F is the Faraday's constant, Z is the valency of the ion, I is the current and t is the transport number, i.e. the fraction of applied current carried by the particular ion. This equation reflects the amount of drug released from the micropipette by iontophoretic expulsion (Stone, 1985). Although this simple relationship should describe the ejection of ions from micropipettes by an applied current, a number of factors reduce the usefulness of the equation. For example, the transport number varies from pipette to pipette and complex interactions may occur between the solutions and glass at the tip of the electrode, making it difficult to estimate the actual amount of ion ejected. Because of these uncertainties and because of the generally linear relationship obtained between the flow of current and microiontophoretic release from a given micropipette barrel (Zieglgansberger, 1969), doses of a substance are generally reported in terms of the applied current rather than in terms of the moles of substance released.

Reproducibility of the amount delivered is usually good with a given barrel, however since retaining currents of 10-20nA are routinely used between ejection periods, the ions of interest are drawn away from the tip of the pipette to a degree proportional to the time that the retaining current was applied. Consequently, the first current pulses will eject less drug than the subsequent ones Nevertheless, after these first few ejections, the amount of the substance ejected stabilizes, becoming relatively constant for a given amount of current.

# 2.1.2 Advantages of the technique.

A chief advantage of the microiontophoretic method is that with multibarrel pipettes it is possible to examine the effects of several different drugs upon single neurons <u>in vivo</u> under conditions in which the drug ejected is limited to a small volume immediately surrounding the electrode tip, thus preventing effects on the whole of the nervous system or on other physiological processes (Aghajanian, 1972), a major disadvantage of systemic administration. Other advantages of microiontophoresis are that the blood-brain-barrier is avoided (Curtis and Eccles, 1958a, b) and a series of different compounds, both agonists and antagonists of neuromodulatory substances, can be tested rapidly and their effects compared with relative ease.

# 2.1.3 Disadvantages of the technique.

The absence of information on the actual concentration of drug at its receptor is usually considered one of the primary disadvantages of the microiontophoretic technique. Further, the drug concentration will vary along a space-time continuum, being less concentrated as it spreads farther from the tip of the pipette. For example, it is impossible to know if the receptors for a particular drug are located on a nearby cell body or on distant dendrites and the ejection of the same amount of drug to two different cells might suggest that one is more sensitive than the other when in fact they are equally sensitive but have different geometries with respect to the electrode. Thus it may become necessary to take into account other parameters of the drug response such as the delay to onset of a response to infer the proximity of the receptors to the pipette. Another problem with the technique is that a small cell must be approached more closely than a larger one to obtain a suitable signal-to-noise ratio. This may result in a higher drug concentration at the surface of the smaller cell. Further, if the electrode tip is very close to the cell membrane, the passage of current may modify the cell excitability giving false positive results. Current artifacts normally appear more quickly than true drug effects and can be distinguished from drug effects by passing an equivalent current through a barrel containing sodium chloride.

The pH of most drug solutions is adjusted to improve the chemical stability of the drug and/or to increase its ionization. For example, NE and related drugs are often used at the relatively low pH of 3.5-4.0. Therefore, there is a possibility that during the cationic ejection of ionized NE, the simultaneous ejection of hydrogen ions may influence the behaviour of the neuron under study. This issue remains controversial and there is even some disagreement about the effects of hydrogen ions themselves on neuronal firing (Bevan et al., 1973b; Krnjevic and Phillis, 1963a; Hewes and Frederickson, 1974) but nevertheless it appears that these effects may only be important for ejections of solutions of pH 2.5 or less (Krnjevic and Phillis, 1963c). When there are such concerns, artifacts attributable to pH may be tested by ejecting low pH HCl solutions in sodium chloride (Metherate et al., 1988a; Tremblay et al., 1990a).

### 2.2 Electrodes.

Low impedance glass microelectrodes (A-M Systems) containing a sevenmicron diameter carbon fibre were used to map the somatosensory cortex to find areas responsive to stimulation of the skin of the forearm. The carbon fibre was inserted in the glass capillary using air suction and was then pulled in a vertical puller (Narashige, PE-2). The pulled electrode was filled with NaCl (3M) and the protruding carbon fibre was cut at its junction with the glass using microsurgical scissors under the microscope.

Seven-barrel microfilament capillary glass pipettes (A-M Systems) were pulled on the vertical puller and used for microiontophoresis. The tip of the pulled electrode was broken under the microscope to a final diameter of 10-13  $\mu$ m. Then the pulled end of the pipette was bent in a microforge (C.H Beaudouin, model 647) at an angle of 15-30° with the elbow at least 4mm away from the tip. A single microfilament glass capillary (A-M Systems) was pulled and glued to the microiontophoresis electrode with light-cured dental adhesive (3M, #5502Y mixed with #7533L and #75335 or #9350 mixed with #7533L) that was polymerized with a high intensity visible light (3M, Visilux 2). The tip of the single electrode protruded 20-40 $\mu$ m beyond the multi-barrel electrode and was used to record single units during microiontophoretic experiments. It was filled with 2% Pontamine sky blue in NaCl 1M. After breaking the tip of the recording electrode slightly, the impedance at 1Khz was usually between 2 and 3.5MΩ.

#### 2.3 Equipment.

# 2.3.1 Recording and data collection.

The electrode was held in a microdrive (Narashige) and linked with a single shielded cable to a preamplifier (Princeton Applied Research, model 113). The preamplified signal was led to an amplifier (Tektronix, AM 502) and filters were adjusted to provide a band-pass of 1 to 3KHz. The gain of the preamplifier was set at 10 and the amplifier usually at 2K. The amplified signal was directed to an oscilloscope (Tektronix model 5113 equipped with the 5A18N, 5A14N and 5B12N modules) via a voltage discriminator that consisted of a rate meter and an audio monitor (Winston Electronics, RAD-II-A). This equipment was sufficient for mapping the somatosensory cortex (see section 2.6.1).

During microiontophoresis, single action potentials were counted using the voltage discriminator and led to an interface (Cambridge Electronic Designs, model 1401) controlled by an IBM compatible computer employing a 80286 microprocessor. The data were stored on the hard disk of the computer for later analysis as spike trains and time interval histograms. All the software was written by Philippe Therien.

### 2.3.2 Microiontophoresis.

Several noradrenergic drugs have been tested in the course of these experiments. All solutions were made with deionized water containing 0.1% ascorbic acid to prevent their oxidation. The pH was adjusted with NaOH or HCl and the solutions were frozen immediately at -30° for later use. In each of the experiments, barrels were filled with l-NE hydrochloride (Sigma Inc.) 0.5M pH 4.0, dl-glutamate

(Sigma Inc.) 0.5M pH 8.0 and NaCl 0.9% pH 7.0 for current balancing. The remaining barrels could be filled either with oxymetazoline hydrochloride (Sigma Inc.) 0.1M pH 4.5, idazoxan (Reckitt & Colman) 0.01M in NaCl 0.9% pH 4.5, yohimbine hydrochloride 0.01M in NaCl 0.9% pH 5.5, dl-isoproterenol hydrochloride 0.2M pH 4.5, sotalol hydrochloride (Mead-Johnson) 0.1M pH 4.7, timolol maleate (Sigma) 0.1M pH 4.2, benoxathian hydrochloride (Research Biochemicals Inc.) 0.05 pH 4.0 and in most experiments one barrel was filled with an HCl solution pH 4.0 in NaCl 0.9% to control for H<sup>+</sup> ions and current effects.

A five-channel iontophoresis unit (Medical Systems Corp., BH-2 system) produced the currents for drug ejection and retention. Ejection currents ranged from 5-200nA and retaining currents were normally set between 10 and 15nA. Care was taken to ensure that the effects observed were due to drug administration and artifacts due to current or to the ejection of H<sup>+</sup> ions were controlled in two ways First, current balancing was used routinely throughout the experiments. Second, a pH 4.0 solution of HCl in 0.9% NaCl was administered using positive currents of the same magnitude as those used to administer the drugs allowing the control of both current and H<sup>+</sup> ions. Further, since the tip of the microiontophoretic electrode was 20-40 $\mu$ m behind the tip of the recording electrode it was less likely that the current produced by drug ejection would influence the firing rate than in some electrodes where the recording electrode is the same length as the ejection electrodes Finally, since current artifacts disappear rapidly upon removal of the current, effects outlasting the period of drug application were probably attributable to drug effects.

### 2.3.3 Tactile stimulation.

When a cell with a receptive field was isolated, quantitative stimuli were presented by positioning the tip of a tactile stimulator (Chubbuck, 1966) over the centre of the receptive field. Each stimulus consisted of a square indentation of the skin (0.5 to 1.0mm) on which was superimposed, 0.2s later, a 10-40Hz sinusoidal vibration that lasted 0.6s. The indentation was ended 0.2s after the end of uf e vibration so that the entire procedure lasted 1.0s. The indentation was controlled by a digitimer (Medical Systems Corp., model D4030) and the sinusoidal vibration was produced by a sweep generator (Interstate Electronics Corp., model F44). The digitimer was controlled by the computer and each sequence of the stimulation was stored in the computer simultaneously with the action potentials.

### 2.4 Animal preparation.

Experiments were performed on 46 adult mongrel cats of either sex. The animal was first anaesthetized in a closed environment containing halothane vapours. Once areflexic to the pinching of the forepaw, the neck was shaved and a tracheostomy was performed quickly while the animal was still breathing halothane vapours from a beaker containing cotton swabs soaked with halothane. Following this, the animal was ventilated artificially (Harvard Apparatus Respirator); the inspired air contained 2% halothane during the surgery and was lowered to 1-1.5% during recording sessions.

The animal was then placed on a thermostatically-controlled heating pad and body temperature maintained at about 37.5°C. Once the head was mounted in a stereotaxic device, the head, the neck and left forearm were shaved. The skin over the cranium and the upper neck was incised along the midline and the temporalis muscles reflected to expose the bone after incision of their tendinous insertions. The cisterna magna was opened to drain the cerebrospinal fluid and the lower torso was suspended with a vertebral clamp attached to a spiny process in the lumbar region to minimize brain movements. A drill bit was used to make a hole through the right frontal bone to expose the frontal sinus which was then filled with bone wax to prevent the leakage of liquid into the respiratory tract.

A craniotomy was performed over the right somatosensory cortex. Under a binocular microscope, a hole was carefully drilled through the bone down to the dura. Rongeurs were used to enlarge the craniotomy in order to prevent damage to the cortex caused by excessive vibrations and heating produced by the drill. The posterior and lateral margins of the opening generally corresponded to the curvature of the ansate sulcus where the posterior aspect of area 3b and part of area 1 represented the body at the level of the forearm.

Low melting point dental impression compound (Kerr) was used to form a well around the craniotomy. During this procedure, the exposed dura was covered with several layers of gaze soaked with warm saline to prevent damage caused by the nearby point of the soldering iron used to melt the compound. The well was filled with warm Elliot's solution (Abbott Laboratories) to prevent cooling and drying of the exposed tissue. The dura was excised under the microscope with microsurgical scissors by elevating the meningeal tissue with forceps to prevent damage to the cortical surface as the dura was reflected.

# 2.5 Experimental paradigms.

#### 2.5.1 Location of the forearm somatosensory cortex.

Prior to insertion of the microiontophoretic pipette, the somatosensory cortex was mapped using carbon fibre electrodes to find a region receiving inputs from the skin of the forearm that was easily accessible to the mechanical stimulator. Generally 5 to 15 descents in the suprasylvian gyrus were sufficient to find a suitable recording site having receptive fields in the region of the dorsal wrist or forearm.

#### 2.5.2 Characterization of the neurons.

Following the mapping procedure, the carbon fibre electrode was replaced by a recording-microiontophoresis electrode assembly. Under the microscope, the tip of the electrode was placed about  $200\mu$ m above the cortical surface and the artificial cerebrospinal fluid was replaced by a solution of 3% agar in artificial cerebrospinal solution at 37°. Once the agar had hardened, it was covered with artificial cerebrospinal solution to prevent drying and shrinkage of agar during the recording session

The electrode was advanced by small steps of  $5-10\mu$ m and pulses of glutainate were delivered regularly to excite otherwise quiescent neurons. At the same time, the skin of the forearm, especially around the location of the receptive field region found in the earlier mapping, was stimulated by gentle tapping. Once a unit was isolated, its depth on the micrometer was noted and it was characterized by the presence or absence of a receptive field. When present, the receptive field was characterized by its modality and submodality in the following way: (1) a receptive field was said to be located in the skin when the light touch of the skin with a handheld, fire-polished glass probe and/or the flicking of a few hairs elicited a clear response over the background; these cutaneous receptive fields were further characterized as being either slowly adapting (SSA) or rapidly adapting (SRA) according to whether they responded or not to a sustained stimulus applied on their receptive field; (2) a receptive field was classified as being Deep when the neuron appeared to respond only to the stimulation of subcutaneous structures i.e. to the palpation of the underlying muscles or to joint movement and (3) in several cases receptive fields were classified as TAP when the unit required a light tapping of the skin to respond to every stimulus. In many cases the shape and size of the receptive fields were assessed manually with the glass probe and represented on a standard drawing of the cat forearm.

In the somatosensory cortex a large proportion of neurons do not display a receptive field (Dykes and Lamour, 1988a). Those neurons were assessed for the presence of a receptive field during the administration of subthreshold doses of glutamate. These neurons were classified as having no receptive field (NoRF) or as having a receptive field only in the presence of glutamate (Glut-RF).

Neurons were also characterized by the presence or absence of spontaneous activity. Since spontaneous activity was usually very low, the neuron was left unstimulated for at least one minute before a decision was made. In many cases where an ongoing discharge was present, the frequency of this activity was evaluated either by counting the action potentials with the window discriminator for at least 100s or by the use of data stored on the computer during the control period of a series of somatic stimuli or pulses of glutamate. All neurons displaying an ongoing discharge of less than 0.1Hz were considered to be silent.

For many neurons, the threshold current of glutamate necessary to produce a response was determined by setting first a current that elicited a clear response and then by decreasing it in small steps until no clear response was observed. Then the current was slightly increased in steps until a response was detected over the background and this current was noted. In some cases glutamate failed to elicit a response even with currents up to 500nA suggesting that these units were lacking glutamate receptors and/or that they might have been fibres.

# 2.5.3 Effects of noradrenergic drugs.

For the quantitative assessment of the effects of noradrenergic drugs two different experimental paradigms were used depending upon whether or not the neuron had a receptive field.

### 2.5.3.1 Neurons displaying a receptive field.

For neurons displaying a receptive field the mechanical stimulator was placed over the centre of the receptive field and the skin indentation was set to produce a clear response to each stimulus presentation. The stimulus was presented at 7s intervals and the activity was recorded 2s before and 2s after the stimulus presentation. Prior to any drug administration, at least 30 such trials were recorded to establish the baseline of the response. Then NE was administered with currents ranging from 5 to 100nA until an effect on the response could be observed. If no effect was observed within the first 10-30 trials, then the ejecting current was increased while the receptive field was stimulated. Following the cessation of NE ejection, time for recovery was allowed during which the stimulation was continued and the activity recorded.

Following recovery, other tests were performed with either NE or noradrenergic agonists or antagonists. To test antagonists, the antagonist was first ejected alone for varying periods of time and then NE was administered with the same current magnitude that had been effective before. Since, in the course of these experiments, it became clear that NE produced effects that outlasted its application for long periods of time, attempts to block these effects were performed by first applying NE in the presence of the antagonist and only later was testing NE alone to see if the result was different in the absence of the antagonist.

#### 2.5.3.2 Neurons lacking a receptive field.

In the case of neurons without a receptive field a similar paradigm was used but the peripheral stimulation was replaced by glutamate pulses given at regular intervals to excite the neuron during the tests with noradrenergic drugs. Neuronal activity was recorded in trials lasting from 55 to 120s. The ongoing activity was recorded in the first 10 or 20s of each trial and then glutamate was turned on for 30 or 60s. The baseline response was established with at least 3 trials prior to the ejection of NE. The microiontophoretic channels were controlled by the computer during the tests. The administration of noradrenergic drugs was started at the beginning of each trial so that their effect on both spontaneous and glutamate induced activity could be evaluated. In the case of antagonists, their administration was usually started one trial before NE and they were continuously ejected to ensure that they were already present when NE ejection was started.

# 2.6 Histology.

When a significant a number of neurons were isolated in one penetration, pontamine sky blue was ejected from the recording electrode in two locations 1000 or 1500 $\mu$ m apart along the electrode track. The dye was ejected by passing a current of negative polarity using a lesion producing device (Stoelting #58041) modified to deliver currents in the  $\mu$ A range in a stepwise manner:  $5\mu$ A for 5min,  $10\mu$ A for 5min and than  $20\mu$ A for 10min at each location. During the ejection, the current was monitored continuously with a voltameter to make sure that the current was passing. In cases of blockage, reversing the polarity of the current several times was often sufficient to unblock the pipette. Following the dye ejection, two wires were inserted, one on each side of the penetration to facilitate its location during sectioning.

Prior to the perfusion the halothane concentration in the inspired air was raised to 4% for 10 to 15min. The animal was perfused through the ascending aorta with 0.9% saline followed by 10% buffered formalin. The brain was removed from the skull and placed in the same fixative for several days before being cryoprotected with 30% sucrose. Eighty  $\mu$ m thick sections were cut through the somatosensory cortex on a cryostat and mounted on gelatin-coated slides. The sections were Nissl-stained with cresyl violet using standard procedures and coverslipped.

Camera lucida drawings of the sections containing the dye spots were made at a 40x magnification and each neuron was attributed to its cortical layer and cytoarchitectonic area based on the cytoarchitectonic criteria of Hassler and Muhs-Clement (1964). The distance between the two dye spots was used to correct for shrinkage of the cortex during the histological processing. In some cases the dye could not be seen but electrolytic lesions were present.

### 2.7 Data analysis and significance of the data.

#### 2.7.1 Data analysis of single neurons.

Data stored in the computer could be retrieved as spike trains and mean time histograms. The software counted the action potentials recorded over any time interval chosen by the user. Several trials could be averaged and displayed as time interval histograms. Such interval histograms were obtained during the control period, the drug treatments and the recovery period for each neuron. The number of action potentials recorded during the same periods were counted at the same time for both spontaneous activity and peripherally-or-glutamate induced activities. The number of action potentials counted during the drug administration and during the recovery period were expressed as a percentage of the activity observed during the control period.

There is no statistical test suitable for microiontophoresis that can be applied to a single neuron and authors have often used a minimal change in the neuronal activity to decide if a neuron was affected by a drug treatment (see Stone, 1985). In the present study, an excitation was considered to be significantly increased when the neuronal activity was at least 1.3 time the activity observed during the control period, an increase of 30%. In the case of inhibition, the activity had to be at least 1.3 time less than during the control period, a decrease of at least -23%. Any change within the interval of -23% to +30% was considered not to be significant. These criteria have been applied systematically and whenever a neuron is qualified as excited, inhibited or not affected reference is made to these criteria. An antagonist was judged as efficient in blocking the effect of NE when a significant effect produced by NE alone was found to be not significant when NE was administered in the presence of the antagonist.

# 2.7.2 Statistical analysis.

Appropriate statistical tests were used whenever possible. The choice of the proper test to use was based on the theoretical arguments of Sokal and Rohlf (1981). To test for proportions differing from chance (i.e. a contingency table) the G-statistic was used whenever the size of the sample was large enough. In some cases, classes displaying similar characteristics were pooled (e.g. laminar distribution, distribution of the frequencies of spontaneous activity and of threshold current of glutamate) to meet the prerequisite sample size of the test. In the case of 2x2 tables of small sample size, the Fisher's exact test was applied using the tables of Siegel (1956). In other cases no statistical test was applied.

When the analysis of variance was used, the assumptions of that test were fultilled Statistical tests were complicated by the fact that the frequencies of spontaneous activity and the iontophoretic currents used for both NE and glutamate were not normally distributed. Further, the variances of the samples were seldom homogeneous. After a logarithmic transformation, both spontaneous activity and glutamate currents appeared to be normally distributed and to have homogeneous variances, so the analysis of variance was performed on the transformed data. The geometric means are reported instead of the usual arithmetic means since they give a better representation of the data. The data for the activity evoked by cutaneous stimuli and the responses to glutamate were normally distributed and their variances were homogeneous. In those cases the data did not need to be transformed and statistical tests were performed on the original data and the arithmetic means were used.

# 3.0 RESULTS

The experiments are presented in 4 sections. The first section (section 3.1) concerns the general characteristics of the sample and is followed by the laminar analysis of the sample of neurons located in the histology (section 3.2) while the last two sections describe the effects of NE on somatosensory cortical neurons during its administration (section 3.3) and in the period following the cessation of NE (section 3.4).

### 3.1 The sample.

#### 3.1.1 Origin.

Forty six adult mongrel cats have been used for this study and the responses of 465 neurons (see section 3.1.2) were examined in the primary somatosensory cortex along 66 electrode penetrations (Table 1). In 17 animals, the Pontamine sky blue ejected at the end of the penetration or the electrolytic lesions produced by the ejecting current was detected in the histological sections and 189 neurons were located in those sections containing the dye spots or the lesions (Figure 1). A relatively large mean of 7.0 neurons were isolated per penetration, suggesting that the electrodes used had excellent isolating capacities. In animals where all penetrations had few isolated neurons no effort was made to reconstruct the penetration from histology. Consequently Table 1 shows that almost twice as many neurons were found per penetration located in the histology compared to the sample not found in the histology. Table 1: Origin of the sample.

	Found in histology	Not found in histology	Total
Number of cats	17	29	46
Number of penetrations	17	49	66
Number of neurons isolated	189	276	465
Number of neurons per penetration	11.1	5.6	7.0

Figure 1: Cresyl-violet stained sagittal section through the somatosensory cortex and corresponding reconstruction.

A. Sagittal section through the somatosensory cortex. In that case, the Pontamine sky blue deposit was not seen but the electrolytic lesions produced by the current used to eject the dye could be seen in layer IV and in the white matter

B Corresponding reconstruction showing the trajectory of the electrode penetration. The known distance between the lesion was used to correct for shrinkage. The neurons were located relative to the micrometer reading of the lesions and assigned to a cortical layer.



1 mm

#### 3.1.2 Nature.

Actually over 500 single units were isolated in the somatosensory cortex. Of these, 465 (87%) were found to be sensitive to glutamate and were held long enough to be tested for the presence of a receptive field (Table 2A). Those units sensitive to glutamate could be considered as neurons since fibres lack glutamate receptors. This subset will constitute the core of the present report even though it is possible that some of the units unresponsive to glutamate might have been neurons (Schneider and Perl, 1988).

Only 23% of the neurons displayed a receptive field. These were subdivided further according to the modality of their peripheral input. Eighty-five appeared to receive input from the skin and of these, 82 were classified as skin rapidly adapting (SRA) whereas only three had the characteristics of skin slowly adaptating units (SSA) Only one neuron appeared to receive input from muscle receptors, responding to the flexion of the 5<sup>--</sup> digit; it was classified as serving subcutaneous receptors (Deep) In 20 cases the modality appeared uncertain because these neurons could have been classified as high threshold cutaneous neurons or low threshold neurons in deep tissue. Since they responded to light tapping of their receptive fields they were classified TAP.

In the remaining 77% of the sample, no evidence of peripheral input was found in the absence of any drug but in 127 cases subthreshold amounts of glutamate ranging from 4 to 90nA (geometric mean = 23.5nA) were sufficient to uncover receptive fields that had characteristics similar to those occurring in the absence of drugs; these neurons were classified as having a receptive field during glutamate Table 2: Units isolated in cat somatosensory cortex (n = 533).

A: Neurons sensitive to glutamate and assessed for the presence of a receptive field (n=465; 87%) of the isolated units). To calculate the percentage of Glut-RF and No-RF neurons, the neurons that were not tested for the presence of a receptive field were proportionally distributed to these groups before the calculation (see text)

	Found in histology	Not found in histology	Total
With a Receptive Field:			
SRA	42 (22%)	40 (14%)	82 (18%)
SSA	1 (0.5%)	2 (0.7%)	3 (06%)
TAP	7 (3.7%)	13 (4.7%)	20 (4 24 8)
DEEP	0 (0%)	1 (0.4%)	1 (0.2%)
Total:	50 (26%)	56 (20%)	106 (23%)
Without a Receptive Field:			
Glut-RF	49 (33%)	78 (35°č)	127 (34%)
No-RF	61 (41%)	100 (45%)	161 (43' 8)
Receptive Field not tested with glutamate	(29)	(42)	( ] ])
Total:	139 (74%)	220 (80%)	359 (77%)

**B**: Other units (n=68; 13% of the isolated units).

Not sensitive to glutamate	13 (19%)
Lost while isolating	25 (3792)
Killed "en passant"	30 (44%)

iontophoresis (Glut-RF neurons). In the other 161 cases glutamate treatment failed to uncover peripheral inputs and these neurons were classified as lacking any receptive field (No-RF neurons). In 71 cases constituting 15% of the sample, no attempt was made to uncover a receptive field with glutamate. These were not considered a legitimate class since these cases were likely to be both Glut-RF and No-RF neurons Nevertheless these neurons had to be accounted for in the computation of the proportions of the Glut-RF and No-RF classes. To do this it was assumed that this group contained the same proportions of Glut-RF and No-RF neurons found in the overall sample tested for receptive fields with glutamate and they were distributed accordingly to the Glut-RF and No-RF groups, yielding a proportion of 43% of the neurons without any evidence of peripheral input and 34% with receptive fields uncovered by glutamate Consequently a grand total of 57% of the sample appeared to receive some input from the periphery

Table 2 also shows the number of neurons for each class found in the sample located in histology and in those not located in the histology. The proportions do not vary much for any class of neurons between the two samples and no significant difference was found (G-test,  $G_{ac} = 4.677$ , degrees of treedom (dt) = 3, p > 0.1; SSA and Deep classes were excluded from the test), suggesting that the two samples belong to the same population. Therefore, it appears that no bias was introduced by locating some neurons in the histology and that the total sample represents the best estimate for the proportions of the different classes of neurons observed. In the following sections, the neurons without a receptive field that were not tested for the presence of a receptive field with glutamate will not be conside ed for the reason
stated above, nor will the SSA and Deep neurons because they are relatively small samples of marginal importance. Thus, the results presented will refer to the remaining 390 neurons.

Relatively little information is available about the other 68 units presented in Table 2B and what is available is generally anecdotal in nature. Of these, 19%were found to be insensitive to glutamate and were suspected to be fibres whereas 37% were lost before any information could be taken and 44% were depolarized as the tip of the electrode impaled them.

#### 3.1.3 Spontaneous activity

# 3.1.3.1 Proportion of spontaneously active neurons.

Of 340 neurons tested for the presence of ongoing activity,  $42^{c_0}$  were found to be spontaneously active (Table 3) Both those neurons found in the histology and those not found in the histology were much more often spontaneously active if they also had a receptive field 74° (n=71/96) compared to 29°? (n=70/244) for the total sample, the proportions being significantly different (G-test,  $G_{a_0}=53.83^\circ$ , df=1, p<<0.001) When comparisons were made within single classes of neurons, the only significant difference was found in the No-RF class (G-test,  $G_{a_0}=6.483$ , df=1, p<0.025) where only 17° of those neurons found in the histology were spontaneously active compared to 37° in the sample not located in the histology (Table 3) It is not possible to determine whether the proportion of spontaneously active neurons has been underestimated in one sample or overestimated in the other, but in the Glut-RF group these proportions were reversed from the No-RF sample Table 3: Proportions of neurons spontaneously active (adj, Williams correction; df, degrees of freedom).

	Found in Histology	Not found in Histology	Total
With a Receptive Fi	eld:		
SRA	29/39 (74%)	28/35 (80%)	57/74 (77%)
SSA	1/1 (100%)	2/2 (100%)	3/3 (100%)
TAP	3/6 (50%)	7/12 (58%)	10/18 (74°ć)
DEEP	0	1/1 (100%)	1/1 (100%)
Total	33/46 (72%)	38/50 (76%)	71/96 (74%)**
Without a Receptive	e Field:		
Glut-RF	13/33 (34%)	15/66 (23%)	28/104 (27%)
No-RF	8/48 (17%)*	24/92 (37%)*	42/140 (30%)
Total	21/86 (24%)	49/158 (31%)	70/244 (29%)**
Whole sample	54/132 (41%)	87/208 (42%)	141/340 (42%)

\* Significantly different, G-test,  $G_{adj} = 6.483$ , df = 1, p < 0.025.

\*\* Significantly different, G-test,  $G_{adj} = 53.837$ , df = 1, p < < 0.001.

(although in this case no significant difference was found, G-test,  $G_{ady} = 1.588$ , df = 1, P>0.1) so that the two effects cancelled each other when the samples were pooled It seems reasonable to conclude that the significant difference in the No-RF group was the result of a type I error, that is the rejection of a true null hypothesis, leaving unaffected the major conclusion that cells with a receptive field are much more likely to be spontaneously active and that no overall difference was found between the sample found in histology and that not found in histology.

# 3.1.3.2 Frequency of spontaneous activity.

The rate of ongoing discharge was measured in 107 of 141 (75.9%) spontaneously active neurons with frequencies ranging from 0.10 to 14.04Hz. The probabilities of encountering cells having a given frequency is illustrated in Figure 2A for the sample found in the histology, the sample not found in the histology and also for the total sample. No significant difference was found between the frequency distribution for those found and those not found in the histology (G-test,  $G_{ao_1}=5.637$ , df=4, p>0.1). All three distributions were strongly skewed to the lowest frequencies; 62% of the total sample had frequencies lower than 1.0Hz whereas only 20% had rates greater than 2.0Hz

The geometric mean of the ongoing discharge for the entire sample was 0.77Hz (Table 4A) and no significant difference was found between cells located and not located in histology for any class of neurons. Neurons displaying a receptive field were found to have significantly higher spontaneous rates than those lacking a receptive field (Table 4B). This difference appeared to be due to the fact that fewer

Figure 2: Distribution of the frequencies of spontaneous activity. The width of each class is 0.25Hz for frequencies below 2.1Hz and 2.0Hz for values above 2.1Hz. The number of neurons in each class was expressed as a percentage so that the distributions of the different samples could be readily compared

A. Samples of neurons located in the histology, not located in the histology and total sample.

B Neurons displaying a receptive field and neurons lacking a receptive field





 Table 4: Spontaneous activity.

A: Mean frequencies of spontaneous activity (Hertz).

Located in the histology					
	Yes	No	Total		
With a Receptive Field:					
SRA	1.18 (n=15)	0.97 (n=23)	1.05 (n=38)		
TAP	0.55 (n=3)	1.31 (n=6)	0.98 (n=9)		
Total with RF	1.04 (n=18)	1.03 (n=29)	1.03 (n=47)		
Without a Receptive Fie	ld:				
Glut-RF	0.46 (n=8)	0.50 (n=17)	0.49 (n=25)		
No-RF	1.01 (n=7)	0.67 (n=28)	0.73 (n=35)		
Total without RF	0.67 (n=15)	0.60 (n=45)	0.62 (n=60)		
Whole sample	0.85 (n=33)	0.74 (n=74)	0.77 ( <sub>i</sub> =107)		

B: Anova table (df, degrees of freedom; SS, sum of squares; MS, mean square; ns, not significant).

Source of variation	df	SS	MS	F,
RF vs without RF	1	1.3284	1.3284	5.046*
SRA vs TAP and Glut RF vs No-RF	3	0.4608	0.1532	0.583ns
Within subgroups	102	26.8503	0.2632	
Total	106	28.6395		

\*p<0.01

neurons displaying a receptive field had very low spontaneous discharge trequencies and more had higher frequencies whereas both distributions appeared similar in the midrange of frequencies (Figure 2B). Overall, the distributions were not significantly different (G-test,  $G_{adi}$ =4.715, df=3, p>0.1). No significant difference was found among SRA and TAP classes or among Glut-RF and No-RF classes (Table 4B) suggesting that the presence of a receptive field is a determining factor for the frequency of spontaneous activity but that the modality is not.

### 3.1.4 Sensitivity to glutamate.

The threshold current required to induce a discharge was determined for 301 neurons and the adequate currents ranged from 4 to 224nA. The distributions of the effective currents were skewed to the left (Figure 3A) and no significant difference was found between the neurons located in the histology and those not (G-test,  $G_{adj} = 9.340$ , df = 6, p > 0.1). In the total sample, 65% of the neurons were driven with less than 50nA of glutamate and only 6.6% needed 100nA or more. The geometric means for the 4 classes of neurons ranged from 285nA to 37 lnA (Table 5A) but no significant differences were detected (Table 5B).

To test the hypothesis that spontaneously active neurons had lower thresholds of activation, glutamate currents used on spontaneously active neurons were compared to those used on silent neurons. Major differences were found at both tails of the current distributions (Figure 3B): 30% of spontaneously active neurons needed less than 20nA and only 9.1% needed more than 60nA whereas the picture was reversed for neurons having no ongoing activity: 9.1% were excited with less than Ligure 3: Distribution and the magnitude of the threshold current of glutamate required to activate neurons.

A Samples of neurons located in the histology, not located in the histology and total sample.

B Neurons displaying a receptive field and neurons lacking a receptive field.

C. Average threshold current of glutamate used on spontaneously active and silent SRA, FAP, GlutRF, NoRF and total sample. The currents of glutamate are in nA. The vertical bars represent the 95% confidence limits which were calculated for transformed data and than backtransformed (Sokal and Rohlf, 1981).







Table 5: Glutamate current required to drive neurons.

A: Mean current of glutamate (nA).

	Located in the histology			
	Yes	No	Total	
With a Receptive field:				
SRA	28.6 $(n = 14)$	40.4 (n = 10)	33.0 (n=24)	
ТАР	24.7 $(n=3)$	30.1 (n=8)	28.5 (n=11)	
Total	27.8 (n = 17)	35.4 (n = 18)	31.5 (n=35)	
Without a Receptive Field:				
Glut-RF	35.9 (n=46)	37.9 (n = 71)	37.1 (n = 117)	
No-RF	33.3 (n=57)	33.9 $(n=92)$	33 7 (n = 149)	
Total	34.5 (n=103)	35.6 (n = 163)	35.5 (n=266)	
Whole sample	33.4 (n=120)	35.6 (n = 181)	34.7 (n=301)	

B: Anova table (see abbreviations table 4B).

Source of variation	df	SS	MS	F,
RF vs without RF	1	0.0693	0.0693	0.765ns
SRA vs TAP vs Glut-RF vs No-RF	3	0.1426	0.0475	0.524ns
Within subgroups	296	26.8376	0.0907	
Total	300	27.0495		

20nA and 29% with 60nA or more; the difference between the two distributions was highly significant (G-test,  $G_{ad} = 27.673$ , df = 5, p < 0.001).

The geometric mean of current necessary to activate spontaneously active neurons did not vary much among the different classes of neurons, ranging from 23.4 to 29.8nA with an overall geometric mean of 25.6nA (Table 6A and Figure 3C). On average, 13.8nA more current was necessary to activate neurons that were not spontaneously active. More variations were observed among the different classes of silent neurons because of the small samples size for SRA (n=6) and TAP (n=5) neurons but when these two classes were pooled, the mean was very close to those observed for the Glut-RF and No-RF classes. There was a highly significant difference between the spontaneously active and the silent neurons whereas no difference was found between the four functional classes of neurons (Table 6B). No significant correlation was found between the glutamate currents and the rates of spontaneous discharge (r=-0.231, p>0.05, n=72) suggesting that ongoing discharges were not mistaken for glutamate induced activity.

It is interesting to note that when spontaneous and silent neurons were pooled as in Table 5, neurons displaying a receptive field were slightly more sensitive to glutamate than those lacking a receptive field (-4.0nA) whereas the situation is reversed for spontaneously active neurons and no difference is observed for silent neurons (Table 6A), suggesting that the difference in the pooled data was due to the fact that neurons displaying a receptive field vere more often spontaneously active. Table 6: Glutamate sensitivity of all classes of neurons (see text for classification).

A: Means of glutamate current with 95% confidence limits.

		SRA	ТАР	All RF	Glut-RF	No-RF	All without RF	All sample
L Spontaneously active neurons L	Low. limits	18.9	12.1	20.3	20.3	19.2	21.0	22.2
	Means	29.8	28.1	29.3	25.9	23.4	24.5	25.6
	Upp. limits (n)	47.0 (16)	65.0 (6)	42.2 (22)	33.0 (28)	28.6 (37)	28.5 (65)	29.5 (87)
Non-spont	Low. limits	22.3	6.8	20.5	35.9	33.3	35.8	35.8
active neurons	Means	50.6	29.0	39.3	41.6	37.8	39.4	39.4
	Upp. limits (n)	114.7 (6)	124.3 (5)	75.3 (11)	48.2 (70)	43.0 (94)	43.3 (164)	43.4 (175)

**B**: Anova table for glutamate current used on neurons with and without spontaneous activity (see abbreviations in table 4B.)

Source of variation	df	SS	MS	F,
Sp Act vs Silent	1	2.0306	2 0306	25 179*
SRA vs TAP vs Glut-RF vs No-RF	3	0.1671	0 0557	0 691ns
Interaction	3	0 1947	0.0649	0 805ns
Within subgroups	254	20.4850	0 0807	
Total	261	22.8775		

\*p < < 0.001

1

## 3.2 Laminar analysis of the sample found in the histology.

In the previous section, the sample found in the histology and that not located in the histology have been compared for several parameters. Since they appeared quite homogeneous they could be confidently pooled to obtain better estimates however, the same statistics also suggest that the sample located in the histology is a fair representation of the whole sample and that conclusions drawn from it may be extended to the whole sample. In the present section, modality, glutamate sensitivity, and spontaneous activity are analyzed as a function of laminar location.

# 3.2.1 Cytoarchitectonic location of the sample.

The cytoarchitectonic and laminar locations of 189 neurons were determined from 17 penetrations recovered in the histology. Between 5 and 19 neurons were isolated per penetration. Only two neurons appeared to be iocated in the white matter. These were discarded leaving a sample of 187 neurons. Ten of the penetrations were located in area 3b comprising 59% of the sample whereas 27%of the sample was located in area 1, leaving only 14% of the sample in areas 3a and 2 (Table 7). No significant difference was found between the proportions of neurons with and without receptive fields among the different cortical areas ( $G_{ac_i}$ =4.757, df=3, p>0.1) so the neurons from the different areas were pooled. Table 7: Cytoarchitectonic location of the penetrations and of the neurons found in the histology. Numbers between parentheses indicate the number of penetrations that entered more than one cytoarchitectonic area.

		Cytoarchitectonic Areas			
	3b	1	3a	2	ətal
Number of penetration	ons: 10 (1)	2(4)	1	(3)	17
Neurons with RF:					
SRA	31	9	1	1	42
ТАР	3	2	2	9	7
SSA	1	0	0	0	1
Total with RF:	35	11	3	1	50
Neurons without RF					
Glut-F	RF 29	12	4	3	49
No-RI	F 31	20	6	3	61
RF no with g	ot tested lutamate 15	8	1	5	29
Total without RF:	75	40	11	11	137
Whole sample	110	51	14	12	187

# 3.2.2 Laminar distribution.

The laminar distribution of the sample located in the histology is shown in Figure 4A. The sample in each layer came from 7 to 12 penetrations (mean = 9.0) suggesting that the sampling was quite even through the depth of the cortex. Indeed, 10 of the 17 penetrations covered the entire cortical depth, for 6 penetrations the sampling was located in the middle and lower layers whereas one penetration sampled only the upper layers. In one of the penetrations which was located in the posterior bank of the posterior sigmoid gyrus, 17 of the 19 neurons that were isolated were located in the middle of layer VI (midVI) almost doubling the sample of neurons in this layer. The remaining two neurons were located in lower layer VI (loVI) Because of this important bias, that penetration was removed from the laminar analysis, leaving a sample of 168 neurons with an average of 15.3 neurons sampled per layer. The smallest sample was found in the upper part of layer III (upIII) which contained 10 neurons and the biggest samples were located in layers IV and midVI with 18 neurons each (Figure 4A). The laminar distribution of the different classes of neurons are shown in Figures 4B, C and D.

# 3.2.2.1 Classes of neurons.

Prior to evaluating the probabilities of isolating neurons with and without a receptive field, the neurons that were not tested with glutamate for the presence of a receptive field were distributed to the Grar-RF and No-RF samples (see section 3.1.2). The probabilities of finding neurons with a receptive field are shown in Figure 5A and since the sample contained only 7 TAP and 1 SSA neurons, these were

Figure 4<sup>+</sup> Laminar distribution of neurons located in the histology. The vertical bars represent the mean number of neurons of all layers.

- A All neurons located in the histology
- B Neurons displaying a receptive field
- C GlutRF neurons
- D NoRF neurons



0

2 4



NUMBER OF NEURONS

10 12 14 16 18 20

6

8

Figure 5: Laminar distribution of the probabilities of finding a class of neurons in each layer. The vertical lines represent the average probability of finding a cell in all layers.

- A Neurons displaying a receptive field.
- B. GlutRF neurons.
- C NoRF neurons.
- D Neurons with evidence of somatic inputs (neurons displaying a receptive field and GlutRF neurons).











pooled with the SRA neurons, yielding 47 neurons displaying a receptive field. The highest incidences of neurons displaying a receptive field were found in the middle layers and in loVI whereas no neuron displaying a receptive field was found in upIII and low proportions were present in layers II and midVI Glut-RF neurons were more often present in layers upIII and loV but they appeared very seldom in layers I, midIII, upVI and loVI (Figure 5B). In layers I and upVI, more than one half of the neurons gave no evidence of peripheral input whereas in the middle layers the absence of somatic input was less common (Figure 5C). Figure 5D shows the probabilities encountering neurons with a receptive field and Glut-RF neurons as a function of the layers; the probabilities of finding neurons with evidence of peripheral input were much higher in the middle layers than in the upper and lower layers.

# 3.2.2.2 Spontaneously active neurons.

The highest incidences of spontaneously active neurons were found in the middle layers; layers IoIII and IV displayed the highest probabilities whereas in layers I and upVI neurons were often silent (Figure 6B). For neurons displaying a receptive field, the lowest probability of being spontaneously active (0.50) found in layers loV and up VI whereas almost all the neurons in layers loIII and IV were spontaneously active (Figure 6C). The majority of neurons without a receptive field were silent. Layers upVI and loVI contained only silent neurons and few spontaneously active neurons were found in layers I, loIII and IV (Figure 6D). The highest probability of finding spontaneously active neurons was found in layer upIII with an incidence of 0.50 followed by 0.43 in layer loV

Figure 6: Laminar distribution of spontaneously active neurons.

A. All neurons located in the histology. The vertical lines represents the mean number of neurons in all layers.

B Probabilities of finding spontaneously active neurons in each layer. The vertical line represents the average probability of finding these across all layers.

C. Probabilities of finding spontaneously active neurons displaying a receptive field in each layer. The vertical line represent the average probability of finding these across all layers.

D Probabilities of finding spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field in each layer. The vertical line represents the average probability of finding these across all layers.









D



#### 3.2.2.3 Discharge frequencies of spontaneously active neurons.

The rate of spontaneous activity was measured in 32 of 53 (60.4%) spontaneously active neurons. Because of the small sample size no measures were available for layers upV and loVI and there was only one measure for layers I, midIII and upVI. For the remaining layers, averages were obtained from 4 to 6 cells and the geometric means and 95% confidence limits are presented in Figure 7A. The geometric means for all the layers but two were within the confidence limits of the overall sample: layer midIII had an average above the upper limit and layer II was below the lower limit suggesting that those two layers might be different from the remainder of the sample.

### 3.2.2.4 Sensitivity to glutamate.

Figure 7B presents the average current of glutamate used to excite neurons as a function of their laminar location. Since no difference had been found previously between neurons with and without a receptive field (see section 3.1.4), the data from the two groups were pooled. The neurons located in layers I, loIII and IV were the least sensitive to glutamate and those located in layers II, midIII and upV were the most sensitive. The mean values for the remaining layers were within the confidence limits of the sample. Figure 7: Laminar distribution of the geometric mean of the frequencies of spontaneous activity and of the threshold currents of glutamate. The vertical line in each histogram represents the geometric mean of the sample and the dotted lines the 95% confidence limits. The numbers in the histogram represent the number of neurons found in each layer.

- A. Frequencies of spontaneous activity.
- B. Threshold currents of glutamate.







### 3.3 Effects observed during norepinephrine administration.

NE has been administered to 117 neurons in the cat somatosensory cortex using iontophoretic currents ranging from 5 to 100nA. The geometric mean of currents capable of producing a significant effect was 26.4nA. NE altered the excitability of almost all somatosensory cortical neurons during its iontophoretic ejection. In the presence of NE, inhibition was the most consistent effect observed, but during the minute following the cessation of NE ejection, the excitability of an important proportion of neurons increased and in most cases this enhancement lasted for as long as neurons were studied. This section concerns the effects observed during the ejection of NE while the following section (3.4) will deal with the effects that outlasted the presence of NE.

# 3.3.1 Neuronal responses to peripheral stimulation and to glutamate pulses.

The combination electrode used in the present study allowed a good isolation of single neurons in cat somatosensory cortex and multiunit activity was very seldom observed (Figure 8).

To test the effects of NE on neuronal activity a baseline response had to be obtained so that any changes could be expressed as a deviation from control. NE was tested on 31 neurons while their receptive field was stimulated mechanically (Figure 9). Twenty-nine of these were spontaneously active; only two lacked this characteristic. The effects of NE were assessed on both the spontaneous activity and peripherically evoked response. In every case the stimulation of the receptive field produced a clear response over the spontaneous activity prior to the administration Figure 8: Oscilloscope traces of neurons isolated in the somatosensory cortex. During the ejection of glutamate some neurons responded with long inter-spike intervals (A) or in short bursts (C). In a few cases the inter-spike intervals were less than one ms during a burst (D). In B is shown the discharge of a spontaneously active neuron during the mechanical stimulation of its receptive field. The upper trace shows the analog signal representing the displacement of the mechanical stimulator and the lower trace shows the action potentials. The cutaneous stimulation (20Hz in this case). The vibratory stimulus was applied for 600ms and the stimulator was removed from the skin 200ms later. The neuron responded to the indentation of the skin and also to the superimposed vibration but not to each cycle. The traces in A and D are a single sweep and 3 sweeps in B and C. The dotted line in A, C and D is the threshold for detection by the window discriminator. In B the trace from the window discriminator is located below the baseline trace.





l

2.5 ms

15 μV

Figure 9: Examples of receptive fields mapped on the forelimb for neurons isolated in the somatosensory cortex. The receptive fields A, C and D were drawn from different animals and those from B and E come from the same animal but from two different penetrations.

A. Receptive field with SRA modality of a neuron located in layer loV of area 3b The response of the neuron to the mechanical stimulation of the receptive field is shown in Figure 10A and B while the effects of NE are presented in Figure 16 B SRA receptive field of a neuron located in layer midIII of area 3b. The neuron could not be isolated adequately to be studied. This receptive field was drawn from the same animal as the receptive field in E but during a different penetration that was located approximately 2mm lateral to receptive field E.

C. SRA receptive field of a neuron situated in the middle layers. The administration of NE to the neuron produced a decrease of both the ongoing activity and of the response to the peripheral stimulus. The signal-to-noise ratio was increased by an average of 41% during NE ejection.

D. SRA receptive field of a neuron located in layer IV of area 3b The effects of NE on this neuron are presented in Figure 20.

E. TAP receptive field of a neuron that was not located in the histology nor from the micrometer reading. The response of the neuron to the stimulation of its receptive field was not stable and it was not studied with NE.



of NE. During this period, the stimulus produced an average of  $10.5 \pm 1.3$  action potentials per stimulus presentation (measured over 1.05s). In contrast, the geometric mean of ongoing activity was only 0.8Hz during the control period yielding a good signal-to-noise ratio. An example of a recording generated as spike trains and time interval histogram of a neuron displaying a receptive field is shown in Figure 10A and B.

In 86 cases NE was applied to neurons lacking a receptive field while they were excited with iontophoretic pulses of glutamate (Figure 10C and D). Forty-two (49%) were spontaneously active and 44 (51%) were silent in the absence of glutamate. This sample included 33 Glut-RF neurons, 34 No-RF neurons and 19 neurons for which the presence of a receptive field with glutamate had not been tested. No significant difference could be found between the effects of NE on these 3 groups of neurons. As a result, it was possible to pool the data and to present the effects of NE only for the pooled data. During the control period of spontaneously active neurons, the geometric mean of ongoing activity was 0.9Hz and the response to glutamate was 6.7  $\pm 0.8$ Hz yielding a signal-to-noise ratio of 7.5. The magnitude of the response to glutamate for silent neurons was 6.9  $\pm 1.1$ Hz prior to the administration of NE

Figure 10: Computer generated spike trains and time interval histograms during the control period.

A Neuron having a receptive field which was stimulated mechanically 30 times during the control period. The activity was recorded for 5s and there was an interval of two s between each trial. The spontaneous activity was recorded for 2s prior to the stimulus presentation and the activity after the stimulation was not considered Each dot represent one or several action potentials. The neuron responded clearly to each stimulus presentation while the spontaneous activity was distributed randomly. The time interval histogram is the average of the 30 trials and the response to the stimulation is clearly seen over the background activity. Bin width 50ms

B The same neuron as in A but only the interval from 2.0 to 3.0s is shown on an expanded time scale (bin width, 10ms). At this scale most of the action potentials are represented by one dot. The stimulus was applied at 2.0s and a response was observed 10 to 20ms later. When examined at higher temporal resolution, the latency appeared to be 16ms and a second peak in the histogram was observed at 38ms (not shown). The correspondence between the response and the vibration frequency is clearly seen, very little activity was present between the stimulus cycles confirming the rapidly adaptating nature of the input to this neuron.

76 a

C Spontaneously active neuron lacking a receptive field responding to 30nA of glutamate during the control period. The ongoing activity was recorded for 10s at the beginning of each run and glutamate was administered from 10 to 40s. Three to 4 s after the beginning of glutamate ejection the activity of the neuron started to increase and reached a plateau 15 to 20s later. As was typical of these cells, upon the termination of glutamate, the activity induced by glutamate disappeared within 2 or 3s which is a typical response to glutamate. This neuron responded in bursts and individual action potentials are rarely seen in the spike train at this scale. Bin width, 500ms.

D Spike train of the neuron shown in (C) from 33.0s to 34.0s at a higher temporal resolution showing individual action potentials as one dot each. During glutamate administration this neuron responded in small bursts of 2 to 5 action potentials with interspike intervals of 3 to 6ms.



### 3.3.2 General characteristics of the effects of NE.

During its ejection, NE affected 90% of the neurons studied leaving only 10% of the sample unaffected (Table 8). NE affected the neuronal excitability in 4 different ways while it was ejected from the micropipette. The most common effect of NE was an inhibition of both the spontaneous and peripherally or glutamateinduced activities; these pure inhibitory responses were observed in 54% of neurons tested with NE. Also, NE produced excitation and those responses could be divided into 3 different classes. First, in 15% of the sample, an excitation was observed at the beginning of NE ejection and it was followed by an inhibition causing the discharge to fall below the control level as NE ejection was continued, these responses were classified as biphasic. Second, in 19% of the cases, the excitation was not accompanied by an inhibition and those responses were classified as excitations because of their uniphasic nature And third, a few neurons responded biphasically but with NE first producing a decrease in neuronal activity followed by an increase, these responses were classified as "other" and comprised only 26% of the sample. When an excitation was observed, only in a few cases were both the ongoing and evoked activities increased; usually the excitation affected only the ongoing activity or the evoked response and the other component usually decreased. In each case, NE was equally likely to produce an effect on the spontaneous activity as on the peripherally evoked response or the response to glutamate. Statistical tests showed that each of the effects produced by NE was independent of the type of stimulus. used to excite the neuron. Despite the stringent criteria used to decide if a neuron was or was not affected by NE, only 10% of the neurons were classified as
Table 8	: Neurons	affected by	/ NE	(n=	117). No	significan	t differenc	e was	found	between
neurons	displaying	a receptive	e field	and	lacking a	receptive	$field \ (G_{{}_{ad_{j}}}$	= 1.190	), $df = 2$	, p>0.5).

Neuronal classes	Inhibition	Biphasic	Excitation	Other	No effect	Total
Receptive field	19 (61%)	6 (19%)	4 (13%)	0 (0%)	2 (6.5%)	31
Without a receptive field	44 (51%)	11 (13%)	18 (21%)	3 (3.5%)	10 (12%)	86
Total	63 (54%)	17 (15%)	22 (19%)	3 (2.6%)	12 (10%)	117

unaffected by NE (Table 8). Only two neurons (6.5%) displaying a receptive field and one spontaneously active neuron lacking a receptive field (2.4%) were not affected by NE. Nine neurons lacking spontaneous activity (20%) were not affected using current of NE ranging from 12 to 75nA with a geometric mean of 277nA applied for 2 to 6 runs. Data from one of the cells that did not respond to NE are illustrated in Figure 11. Each type of response to NE is described in detail below.

### 3.3.3 Inhibitory effects of norepinephrine.

# 3.3.3.1 Neurons displaying a receptive field.

In 19 (61%) of the 31 neurons displaying a receptive field, NE produced an inhibition when ejected with currents ranging from 10-100nA (geometric mean of 33.0nA). NE was applied for 1 to 10 runs (mean 3.0) of 10 stimulus presentations but a significant decrease in neuronal activity was observed during the first 3 runs in all cases.

In 15 of these 19 inhibited neurons, both the ongoing and evoked activities were significantly decreased whereas in 2 cases only the spontaneous discharge was inhibited and in one case only the evoked activity was affected. The response to stimulation of the receptive field of one neuron lacking spontaneous activity was also decreased. An example of inhibition of both spontaneous and evoked activity by NE in a neuron displaying a receptive field is shown in Figure 12 (see also Figures 18. 19, 22, 25 and 26).

Because the effects of NE developed gradually it was not immediately obvious what measure to use to best describe the magnitude of the response to NE. Figure 11: Neuron lacking a receptive field not affected by NE. This neuron was not located in the histology. The baseline was established with 7 pulses of 50nA of glutamate (A). During the control period the average response to glutamate was 11.3Hz. NE was administered for two runs and no significant effects were observed (B). Following NE administration the response remained at the control level and 10 to 11 min later it was 98% of the control level (C). During the administration of a current of +40nA through a pH 4.0 solution for two runs the response was 96% of the control (D). The response remained at the control level during the following min (E). The experimental condition is indicated on the left of each panel and the magnitude of the response relative to the control is presented as a percentage on the right of each panel. G, response to glutamate; bin width, 600ms.



Figure 12: Neuron displaying a receptive field inhibited by NE. This neuron displayed a SRA receptive field and was not located in the histology. The baseline was established with 30 stimulus presentations (A). During the control period the ongoing activity averaged 0.95Hz and each stimulus presentation evoked 11.7 action potentials. NE 40nA was administered during 4 runs (B and C). During the first run both the ongoing and the evoked activities were not significantly affected (B) while during the next 3 runs the ongoing activity was reduced to 32% of the control and the evoked activity to 49% (C). The signal-to-noise ratio was increased by 53%during this last period. During the 2 first min following NE administration both the ongoing and evoked activities remained lower than the control level and the signalto-noise ratio was further increased to 192% of the control level (D). Ten to 13 min following NE administration, the ongoing activity was 143% of the control level and the evoked activity 115% (E). Then ions H<sup>+</sup> were ejected with a current of +75nA tor one run and produced no significant effect (F). Following one run of recovery (G) NE 40nA was administered again and produced effects similar to the first test and the average of the 4 last runs of NE administration is shown in (H). The recovery periods one to two min (I) and 5 to 10 min (J) after NE administration are shown. (See Figure 11; S, spontaneous activity; E, evoked activity; bin width, 50ms).



Consequently, both the average size of the response and the maximum effect of NE observed in a series of runs were compared to the control response as measures of the effects of NE. This examination suggested that both parameters were adequate indices of the effect of NE. Since discussing both measures would be redundant, they have been presented in the tables but they are discussed only in relation to Table 9. Subsequent tables show both the maximum and mean effects, however, only the maximum values are discussed in the text associated with the other tables.

Despite the fact that NE appeared to decrease spontaneous and evoked activities in an equal number of neurons, the magnitude of the decrease was more important on the spontaneous than on the evoked activity (Table 9A). The difference between spontaneous activity and evoked activity was 15.3% for mean effects and 20.8% when the inhibitory effects of NE reached their maximum. The distribution of these effects is shown in Figure 13A and B. The mean inhibitory effect of NE on the spontaneous activity was a decrease of 50% or more in 67% of the cases while on evoked activity it was less than 50% in 61% of cases. No significant difference was found between the two distributions ( $G_{acj}=1.816$ , df=2, p>0.1) The maximal inhibitory effect on spontaneous activity was a decrease of evoked activity never reached that level and the two distributions were significantly different in this case ( $G_{acj}=8.608$ , df=2, p<0.025) These results suggest that on average NE produced an increase in the signal-to-noise ratio. This issue will be discussed in section 3.3.9.

Table 9: Magnitude of the inhibitory effects of NE normalized as percent of control for spontaneous activity and peripherally evoked activity or response to glutamate. Mean effects were obtained by averaging the effects of the runs when NE was present for each cell. Maximal decreases were calculated by using only the run where the maximal inhibitory effect of NE was observed for each neuron.

A: Spontaneously active neurons displaying a receptive field (n = 18).

Mean effect		Maximal decrease	
Spont. Act.	Evoked Act.	Spont. Act.	Evoked Act.
-58.4 ± 5.9%	-42.9 ±3.9%	$-77.5 \pm 5.5\%$	-55.3 ±3.3%

**B**: Spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field (n = 20).

Mean	effects	Maxim	al decrease
Spont. Act.	Response to glut	Spont. Act.	Response to glut.
$-45.4 \pm 4.7\%$	$-30.5 \pm 4.4\%$	$-68.0 \pm 5.2\%$	-41.0 ±5 2%

C: Silent neurons lacking a receptive field (n = 24). Inhibitory effects of NE on the response to glutamate.

Mean effects	Maximal decrease
$-50.6 \pm 4.3\%$	$-64.2 \pm 4.2\%$

Figure 13: Mean and maximal inhibitory effects of NE on the spontaneous and induced activities. A and B, neurons displaying a receptive field; C and D, neurons lacking a receptive field.



### 3.3.3.2 Neurons lacking a receptive field.

Eighty-six neurons lacking a receptive field were tested with NE. Of these 20 spontaneously active neurons and 24 lacking this characteristic during the control period were inhibited (Table 8). Both the spontaneous activity and the response to glutamate were decreased by NE in 18 cases whereas in 2 cases only the spontaneous activity was significantly inhibited while the response to glutamate remained unchanged. The iontophoretic current of NE used to produce these effects ranged from 5 to 100nA with a geometric mean of 24.3nA. A significant effect on either spontaneous activity or glutamate response was observed in the first run in all but one case where an effect was observed in the 4<sup>th</sup> run after the ejecting current of NE had been increased from 6 to 15nA. As had been observed for the neurons displaying a receptive field, the spontaneous activity was proportionally affected much more than the response to glutamate. The distributions of these effects are shown in Figure 13C and D and their magnitude is presented in Table 9B. The effects of NE on the response to glutamate of spontaneously active cells lacking a receptive field appeared to be less than the effect of NE on peripherally evoked activity of cells with a receptive field but the magnitude of the effects of NE on spontaneous activity appeared to be the same on both classes of neurons.

The response to glutamate of 24 (55%) silent neurons lacking a receptive field was inhibited with currents of NE ranging from 10 to 100nA (geometric mean of 33 5nA). NE was applied during 1 to 9 runs (mean 2.5) and in all but 5 cases a significant inhibition was seen in the 1<sup>st</sup> run. The magnitude of the effect on silent neurons was more important than it was on the response to glutamate of

spontaneously active neurons (Table 9C). This difference might be a consequence of the higher currents of NE used on neurons lacking spontaneous activity.

# 3.3.3.3 Time course of the inhibitory effects of norepinephrine.

When NE was administered continuously to neurons displaying a receptive field, the time course of the decrease could be evaluated easily since NE was administered continuously and the peripheral stimulus was repeated at short time intervals so that a measure of the neuronal activity was taken every 7s. To obtain a measure of the time course of the NE effect, the response of 14 neurons that were significantly affected during the first twenty stimuli following the beginning of NE ejection were recorded for 140s. The frequencies of spontaneous activity ranged from 0.1 to 13 5Hz during the control period. In order to give the same weight to all neurons whether they had low or high spontaneous activity, the data were normalized to percentages of the control period, and those values were used for the calculation. The averages for the spontaneous and evoked activity for the 5 last cutaneous stimuli of the control period and for the first 20 stimuli following the beginning of NE ejection are plotted in Figure 14A and B respectively.

The results obtained for the ongoing activity appeared to fluctuate a lot even during the control period (Figure 14A). The response clearly decreases over time but because of the variability, the time course of the effect could not be evaluated accurately. The variability can be explained by the fact that the ongoing activity was measured for only 2s in each trial and in many cases the frequency was below or close to 1Hz so that 1 impulse caused an important change in the mean frequency. Figure 14: The average time course of the inhibitory effects of NE.

A Spontaneous activity.

B. Peripherally evoked activity

C. Spontaneous activity, peripherally evoked activity and signal-to-noise ratio obtained from travelling means (see text).

D Decrease of the evoked activity plotted as a function of the decrease in spontaneous activity (values plotted are the travelling means of both variables).



86 100 114 128 142

0

-12

2

16

30

58

TIME (s)

44

72

100 80 60 40 20 0 SPONTANEOUS ACTIVITY (% of control)

+0 0 For the time interval tested, there was no spontaneous activity in several of the trials yielding 0% ongoing activity then when one or two action potentials were present in one trial the percentage was much greater than 100%. The curve is the result of these variations.

Evoked activity was much less variable and the time course could be evaluated more precisely (Figure 14B). The response began to decrease 16s after NE was turned on and it appeared to decrease almost linearly during the following 80s when a plateau was reached and the response did not decreased further. A significant decrease (-23%) was reached between 30 and 40s after the beginning of NE ejection. Over the 20 time periods studied during the ejection of NE, the spontaneous activity was decreased by an average of 56.5  $\pm$  5.7% and the evoked activity by 37.7  $\pm$ 4.0% as compared to the control period. A significant difference was found between the decrease in spontaneous activity and the decrease in evoked activity (Wilcoxon's signed-ranks test, Ts=24, n=20, p<0.01).

To get a better picture of the time course of the effects of NE on the spontaneous activity, the values used for Figure 14A and B were averaged over 5 consecutive time periods starting with the control period. The averages were displaced by one time period to the right and were plotted as a function of the mean time of the 5 time periods used to obtain each value. The results of this process, shown in Figure 14C, yielded much smoother curves thereby giving a better estimate of the time course. The time course of the decline in evoked activity appeared to be similar to the curve without smoothing shown in Figure 14B, still reaching a significant level of inhibition around 35s and a plateau after 80s suggesting that the

averaging process did not displace the curve significantly to the right and that a better estimate of the time course of the ongoing activity could be obtained in this way.

The spontaneous activity appeared to decrease more rapidly than evoked activity as NE was turned on and a significant inhibition was reached after only about 7s. After that initial period, both the spontaneous and evoked activities appeared to decrease at the same rate for several seconds but the spontaneous activity appeared to reach a plateau about 20s later than the evoked activity. The differences between the time course of spontaneous activity changes and the time course of the response to the stimulus was more obvious when the evoked activity was plotted as a function of the spontaneous activity (Figure 14D). Spontaneous activity decreased more rapidly at the beginning and then both spontaneous and evoked activities decreased at the same rate until evoked activity reached a plateau while spontaneous activity was still decreasing.

The time course of the inhibitory effects of NE on neurons lacking a receptive field could not be assessed because by the nature of the experimental paradigm NE was already present for 10-20s before glutamate ejection was started. Further, both NE and glutamate were ejected intermittently. Even if the precise time course of the inhibitory effect of NE on those neurons is not available it can be inferred from the data that the action of NE occurred within a few seconds since, despite the facts that NE was turned on just at the beginning of the recording of ongoing activity and that it was recorded for only 10-20s, NE still produced a significant decrease of the ongoing activity that was of the same magnitude as the decrease observed on neurons displaying a receptive field. This suggests that the action of NE was at least as fast as it had been on neurons displaying a receptive field.

### 3.3.4 Biphasic effects of NE.

### 3.3.4.1 Neurons displaying a receptive field.

In 6 (19%) neurons displaying a receptive field, NE produced an increase of the ongoing and/or evoked activity that was followed by a significant decrease. These effects were observed when iontophoretic currents ranging from 10 to 50nA (geometric mean 28.0nA) were used. The excitatory effects were observed during the 1<sup>st</sup> or 2<sup>nd</sup> run and the decreases appeared in the subsequent runs. In 3 cases both the spontaneous activity and the response to somatic stimuli followed this pattern. In 2 cases only the ongoing activity was increased while the evoked activity was decreased in one case and not significantly changed in the other case. In the other case only the evoked activity was increased while the spontaneous activity was not altered. Overall, the spontaneous activity increased in 5 cases and the evoked activity in 4 cases. The magnitude of increase of the ongoing activity was proportionally more important than that of evoked activity (Table 10A). Following this excitatory phase, both ongoing and evoked activity decreased significantly in a fashion and to a level similar to that observed for neurons inhibited by NE. As observed with the inhibited neurons, in the biphasic cells the decrease in spontaneous activity was also more important than the decrease in evoked activity (Table 10A). Despite the fact that the percentage increase in ongoing activity was more important than the percentage increase in evoked activity, the absolute increase in the ongoing activity Table 10: Magnitude of the biphasic effects of NE expressed as percent of control for spontaneous activity and on peripherally evoked response or response to glutamate (see table 9).

A: Spontaneously active neurons displaying a receptive field (n=6).

1. Spontaneous and/or evoked activities increased:

Mean	effect	Maximal	increase	Maximal	decrease
Spont. Act.	Ev. Act.	Spont.Act.	Ev. Act	Spont. Act.	Ev. Act.
$-9.8 \pm 13.6$	$-23.0 \pm 5.3$	+75.6 ±18.1	$+41.3 \pm 9.5$	-77.4 ±13.2	-65.1 ±6.5
n=5	n=4	n=5	n=4	n=5	n=4

2. Spontaneous and/or evoked activity not increased:

Mean	effect	Maximal decrease		
Spont. Act.	Ev. Act.	Spont. Act.	Ev. Act.	
-61.0	$-21.5 \pm 12.0$	-93.3	$-38.5 \pm 2.1$	
n = 1	n = 2	n = 1	n=2	

**B.** Spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field (n=11).

1. Spontaneous and/or response to glutamate increased:

Mean effect		Maximal i	Maximal increase		Maximal decrease	
Spont. Act.	Glut. Resp.	Spont.Act.	Glut. Resp.	Spont. Act.	Glut. Resp.	
$+17.8 \pm 12.0$	$+14.5 \pm 9.0$	$+115.6 \pm 19.3$	+47.3 ±9.4	$-76.4 \pm 6.1$	$-15.2 \pm 19.9$	
n=9	n=4	n = 9	n=4	n=9	n=4	

8 in 19

2. Spontaneous and/or response to glutamate not increased:

Mean	effect	Maximal decrease		
Spont. Act.	Glut. Resp.	Spont. Act.	Glut. Resp.	
$-43.0 \pm 17.0$	$-43.1 \pm 16.7$	$-83.0 \pm 17$	$-68.9 \pm 12.1$	
n = 2	n = 7	n=2	n=7	

was only 0.38Hz (from 0.50 to 0.88Hz) whereas the absolute increase in the response to the stimuli was 3.36 action potentials per stimulus (from 8.15 to 1151).

# 3.3.4.2 Neurons lacking a receptive field.

Biphasic responses were observed in 11 spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field while NE was ejected for 2 to 8 runs (mean 3 0) with current ranging from 5 to 50nA (geometric mean 28.1nA). In 10 of the 11 cases, the excitation was observed during the 1<sup>st</sup> run and it occurred in the 2<sup>nd</sup> run in the other case. In two cases a biphasic response occurred both in the ongoing activity and in the response to glutamate. In 7 cases it was observed only on the spontaneous activity while the response to glutamate remained at the control level in 3 of these cases and was significantly decreased in the remaining 4 cases In 2 neurons only the glutamate-induced excitation was biphasic while ongoing discharge was unchanged during the excitatory phase but decreased later. Overall, NE produced a biphasic effect on the ongoing discharge in 9 cases and on the response to glutamate in 4 cases. A biphasic response to NE is shown in Figure 15.

The magnitude of these biphasic responses are snown in Table 10B. Whereas the mean effect was the same for both ongoing activity and response to glutamate, the maximal increase was proportionally more important on spontaneous activity but in absolute terms it was increased by only 0.79Hz (from 0.68 to 1.47Hz) whereas the response to glutamate was increased by 3.91Hz (from 8.26 to 12.17Hz). The spontaneous activity decreased more than the response to glutamate during the inhibitory phase. This also occurred when the spontaneous activity and the response

Figure 15: Biphasic response of a spontaneously active neuron lacking a receptive field to NE. No receptive field was uncovered by glutamate in this neuron situated in the deeper layers based on the micrometer reading. The baseline was established with 4 consecutive pulses of glutamate (A). The frequency of spontaneous activity was 3.9Hz and the response to glutamate was 15.6Hz during the control period. NE 60nA was administered during 2 runs (B and C). During the first run, the ongoing activity was increased by 9% and the response to glutamate by 43% producing an increase in signal-to-noise ratio of 31% as compared to the control period (B). In contrast, during the second run, the spontaneous activity was reduced to 29% of the control period and the response to glutamate to 51% (C). In that case the signal-to-noise ratio was increased by 76%. During the 2 min following NE administration, the ongoing activity remained lower than the control while the response to glutamate had tully recovered and the signal-to-noise ratio was still 148% above the control level (D). (See Figure 11 and 12; bin width 500ms).



evoked by glutamate were not increased (Table 10B.2).

Biphasic responses were not observed in silent neurons. In 5 of the 9 cases where an excitatory response was observed (see following section), NE was administered for only one run. In some of these cases biphasic responses might have been observed if NE had been administered for a longer period of time.

The time course of the biphasic as well as the excitatory effects of NE was not evaluated because of the small sample size and because these effects were seldom observed on both spontaneous and evoked activities in the same neuron.

## 3.3.5 Excitatory effects of NE.

# 3.3.5.1 Neurons displaying a receptive field.

The activity of 4 neurons with a receptive field increased in the presence of NE and these increases lasted for as long as NE was present. In one case, both the ongoing activity and the response to the peripheral stimulus were increased as the current of NE was increased from 20 to 50nA (Figure 16). In two cases only the ongoing activity was increased significantly. In one of these cases 10nA of NE was applied for only one run during which ongoing activity increased by 114% while evoked activity was unchanged and in the other case NE was applied for 4 runs (2 times at 50nA and 2 times at 100nA) and ongoing activity was increased (mean +84%) throughout while evoked activity was decreased (mean -54%) The last case was a silent neuron and the response to the stimuli increased progressively during 3 consecutive runs reaching a significant level (+32%) in the 3<sup>rd</sup> run. Overall, the spontaneous activity was increased 3 times and evoked activity 2 times. The

Figure 16: Effect of the B-receptor antagonist timolol on a neuron displaying a receptive field that was excited by NE. This neuron displayed a SRA receptive field and was located in layer loV of area 3b. The baseline was established with 30 stimulus presentations (A). During the control period the frequency of spontaneous activity was 2.7Hz and the stimulus evoked an average of 11.7 action potentials. Timolol was administered alone for one run and produced no significant effects (B). NE 10nA was added for two runs and in the first run (C) no significant effects were observed while in the second (D) the ongoing activity decreased to 61% of the control and the evoked activity to 75% producing a slight increase in the signal-tonoise ratio of 23%. During the 3 min following NE administration in the presence of timolol the ongoing activity averaged 91% of the control level and the evoked activity 94% (E). The same amount of NE was administered alone and produced an effect of lower magnitude than in the presence of timolol (F and G). During the second run (G), the ongoing activity was decreased by only 19% and the evoked activity by 22% as compared to the recovery period preceding the treatment (E) An attempt was made to increase the inhibitory effects of NE by increasing the iontophoretic current. Increasing the current to 20nA for one run produced no further effects (H) but with 50nA (I) the spontaneous activity increased by 132% and the evoked activity by 42% as compared to the control. During this period the signalto-noise ratio was decreased by 39%. One to 5 min following NE administration, the ongoing activity was still enhanced by 49% and the evoked activity was in the range of the control level (J). (See Figure 11 and 12; bin width, 50ms).



magnitudes of these effects are summarized in Table 11A for spontaneously active neurons. Again, the ongoing activity was increased proportionally more than the response to the stimuli.

## 3.3.5.2 Neurons lacking a receptive field.

Sustained excitation was observed in 9 spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field. NE was administered for more than one run in 7 cases (mean 3.4 runs). The increase was seen in the 1<sup>st</sup> run in 5 cases and in the 2<sup>nd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> run in the other 4 cases. The current of NE used on these neurons ranged from 15 to 50nA with a geometric mean of 24.1nA. In 2 cases both the spontaneous activity and the response to glutamate were significantly increased. In 3 cases where only the ongoing discharge was increased, the response to glutamate was decreased in 2 cases and unchanged in the other case. Only the response to glutamate was increased in 4 cases while the spontaneous activity was decreased in 3 of these cases and unchanged in another. No significant difference was found between the magnitude of the effects of NE on the spontaneous activity and on the response to glutamate (Table 11B). In absolute terms, the ongoing activity was increased by 1.02Hz (from 0.47 to 1.49Hz) and the response to glutamate by 7.26Hz (from 3.89 to 11.15Hz).

Nine neurons lacking ongoing activity were also excited using currents of NE ranging from 10 to 50nA with a geometric mean of 20 6nA. In 5 cases NE was applied during only one run producing a significant increase in the response to glutamate. In the 4 remaining cases, NE was administered for 3-8 runs and the increase was observed in the 1<sup>st</sup> run in 2 neurons and in the 3<sup>rd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> run in the

Table 11: Magnitude of the excitatory effects of NE expressed as percent of control (see table 9).

A. Spontaneously active neurons displaying a receptive field (n=3).

Mean et	ffect	Maxin	nal increase
Spont. Act.	Evoked Act.	Spont. Act.	Evoked Act.
+76.3 ±29.7	+4	$+141.3 \pm 16.8$	+51
n=3	n = 1	n=3	n = 1

**B.** Spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field. (n=9).

Mean e	ffect	Maximal increase		
Spont. Act.	Glut. Resp.	Spont. Act.	Glut. Resp.	
$+109.4 \pm 41.3$	$+115.8 \pm 65.0$	$+218.0 \pm 84.4$	$+186.6 \pm 61.4$	
n=5	n=6	n=5	n=6	

C. Silent neurons lacking a receptive field. (n=9). Excitatory effects of NE on the response to glutamate.

Mean effect	Maximal increase
$+159.6 \pm 66.7$	$+178 \pm 66.7$

other cases. The mean increase of the response to glutamate was 150.6% and the maximal increase was 178.1% (Ta'sle 11C), that is a maximal increase of 11.36Hz (from 6.38 to 17.74Hz). Those increases did not appear significantly different than those observed on spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field (Table 11). An example of a neuron excited by NE is shown in Figure 24.

## 3.3.6 Other effects of NE.

In 3 cases neurons lacking a receptive field were initially inhibited and then the effects of NF changed to excitation. One of these cases was a spontaneously active neuron; while NE 20nA was applied during 4 runs its ongoing activity was decreased by 63% in the first run and then the discharge was increased in the following runs reaching a maximum of 159% over control. In contrast, the response to glutamate was decreased throughout the test with a mean decrease of 32.5%. The two other cases lacked spontaneous activity and the response to glutamate was first decrease by 40% and 53% and then increased by 72% and 157% respectively over the control period. In both cases the current of NE was increased between the inhibitory and the excitatory responses.

### 3.3.7 Iontophoretic current of NE required to produce inhibition and excitation.

Since several authors had suggested that lower concentrations of NE produce excitation and that higher concentrations result in inhibition, this hypothesis was tested on our data. Although this possibility was not an a priori hypothesis used to design a specific experiment, some aspects of the data provide some insight into this question. In 29 neurons the NE current was increased from low to a higher current during the test. In 21 of these cases the effect produced by NE was not changed by increasing the current of NE and in the other 8 cases the effect was reversed. In 16 of the cases in which the sign of the response did not change, the cell was only inhibited. The geometric mean of the initial current used on those neurons was 22.9nA. In these cases the current was increased to an average of 52.9nA. For the 5 cases where an excitation was observed, the current was increased from a geometric mean of 17.2nA to 57.4nA without converting any of the excitations to inhibitions. There was no significant differences between the inhibited and excited neurons for either initial or final currents.

In 5 of the 8 cases where the sign of the response changed, the neurons responded initially with an excitation while the geometric mean of NE current was 19.9nA. This reversed to inhibition when the current was increased to 49.0nA. The 3 other neurons displayed an initially inhibitory response which was followed by an excitatory response when the NE current was increased. These were first inhibited with a geometric mean current of 20.0nA and the excitatory response occurred with an average of 44 8nA. No significant difference was found between the two groups of neurons nor between the neurons showing no change in the sign of their response

and those which responded to the increase of current by reversing the sign of their response. Taken together these results suggest that, in the present study, NE produced inhibition and excitation at about the same concentration of NE and that low NE levels had no preferential excitatory effects.

The mean currents of NE used to produce inhibition and excitation were also compared. The effects of NE were grouped as decreases (solely inhibition) and increases (either biphasic or purely an increase) and the currents used to induce these effects were compared for both the spontaneous activity and peripherally evoked activity or response to glutamate (Table 12). In all classes of neurons, when an increase was observed lower currents of NE had been used. No significant differences were found between the currents used for those cases showing excitation and those showing inhibition for the ongoing activity but a significant difference was found for the induced activity. These findings show that excitation could be produced with lower currents of NE than those producing an inhibition. This is not to be considered as direct evidence that indeed excitation was produced with lower concentrations of NE as compared to those producing inhibition (see above) Nevertheless, this suggests that the excitations were not artifacts produced by the iontophoretic current or the relatively low pH of the solution of NE since they were observed with lower currents of NE than the inhibitory effects. Table 12: Geometric means of iontophoretic current of NE used to produce inhibitory and excitatory responses.

A: Spontaneous activity (not significantly different, analysis of variance,  $F_s = 1.375$ , df = 1, 63, p > 0.2).

	Decrease	Increase	Difference
Spont. active neurons with a receptive field	33.5nA n=18	22.9nA n=8	-10.6nA
Spont. active neurons without a receptive field	24.4nA n=25	22.6nA n=14	-1.8nA
Total	27.8nA n=43	22.7nA n=22	-5.1nA

B: Evoked activity or response to glutamate.

	Decreased	Increased	Difference
Spont. active neurons with a receptive field	32.8nA n=19	26.0nA n=5	-6.8nA
Spont. active neurons without a receptive field	26.3nA n=25	20.9nA n=10	-5.4nA
Silent neurons without a receptive field	32.6nA n=24	20.6nA n=9	-12.0nA*
Total	30.2nA n=68	21.8nA n=24	-8.4nA**

\* Significantly different, analysis of variance,  $F_s = 4.504$ , df = 1, 90, p < 0.04.

# 3.3.8 Laminar distribution of the effects of norepinephrine.

Thirty eight neurons studied with NE were recovered in the histology. Of these, 13 displayed a receptive field and 25 lacked this characteristic. Since NE appeared to produce similar effects in both groups, the data were pooled to produce the laminar distributions shown in Figure 17.

The laminar distribution of the whole sample (Figure 17A) was significantly different than that of the whole sample recovered in the histology (Figure 4A;  $G_{adj} = 10.130$ , df=2, p<0.01). Almost half (45%) of the neurons studied with NE were found in layers loIII and IV and another peak was found in layer loV (16%) None were found in layer loVI and the remainder of the sample (39%) was quite evenly distributed over the other layers so that each contained 1 to 3 neurons. The difference between this distribution and the total sample distribution is a subject to be explored in the discussion.

When the neurons were grouped according to whether they responded to NE exclusively by a decrease in activity or if some component of the response was excitatory, laminar differences were noted. Of the 20 neurons which had displayed solely inhibitory responses, 80% were located in layers midIII, loIII and IV and the rest was located rather uniformly above and below these layers (Figure 17B) The neurons that displayed an increase on a component of their response to NE were distributed in a contrasting way and only 22% of the neurons located in layer loIII while none was found in layers midIII and IV Twenty eight percent were found in the upper layers and 50% in the lower layers (Figure 17C). A significant difference was found between the distributions of the effects of NE in upper (I, II and upIII),

Figure 17: Laminar distribution of the effects of NE. The distribution of all neurons tested with NE located in the histology (n=38) is shown in A. Neurons inhibited were primarily found in layers mid III to IV (B) while the excited neurons were found in upper and lower layers (C).











Α

middle (midIII, loIII and IV) and lower (V and VI) layers ( $G_{adj}$ =12.917, df=2, p<0.005) suggesting that NE produced different responses in different layers. The probability of finding neurons inhibited by NE in the middle layers was 80% as compared to 29% and 18% in the upper and lower layers respectively.

## 3.3.9 Effects of norepinephrine on the signal-to-noise ratio.

The effects of NE on the signal-to-noise ratio were quantified in 68 spontaneously active neurons that responded to NE administration. Of these, 27 could be excited by the peripheral stimulation of their receptive field whereas in 41 cases the cells did not display a receptive field and the effect of NE was estimated on the response to glutamate. It was found to be useful for the purpose of this analysis to divide the cells into those showing a decrease, those responding in a biphasic manner and those showing a sustained excitation. Further, since the response to NE varied over time, the signal-to-noise ratio also changed during the same period so the signal-to-noise ratio was calculated for the mean and maximal effects of NE. Both the mean and maximal effects of NE were considered to decide on the effects of NE on the signal-to-noise ratio of neurons (see table 14). As well, the time course of the change in the signal-to-noise ratio was documented for those neurons displaying a receptive field which were inhibited by NE.

# 3.3.9.1 Inhibited neurons.

The signal-to-noise ratio was increased in most of the neurons displaying a receptive field that were inhibited by NE. This occurred regardless of whether the mean or maximal effects of NE were used for the estimation but the magnitude of the increase in signal-to-noise ratio was much more important when the maximal effects were used (Table 13A). In the few cases where the signal-to-noise ratio was decreased, the magnitude of the effect was much less important than when an increase was observed. For example, with the maximal effects of NE, when increased, the signal-to-noise ratio was increased by a factor of 4.45 whereas in the cases where it was decreased, it was reduced by a factor of only 1.32. Note also (Table 13A) that the decrease in evoked activity was almost the same whether the signal-to-noise ratio was increased, decreased or not affected whereas the spontaneous activity varied much more among the 3 different effects observed. An important inhibition of the ongoing activity corresponded with an increase in signalto-noise ratio while a smaller inhibition resulted in a decrease in the signal-to-noise ratio Thus, the variations of the effects of NE on spontaneous activity appeared to be responsible in a large extent for the variations of effects of NE on the signal-tonoise ratio.

Overall, the signal-to-noise ratio was increased in 78% of the inhibited neurons displaying a receptive field while the signal-to-noise ratio was decreased in only two cases and was unaffected in only two cases also (Table 14A)

The time course of the increase in signal-to-noise ratio is illustrated in Figure 14C for the inhibited neurons displaying a receptive field; it appeared to be a two
Table 13: Changes in the signal-to-noise ratio produced by NE in relation to the observed effects on the spontaneous and evoked activities. The values are normalized as percent of the control period (S/N = signal-to-noise ratio).

Effects on		Cells with a receptive field		Cells without a receptive field		
S/N		Mean	Maximal	Mean	Maximal	
Increased	Spont. Activ.	$28.9 \pm 4.5$	9.1 ±3.2	39.4 ±5.3	23.6 ±4.5	
	Evok. Activ.	56.6 ± 5.9	43.4 ±5.8	71.4 ±6.9	61.1 ±5.1	
	S/N	195.7	478.0	181.2	259.0	
	n	12	12	9	14	
Decreased	Spont. Activ.	85.5 ±13.4	53	74	-	
	Evok. Activ.	$64.0 \pm 11.3$	40	36	-	
	S/N	74.9	75.5	48.6	-	
	n	2	1	1	0	
Not changed	Spont. Activ.	57.8 ±5.2	$49.8 \pm 6.0$	$66.3 \pm 5.3$	51.3 ±11.0	
	Evok. Activ.	61.5 ±5.1	48.8 ±4.8	71.1 ±5.9	54.2 ± 14.3	
	S/N	106.4	98.0	107.2	105.5	
	п	4	5	10	6	

A: Inhibited neurons.

106 a

## B: Biphasic neurons.

Effects on		Cells	with a receptive	field	Cells without a receptive field			
S/N		Mean	Increase	Decrease	Mean	Increase	Decrease	
Increased	Spont. activ.	$41.0 \pm 2.8$	-	11.2 ±6.4	$60.7 \pm 9.6$	97.0 ±17.0	21.7 ± ó.1	
	Evok. activ.	$72.5 \pm 12.0$	-	$43.2 \pm 9.0$	$112.7 \pm 14.6$	$142.0 \pm 1.4$	70.3 ± 15.1	
	S/N	176.8	-	385.7	185.7	146.4	324.0	
	n	2	0	5	3	2	7	
Decreased	Spont. activ.	107.5 ±3.5	183.0 ±21.5	64	$138.6 \pm 15.0$	243.2 ± 19.5	52	
	Evok. activ.	74.0 ±5.7	114.3 ± 14.5	47	$37.0 \pm 14.6$	57.0 ± 17.5	31	
	S/N	68.8	62.5	73.4	26.7	23.4	59.6	
	n	2	4	1	5	6	1	
Not changed	Spont. activ.	$965 \pm 5.0$	131.0 ±21.2	-	$99.7 \pm 3.6$	160.3 ± 13.4	$13.7 \pm 8.6$	
	Evok. activ.	$86.0 \pm 1.4$	149.5 ±23.3	-	$111.0 \pm 2.6$	145.0 ± 13.1	11.3 ±7.1	
	S/N	89.1	114.1		111.3	90.5	82 5	
	n	2	2	0	3	3	3	

106 b

### C: Excited neurons.

		Cells with a re	eceptive field	Cells without a receptive field	
Effects on S/N		Mean	Maximal	Меап	Maximal
Increased	Spont. Activ.	-	-	73.5 ± 12.1	94.3 ±8.4
	Evok. Activ.	-	-	$232.9 \pm 101.0$	269.5 ±90.5
	S/N	-	-	316.9	285.8
	n	0	0	4	4
Decreased	Spont. Activ.	199.0 ±21.2	241.3 ± 16.7	199.3 ±53.0	$305.3 \pm 110.9$
	Evok. Activ.	78.0 ±45.3	$108.7 \pm 30.4$	$101.0 \pm 26.5$	116.5 ±23.2
	S/N	39.2	45.0	50.7	38.2
	n	2	3	4	4
Not changed	Spont. Activ.	131	-	250	369
	Evok. Activ.	104	-	213	344
	S/N	79.4	-	85.2	93.2
	n	1	0	1	1

step process. After NE has been turned on, the faster decrease of the spontaneous activity as compared to the decrease in the peripherally evoked activity first produced an increase in signal-to-noise ratio of about 30% within 7 to 16s. Then the signal-to-noise ratio remained relatively stable during the interval of 70-80s when the spontaneous and evoked activities were decreasing at the same rate. As the decrease of the evoked activity reached a plateau, the ongoing activity continued to decrease causing a second increase in signal-to-noise ratio that was much more important than the initial one. This second step of the increase in signal-to-noise ratio explains why the ratio is much more important when the maximal response to NE is used to evaluate the signal-to-noise ratio as compared to the mean response (Table 13A).

The changes in signal-to-noise ratio calculated from the response to glutamate (n=20) were similar to those found with peripherally evoked activity (Table 13A) The only difference was that the signal-to-noise ratio was unaffected in proportionally more cases when the mean effect of NE was used. The effects of NE on the response to glutamate were about the same whether the signal-to-noise ratio was increased or unaffected. In contrast, the effects of NE on the spontaneous activity were between -60 to -75% when the signal-to-noise ratio was increased and only -34 to -49% when the signal-to-noise ratio was unaffected. In the only case where the signal-to-noise ratio was decreased, this effect was due to both the relative resistance of the ongoing activity to NE and to the relative sensitivity of the response to glutamate to the inhibitory effects of NE. Overall, 70% of the 20 neurons tested with glutamate and inhibited by NE had their signal-to-noise ratio increased whereas a decrease was observed in 5% of the cases and the signal-to-noise ratio was

Table 14: Number and proportions of the effects of NE on the signal-to-noise ratio. To allow the effect of NE on the signal-to-noise ratio for each neuron, both the mean and maximal effects of NE on the signal-to-noise ratio were considered. In those cases where the signal-to-noise ratio was unaffected for both mean and maximal effects, a neuron was classified as unaffected. Whenever the effect on the signal-to-noise ratio had the same sign for both conditions or if it was not affected for the mean or maximal effect. The effect was classified as biphasic if the signal-to-noise ratio was first decreased and than increased. S/N, signal-to-noise ratio; Rev. biphasic, decrease followed by an increase.

A: Neurons displaying a receptive field.

Effects on		Classes of Neurons				
S/N	Inhibited neurons	Biphasic neurons	Excited neurons	Total		
Increased	14 (78%)	2 (33%)	0 (0%)	16 (59%)		
Rev. Biphasic	0 (0%)	3 (50%)	0 (0%)	3 (11%)		
Decreased	2 (11%)	1 (17%)	3 (100%)	6 (22%)		
Not affected	2 (11%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	2 (7.4%)		
Total	18	6	3	27		

B: Neurons lacking a receptive field.

Effects on

### Classes of Neurons

S/N	Inhibited neurons	Biphasic neurons	Excited neurons	Other neurons	Total
Increased	14 (70%)	5 (46%)	4 (44%)	0 (0%)	23 (56%)
Rev. Biphasic	0 (0%)	2 (18%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	2 (4.9%)
Decreased	1 (5.0%)	4 (36%)	4 (44%)	1 (100%)	10 (24%)
Not affected	5 (25%)	0 (0%)	1 (11%)	0 (0%)	6 (15%)
Total	20	11	9	1	41

unaffected in 25% (Table 14B).

### 3.3.9.2 Biphasic neurons.

The effects of NE on the signal-to-noise ratio were assessed on 6 biphasic neurons displaying a receptive field (Table 13B). During the excitatory phase, the signal-to-noise ratio was increased in none of the neurons and it was decreased in 4 of them (Table 13B). The reverse was observed during the inhibitory phase, where the signal-to-noise ratio was increased in 5 of 6 cases and decreased in only one case. As well as for inhibited neurons, the different effects of NE on the signal-tonoise ratio appeared to be dependent much more on the variability of the effects of NE on the spontaneous activity than on evoked activity. Overall, the signal-tonoise ratio followed a reversed biphasic pattern (decrease followed by an increase) in the 3 cases where both evoked and ongoing activities responded biphasically whereas an overall increase was observed in 2 cases and a decrease in one case (Table 14B).

For the 11 biphasic neurons responding to glutamate, the signal-to-noise ratio was decreased more often than it was increased during the excitatory phase (Table 13B). But during the inhibitory phase, the signal-to-noise ratio was increased in a majority of cases. When the signal-to-noise ratio was increased, the increases were more important during the inhibitory phase than during the excitatory phase. Also, the magnitude of the decreases were more important than those observed on neurons displaying a receptive field. In the present case, the different effects of NE on the signal-to-noise ratio appeared to be dependent on the effect of NE on both the spontaneous activity and the response to glutamate. When the mean effects of NE were used, the effect of NE on the response to glutamate was the same whether the signal-to-noise ratio was increased or not affected whereas the effects of NE on the spontaneous activity was different between these two effects. In contrast, the decreases in the signal-to-noise ratio were observed when the response to glutamate was strongly inhibited and the ongoing activity excited. The same relationships between the effects of NE on the ongoing activity and the response to glutamate was also observed during the excitatory phase. During the inhibitory phase, the unaffected cases corresponded to very important decreases of both spontaneous activity and response to glutamate (Table 13B). Overall, reversed biphasic responses were observed in 2 cases whereas an increase was observed in 5 cases and a decrease in 4 cases (Table 14B). And again the effect of NE on the spontaneous activity seemed to be the primary determinant of the change occurring in the signalto-noise ratio.

### 3.3.9.3 Excited neurons.

Only 3 spontaneously active neurons displaying a receptive field were classified as excited and in all cases the signal-to-noise ratio was decreased (Table 13C and 14A) since the ongoing activity was markedly increased in each case and in the only case where the evoked activity was increased also, the ongoing activity was proportionally more increased thereby still decreasing the signal-to-noise ratio. The magnitude of the decreases were over 50%.

In tesponse to glutamate, NE produced an increase in the signal-to-noise 4 of the excited neurons. A decrease was also observed in 4 cases and one neuron was not affected (Table 13C and 14B). The effect of NE in those cases appeared to depend on whether the spontaneous activity or the response to glutamate was increased the most. In the cases where the signal-to-noise ratio was increased, the spontaneous activity was not much affected whereas the response to glutamate was markedly increased (Table 13C). In contrast when the signal-to-noise ratio was decreased, the response to glutamate was only slightly increased and the ongoing activity was comparatively much more increased.

One neuron responded to NE first by a decrease of its ongoing activity that was followed by an increase while its response to glutamate was decreased producing a decrease in signal-to-noise ratio; this neuron has been included in Table 14B.

The effects of NE on the signal-to-noise ratio in response to peripheral stimuli and to pulses of glutamate are summarized in the last column of Table 14A and B. Overall, the proportions of increases and decreases in signal-to-noise ratio were about the same for the two classes of neurons. An increase was observed in almost 60% of neurons while a decrease was observed in less than a quarter of the sample.

### 3.3.10 Effects of noradrenergic agonists.

Noradrenergic receptor agonists were administered to 18 neurons and their effects were compared to those of NE administered to the same neurons. The  $\alpha_2$ -receptor agonist, oxymetazoline was tested on 13 neurons and the  $\beta$ -receptor agonist isoproterenol on 5 neurons.

### 3.3.10.1 The effects of oxymetazoline.

Oxymetazoline was administered to 13 neurons using iontophoretic currents ranging from 5 to 75nA. Neurons were affected with currents having a geometric mean of 16.4nA. The current of NE used on the same neurons ranged from 5 to 100nA with a geometric mean of 19.4nA.

In 4 cases oxymetazoline was applied on neurons while their receptive field was stimulated mechanically. It mimicked the effects of NE in 3 cases while both drugs produced a decrease of both spontaneous and evoked activities associated with an increase in signal-to-noise ratio. In the other case, oxymetazoline and NE produced both a biphasic response on spontaneous activity and a decrease of peripherally evoked activity. In that case, the administration of oxymetazoline resulted in a decrease in signal-to-noise ratio whereas in the presence of NE the signal-to-noise ratio was decreased during the excitatory phase and it was increased during the inhibitory phase. Overall, oxymetazoline produced the same effects as NE on neurons displaying a receptive field with the exception that there was no effect on the signal-to-noise ratio of the biphasic neuron (Table 15A) One case where oxymetazoline mimicked the effects of NE is shown in Figure 18.

In 5 cases oxymetazoline was tested on the response to glutamate of spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field. In 3 of these cases, NE produced a decrease of both ongoing activity and response to glutamate. Oxymetazoline produced the same effect in one of these cases and in the two other cases only the ongoing activity was significantly decreased while the response to glutamate was decreased but by only 21% and 14% in each case. The signal-to-noise

Table 15: Number of neurons affected by oxymetazoline. The effects of NE on the same neurons are indicated in brackets for comparison.

A: Neurons displaying a receptive field.

	Spont. Activ.	Evok. Activ.	S/N
Decreased	3 (3)	4 (4)	1 (0)
Biphasic	1 (1)	0 (0)	0(1)
Increased	0 (0)	0 (0)	3 (3)
Total	4 (4)	4 (4)	4 (4)

B: Spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field.

	Spont. Activ.	Resp. to glut	S/N
Decreased	3 (3)	1 (4)	0 (2)
Increased	1 (1)	2 (1)	2 (3)
Not affected	1 (1)	2 (0)	3 (0)
Total	5 (5)	5 (5)	5 (5)

C: Neurons lacking spontaneous activity and a receptive field.

	Response to glutamate
Decrease	4 (3)
Other	0 (1)
Total	4 (4)

ratio was increased in 2 cases in the presence of NE and decreased in the other case. On the same neurons, oxymetazoline produced an increase in signal-to-noise ratio in one case and no change in the two other cases.

In one of the remaining two spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field both NE and oxymetazoline produced an increase of the response to glutamate while the ongoing activity remained at control level; both drugs also produced an increase in signal-to-noise ratio in that case. In the other case, both NE and oxymetazoline produced an increase of ongoing activity but the response to glutamate was decreased in the presence of NE and increased by oxymetazoline. So, with the exception of this latter case, oxymetazoline appeared to produce effects similar to NE but these effects of oxymetazoline were not significant on the response to glutamate in two cases (Table 15B).

In 3 of 4 neurons lacking spontaneous activity and a receptive field oxymetazoline mimicked the effects of NE by producing a decrease of the response to glutamate. In the other case, NE produced a decrease in the response during the first two runs and an increase in the subsequent runs whereas an inhibition was the only effect observed with oxymetazoline using the same iontophoretic current over the same number of runs (Table 15C). Figure 18: Effects of the  $\alpha_2$ -receptor agonist oxymetazoline on a neuron displaying a receptive field. This neuron had a receptive field that was classified TAP and it was not located in the histology. The baseline was established with 30 stimulus presentations (A). The mean frequency of ongoing activity was 13 5Hz and an average of 37.7 actions potentials were recorded at each stimulus presentation NE was administered with a current of 20nA during two continuous runs of 10 stimulus presentation (B and C). During the first run, the spontaneous activity was decreased to 48% of the control period and the evoked activity by 70% while the signal-tonoise ratio was increased by 46% (C). In the second run the spontaneous activity was decreased further and represented only 7% of the control while the evoked activity was still 40% and this resulted in an increase in signal-to-noise ratio of 417% as compared to the control level. In that case both the ongoing and evoked activities were back to the control level within the following two min (D) and then oxymetazoline was administered for two runs and produced the same effect as NE (E and F). In the first run oxymetazoline was started with a current of 20nA which was decreased to 10nA after 5 stimulus presentations since it produced a very strong inhibition. During that run, the spontaneous activity was decreased to 26% and the evoked activity to 68% resulting in an increase in signal-to-noise ratio of 102% as compared to the period just prior to oxymetazoline ejection (E). In the second run, both the ongoing and evoked activity decreased further and the signal-to-noise ratio was increased by 357% (F). This was followed by recovery 3 min after oxymetazoline (G) (See Figure 11 and 12; bin width, 50ms).



### 3.3.10.2 Effects of isoproterenol.

The  $\beta$ -agonist isoproterenol was administered to only 5 neurons with iontophoretic currents ranging from 10 to 50nA with a geometric mean of 17 4nA. The current of NE applied to the same neurons ranged also from 10 to 50nA and the mean current was 17.8nA.

Isoproterenol was tested on peripherally evoked activity in only one case and it mimicked the effects of NE on that neuron. Both drugs produced a significant decrease of ongoing and evoked activities. The magnitude of the effects was more important on ongoing activity than on evoked activity resulting in an increase in signal-to-noise ratio.

Two spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field were tested with isoproterenol and in both cases it produced a decrease of ongoing activity and of response to glutamate. NE produced the same inhibitory effects on those neurons and one case is presented in Figure 19. Also both isoproterenol and NE produced an increase in signal-to-noise ratio in one case and a decrease in the other case.

On two neurons lacking ongoing activity and a receptive field, isoproterenol produced no significant effects and did not mimic the effects of NE. In one of these neurons the response to glutamate was decreased by 21% in the presence of isoproterenol while the ejection of NE produced first a decrease followed by an increase. In the other case, isoproterenol produced an increase of 11% in the response to glutamate while NE produced a decrease of 84%.

Figure 19: Effects of the B-receptor agonist isoproterenol. This neuron lacked a receptive field even in the presence of glutamate. It was not located in the histology and could not be assigned accurately to a cortical depth from the micrometer reading. The baseline was established with 4 pulses of 20nA of glutamate (A). The response to glutamate averaged 3 1Hz and the frequency of spontaneous activity was 0.88Hz during that period. NE was then administered for two runs with a current of 30nA (B) and for 3 runs using 50nA (C). During the administration of NE 30nA the ongoing activity was reduced to 42% of the control period and the response to glutamate to 74% resulting in an increase in signal-to-noise ratio of 76%. With higher current of NE the ongoing activity was not further decreased while the response to glutamate was decreased to 47% and the signal-to-noise ratio returned to the control level. One to 5 min after the cessation of NE, the ongoing activity was at the control level while the response to glutamate was increased by 31% during the same period (D) During the following 4 min the response to glutamate decreased to be only 20% more than the control level while the ongoing activity increased to 157° c of the control level (E). Isoproterenol 50nA was then administered for 3 runs and the ongoing activity was decreased to 54% and the response to glutamate to 81% of the period preceding isoproterenol ejection (F) In the presence of isoproterenol the signal-to-noise ratio was increased by 50%. One to 4 min after the cessation of isoproterenol administration both the ongoing and glutamate induced activities returned to the level observed prior isoproterenol administration (G). (See Figure 11 and 12, bin width, 500ms).



ł

### 3.3.10.3 Effects of oxymetazoline and isoproterenol on the same neurons.

Of the neurons tested with noradrenergic agonists, oxymetazoline and isoproterenol were administered on the same neuron in 3 cases. In one case, both oxymetazoline and isoproterenol mimicked the effects of NE and produced a decrease of spontaneous activity and peripherally evoked activity with an increase in signal-to-noise ratio. In another case where NE produced a decrease of both spontaneous activity and response to glutamate with a decrease in signal-to-noise ratio; isoproterenol mimicked these effects of NE while oxymetazoline produced only a decrease of ongoing activity resulting in an increase in signal-to-noise ratio. The last case lacked spontaneous activity and the response to glutamate was decreased by both NE and oxymetazoline but was not affected by isoproterenol.

### 3.3.11 Effects of noradrenergic antagonists.

In order to determine which receptors were activated by NE, attempts to block the effects of NE on somatosensory cortical neurons were made using specific noradrenergic antagonists. The effects of NE in the presence of antagonists were compared to the effects of NE alone in 42 cases (Table 16). Specific antagonists to 3 different classes of noradrenergic receptors were used The  $\alpha_2$ -receptor antagonists idazoxan and yohimbine were tested on 16 neurons, the β-receptor antagonists timolol and sotalol were administered to 17 neurons and the  $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonists benoxathian was tested in 9 cases Examples of neurons tested with antagonists are presented in Figures 16, 22, 25 and 26.

	Neurons with a receptive field	Neurons lackin	Total	
		Spont. Active	Lacking Sp. Act.	
$\alpha_2$ -antagonists:				
Idazoxan	2	9	2	13
Yohimbine	0	0	3	3
Total	2	9	5	16
<u>B-antagonists</u> :				
Timolol	3	4	3	10
Sotalol	3	1	3	7
Total	6	5	6	17
<u>a<sub>1</sub>-antagonist</u> :				
Benoxanthian	0	6	3	10
Total	8	20	14	42

Table 16: Numbers of neurons tested with noradrenergic receptor antagonists (n=43).

· •

۰

### 3.3.11.1 Effects of $\alpha_2$ -receptor antagonists.

Idazoxan was tested on 13 neurons using iontophoretic currents ranging from 5 to 40nA (geometric mean 11.9nA) while NE was administered with currents ranging from 5 to 50nA (geometric mean 16.6nA). In all but one case, the antagonist was tested alone for at least one run prior to the ejection of NE.

On neither the spontaneous activity nor the evoked activity did idazoxan appear to antagonize the effects of NE consistently (Table 17A). On 7 of 11 spontaneously active neurons where NE alone produced a decrease of the ongoing activity, adding the blocking agent to NE blocked these effects of NE in only one case and a partial block was observed in another case. In the other cases where NE produced a different effect in the presence of the antagonist as compare to NE alone, no consistent effects were observed (Table 17A). When idazoxan was ejected alone, it produced a decrease of the spontaneous activity in 3 cases and no effect in 7 cases. In one case idazoxan alone was not tested.

In 10 of 13 cases tested with idazoxan, NE alone produced an inhibition of the evoked activity. These inhibitory effects of NE were blocked by idazoxan in only two cases. In one case where NE alone produced no effect on the evoked activity, the ejection of NE in the presence of idazoxan resulted in a decrease. The administration of idazoxan alone decreased the evoked activity in 2 cases and produced no effect in two other cases. Thus, this antagonist seldom showed any blocking of the effects of NE.

The most consistent effect of idazoxan was observed on the signal-to-noise ratio. In 6 of 8 affected cases the addition of idazoxan resulted in an increase in

Table 17: Effects of  $\alpha_2$ -receptor antagonists (n = 16). The effects of NE, of NE in the presence of the antagonist and of the antagonist alone are presented for spontaneous activity, peripherally or glutamate evoked activity and for signal-to-noise ratio. All the effects are relative to control and each row represents a single neuron. The cases where the effects of NE in the presence of the antagonist were different than the effects of NE alone are shown above the lines and those where no difference were observed below the lines. (1), decrease; (1), increase; (=), unaffected; (11), biphasic; (11), other; nt, not tested; IDA, idazoxan; YOH, yohimbine.

A: Effects of idazoxan (n=13).

Spo	ntaneous activ	ri <b>ty</b>		Evoked activi	ty	Sig	gnal-to-noise r	atio
NE	NE+IDA	IDA	NE	NE+IDA	IDA	NE	NE+IDA	IDA
Ŧ	=	¥	4	=	=	t	<b>†</b> ∔	t
ţ	<b>↓</b> ↑	1	ţ	=	ļ	ŧ	=	=
t 1	ţ	=	=	Ļ	=	↓ †	t	t
=	Ļ	=				ŧ	<b>†</b> 4	nt
=	Ļ	=	+	ţ	=	=	t	=
			ţ	ţ	==	=	t	=
+	Ļ	==	+	ţ	=	=	t	t
1	ļ	==	ţ	ţ	=	=	Ļ	Ŧ
4	1	=	ţ	ţ	=			
1	L	=	L	1	=		t	=
Ļ	Ļ	ţ	1	Ļ	nt	t	t	=
↓ †	↓ †	nt	1	Ļ	4	=	=	ŧ
			t	t				
				—	_			

**B**: Effects of yohimbine (n=3).

## Evoked activity

# NE NE+YOH YOH

← →	ut
اا <b>ب</b>	1
→ ←	<b> </b> →

signal-to-noise ratio as compare to NE alone (Table 17A): in 3 cases where NE alone produced no effect, the signal-to-noise ratio was increased when NE and idazoxan were ejected at the same time; in one case NE alone produced a decrease in signal-to-noise ratio while it was not affected by NE in the presence of idazoxan; in another case NE produced a decrease which was changed to a biphasic response and in the last case a reversed biphasic effect produced by NE became an increase in signal-to-noise ratio when both drugs were present. In the two other affected cases, the signal-to-noise ratio was decreased as compare to NE alone. Idazoxan administered alone produced an increase in signal-to-noise ratio in 3 cases and a decrease in one case; these changes in the signal-to-noise ratio was not affected in the remaining 6 cases while idazoxan alone was not tested in one case.

Yohimbine was tested on only 3 neurons lacking spontaneous activity and produced no consistent effects either (Table 17B).

### 3.3.11.2 The effects of $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonist.

The  $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonist benoxathian was tested on 9 neurons lacking a receptive field with iontophoretic currents ranging from 1 to 5nA (geometric mean 1.9nA). In all cases the antagonist was tested alone and produced no significant effect in the range of currents used although it appeared to produce a significant decrease in both the spontaneous activity and the response to glutamate when higher currents were used. In all cases NE was first administered in the presence of the antagonist.

Six of the studied neurons were spontaneously active and 3 lacked this characteristic. In all cases NE produced a decrease in both the ongoing activity (mean -64.0 ±8.3%, n=6) and the response to glutamate (mean -53.6 ±6.3%, n=9) when it was administered in the presence of benoxathian. In contrast, when NE was administered alone the decrease in the spontaneous activity was less important than in the presence of benoxathian (mean -44.2 ±7.5%, n=6). The response to glutamate was significantly increased in 3 cases (mean +35.3 ±2.7%), not affected in 3 cases (mean -3.3 ±14.1%) and decreased in 3 cases also (mean -48.7 ±14.5%) suggesting that the excitatory effects of NE were mediated by  $\alpha_i$ -receptors.

In the presence of benovathian, NE produced an increase in the signal-tonoise ratio in 5 out of 6 cases (mean + 77.6 ±24.3%) and a decrease in one case (-38%). When NE was administered alone, the signal-to-noise ratio was increased in 3 cases (mean + 803 ±19.1%) and not affected in the other 3 cases (+12.7 ±10.0%).

### 3.3.11.3 Effects of B-receptor antagonists.

The ß-receptor antagonist timolol was tested on 10 neurons using iontophoretic currents ranging from 5 to 50nA (geometric mean 207nA). The current of NE used to tes imolol ranged from 10 to 30nA (geometric mean 16.8nA). In all cases the antagonist was tested alone prior to the administration of NE.

In 5 of 7 spontaneously active neurons the response of the ongoing activity to NE was modified in the presence of timolol (Table 18A). In one case the sign of the effect was reversed when NE and timolol were elected together. In two biphasic Table 18: Effects of  $\beta$ -receptor antagonists (n=17). TIM, timolol; SOT, sotalol; see legend of table 17 for other abbreviations.

A: Effects of timolol (n=10).

Spontaneous activity		Evoked activity			Signal-to-noise ratio			
NE	NE+TIM	ΤΙΜ	NE	NE+TIM	ТІМ	NE	NE+TIM	ΤΙΜ
1	t	t	1	=	=	t	=	ļ
† ↓	1	t	Ļ	=	t	↓ †	ŧ	t
t 4	Ļ	t	t	ŧ	1			
<b>†</b> 4	t	Ļ	=	1	=	t	t	t
=	1	=	=	Ţ	=	4	ŧ	ŧ
			=	ļ		Ļ	1	4
Ŧ	ţ	Ť				=	=	=
1	t	t	1	1	=	=	-	=
			4	i	-			
			ŧ	1	=			
			Ļ	Ļ	1			

**B**: Effects of sotalol (n=7).

nal-to-noise ratio	SO	-	<b>→</b>		nt	-			
	NE+SOT		• •		•	-+			
Sig	NE	<b>4</b>	. <b>.</b>			<b>→</b>			
	SOT			11	*1	nt	nt	[]	11
Evoked activity	NE+SOT		<b>→</b>	<b>→</b>		<b>→</b>	->	t	++
	NE		-	<b>→</b>	<b>→</b>	<b>→</b>	<b>→</b>	←	+ +
Spontaneous activity	SOT	<b>+</b>			nt	11			
	NE+SOT	11	<b>→</b>		÷	<b>†</b> †			
	NE	-+	+-		-	- <b>→</b> ←			

NE+SOT SOT

124 b

neurons, the excitatory component was suppressed and in another case the inhibitory phase disappeared when NE was ejected in the presence of timolol. In one case where the spontaneous activity was not affected by NE, it was decreased in the presence of both NE and timolol. When administered alone, timolol produced an increase of the spontaneous activity in 5 cases and a decrease in one case while no change was observed in the last case.

Timolol appeared to block the inhibitory effect of NE on the evoked activity in two cases but had no effect in 4 other inhibited cases (Table 18A). In one excited neuron in the presence of NE alone, the evoked activity was decreased when both NE and timolol were present. Three cases which were not attected by NE alone were inhibited when timolol was added to NE. Timolol alone, attected the evoked activity less often than the spontaneous activity, it produced a decrease in two cases and an increase in one case while in 7 cases no effects were observed.

Despite the fact that timolol affected the response of the spontaneous and evoked activities to NE in a majority of cases, the effect of NE on the signal-tonoise ratio was altered in only 2 of the 7 cases studied (Table 18A). In the two affected cases, the addition of timolol appeare <sup>+</sup> to produce a decrease in signal-tonoise ratio as compare to NE alone. The administration of timolol alone produced a decrease in signal-tonoise ratio as compare to NE alone. The administration of timolol alone produced a decrease in signal-to-noise ratio in 3 cases, an increase in 2 cases while 2 cases were not affected as compare to control.

Sotalol, the other B-antagonist tested in the present study, affected the response to NE than timolol. Sotalol was administered with iontophoretic currents ranging from 10 to 75nA (geometric mean 39 2nA) and NE with currents ranging

from 15 to 100nA (geometric mean 41.7nA).

NE was tested in the presence of sotalol on 4 spontaneously active neurons and in two cases the response of the spontaneous activity to NE was changed as compare to NE alone but these effects were not consistent (Table 18B). In the 7 cases tested, the effect of NE on the evoked response was not modified by the presence of sotalol during the ejection of NE. Further, the administration of sotalol alone produced no effect on the evoked activity. The effect of NE on the signal-tonoise ratio was changed in two cases when sotalol was present.

So in summary, B-antagonists did not consistently block the effects of NE.

### 3.4 Long-term effects of norepinephrine.

In addition to the effects produced in the presence of NE released from the iontophoretic pipette, some changes in neuronal excitability were observed to begin or to extend long after the administration of NE had stopped. Effects lasting beyond the period of administration were observed in all classes of cells studied. These effects were called short-term effects if they lasted for less than 5 min after the cessation of NE and long-term effects if they lasted more than 5 min. This time was chosen because in most iontophoretic studies in the cerebral cortex, the effects of NE were not reported to last consistently more than 5 min (see section 1.2 in Introduction). Furthermore, previous studies in this laboratory on the long-lasting effects of acetylcholine on somatosensory cortical neurons have used this criterion also (Metherate et al., 1988b).

Long-lasting effects were studied in 69 out of 117 neurons ( $59^{c}i$ ) in which the action potential remained stable for some period of time after the tests with NL had been completed. In these cases it was possible to continue to monitor the level of neuronal excitability and to observe any effects of NE that began after the administration of NE had been terminated. In making such comparisons it is important to demonstrate that the 69 cases studied were not selected in a way that would produce a biased sample. To exclude this possibility the reasons that the other 41% of the 117 cells were not studied were explored carefully and they are listed in Table 19. In general, the reason for not studying a particular cell was simply a question of not being able to hold the cell for a period of time sufficient to obtain the necessary data, the average time that the excluded cells were studied was less.

Table 19: Information concerning the 117 cells in the sample used to examine long-term effects of NE.

	Total time held (min)	Time held after NE (min)	Reasons to stop study
Type of cells			
Studied	58.0 ±3.1	$12.9 \pm 1.0$	other tests, $n = 58$
n=69	(18 to 140)	(2 to 36)	left, $n=4$
Not studied long-term	$26.2 \pm 2.2$	$4.8 \pm 0.6$	too small, $n = 28$
n = 48	(6 to 60)	(0 to 16)	unstable, $n = 4$ depolarized, $n = 4$

than 5 min following NE administration and the study was terminated because the cell was lost rather than because another study was undertaken. Thus there does not appear to have been any selection of neurons that was under the experimenter's control.

The first question is to establish by some objective measure whether or not long-term effects were produced by the prior administration of NE. This question is difficult to answer because tests for long-term effects, by their nature, are not amenable to the controls usually administered in iontophoretic studies. That is, it is not possible to establish a baseline response, administer the drug, and then to measure the baseline response again; long-term effects imply that the responses of the cell do not return to control values.

As a result, the observation of a long-term effect can only be related to its immediately preceding baseline, opening the possibility that a change in responsiveness may be simply a slow trend in the data due to some factor other than the administration of NE. Thus, the hypothesis that NE has no long-term effect is that some instability in the responsiveness of the cell produced data where the responses gradually increased in some cells, gradually decreased in other cells and in a third group there should be no change.

A test of the existence of a long-term effect of NE is to add all of the data from all of the cells. If the average response for the cells does not change then the net effect of NE on a population of somatosensory neurons would be negligible. That is the positive effects would be cancelled by the negative effects producing a mean that was not significantly different from the control value however, pooling the data in this way produced averages that were consistently larger than the control values by a significant amount when glutamate had been used to induced a neuronal response. The results were somewhat different in terms of magnitude and time course for the cells in each class and thus will be presented separately. The categories of neurons described in the present section remain the same as those employed in section 3.3, where four classes were identified: the majority of neurons responded by an inhibition of both the ongoing and the evoked activity. In 3 other classes either one or both of these aspects of the discharge pattern was enhanced by NE. However, those cells inhibited by NE and those with an excitatory component to their response were considered together and those inhibited were considered as a separate group in the present section.

### 3.4.1 Neurons displaying a receptive field.

The period following NE administration was examined in 15 neurons displaying a receptive field for periods ranging from 2 to 23 min (mean  $9.7 \pm 1.6$  min). Of these, 11 were inhibited in the presence of NE, 3 were excited and one was not affected. The effects observed within 5 min and more than 5 min after the cessation of NE are presented in Table 20 for the 14 neurons affected during NE administration.

In at least 80% of the inhibited neurons, both the spontaneous and evoked activities were back to the control level within 5 min following the cessation of NE (Table 20A). During that period, the ongoing activity was decreased in two cases and

Table 20: Short-term and long-term effects of NE on the spontaneous activity, the evoked activity and the signal-to-noise ratio of neurons with a receptive field.

A: Neurons inhibited during NE administration (n=11).

	Short-term (≤5min)			Long-term (>5min)			
	Sp. Act.	Ev. Act.*	S/N*	Sp. Act.	Ev. Act.*	S/N*	
Increase	0 (0%)	1 (9.1%)	3 (30%)	2 (29%)	2 (25°ć)	0(06)	
Decrease	2 (20亿)	1 (9.1%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	$0 \ (0^{c} \epsilon)$	
No effect	8 (80%)	9 (82%)	7 (70%)	5 (71°ć)	6 (75%)	7 (100%)	
Total	10	11	10	7	8	7	

**B**: Neurons displaying biphasic response or excitation during NE administration (n=3)

	Sho	Short-term (≤5min)			Long-term (>5min)			
	Sp. Act.	Ev. Act.*	S/N*	Sp. Act.	Ev. Act.	S/N		
Increase	2 (100%)	1 (33%)	0 (0%)	1 (100°č)	0 (0%)	0 (042)		
Decrease	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	2 (100%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	1 (10077)		
No effect	0 (0%)	2 (67%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	1 (100%)	0 (0%)		
Total	2	3	2	1	1	1		

\* One neuron lacked spontaneous activity.

C: All neurons displaying a receptive field (n=14).

	Short-term (≤5 min)			Long-term (>5 min)		
	<b>Spont. Act.*</b> (n = 12)	Ev. Act. (n=14)	S/N* (n=12)	Spont. Act.** (n=8)	Ev. Act (n=9)	<b>S/N**</b> (n=8)
Increased	2 (17%) +88.5 ±12.0	2 (14%) +37.5 ±3.5	3 (25%) +35.3 ±6.7	3 (37%) +78.0 ±32.9	2 (22%) +48.5 ±3.5	0 (0%)
Decreased	2 (17%) -46.0 ±19.8	1 (7.1%) -43.0	2 (17%) -54.5 ±2.1	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	1 (12%) -63.0
No. affected	8 (66%) -5.4 ±4.0	11 (79%) -5.2 ±3.3	7 (58%) +2.4 ±5.2	5 (63%) -9.2 ±5.2	7 (78%) -9.7 ±4.1	7 (88%) -4.0 ±5.1

\* Two neurons lacked spontaneous activity.\*\* One neuron lacked spontaneous activity.

the evoked activity was decreased in one case and increased in another case. The signal-to-noise ratio had also returned to the control level in a majority of cases within 5 min after the cessation of NE.

For times greater than 5 min after NE, the spontaneous and the evoked activities were increased in two cases. These increases in activity were still present 13 and 23 min after the cessation of NE when other tests were performed on these neurons. The activity of the other neurons remained at the control level for the remaining period of time they were studied (6 to 11 min after the cessation of NE). In all the cases studied, the signal-to-noise ratio was not different from that observed during the control period. One case where both the spontaneous and evoked activities were enhanced for more than 5 min is shown in Figure 20.

The time course of the response of the inhibited neurons during and after the administration of NE is shown in Figure 21A. During NE administration, the decrease of the ongoing activity was more important than the one observed on the evoked activity resulting in an increase in signal-to-noise ratio. Following NE, the evoked activity recovered more rapidly than the spontaneous activity and during the first 3 min the signal-to-noise ratio was increased as compare to the control period. From the 4<sup>th</sup> min, both spontaneous and evoked activities were back to control level as well as was the signal-to-noise ratio.

Within 5 min of the cessation of NE, the ongoing activity was increased in the 2 spontaneously active neurons excited during NE administration (Table 20B). The evoked activity was enhanced in 1 out of 3 cases while in the 2 other cases the activity had already returned to the control level. The signal-to-noise ratio was

I igure 20: Long-lasting increase in spontaneous and evoked activity of a neuron displaying a receptive field. This neuron displayed a SRA receptive field and was located in layer IV of area 3b. The baseline was established with 90 stimulus presentations. During that period the ongoing activity was low at 0.55Hz and each stimulus presentation evoked an average of 8 action potentials (A). NE 75nA was administered during two consecutive runs reducing the spontaneous activity to 42% of the control period and the evoked activity to 84% resulting in an increase in signal-to-noise ratio of 100% as compared to the control (B). During the 3 min following NE administration the ongoing activity averaged 87% of the control period and the evoked activity 120% (C). In the following min both the ongoing and the evoked activity had increased regularly and 12 to 14 min after NE administration the ongoing activity had increased by 22% during this period. Following this other 15 to were performed on this neuron. (See Figure 11 and 12; bin width 50ms).


decreased in two cases.

Only one excited neuron was studied for more than 5 min after NE. Its spontaneous activity was increased and its evoked response not different from control. During that period, the signal-to-noise ratio was decreased. The profile of the response of these neurons is not shown because of the heterogeneity of the responses observed during NE administration and also because of the small sample size during the recovery period

When inhibited and excited neurons were pooled, it appeared that in a majority of cases both the spontaneous and evoked activities returned to control level within 5 min following NE and the activity was increased in a few neurons (Table 20C). When increases were observed, they were proportionally more important on the spontaneous activity than on the evoked activity. Some neurons did not recover from the inhibitory effects of NE during that period. In those cases, the decrease was about 50% of the control for both the spontaneous and evoked activities. In over half of cases, the signal-to-noise ratio was not different than it was during the control period. In 25% of the neurons it was increased by an average of 35.3% while it was decreased by 54.5% in 17% of cases.

In neurons studied for more than 5 min after the administration of NE, the proportion of neurons with increased activity was slightly higher than had been observed within 5 min. The magnitude of the increases was the same as within 5 min of the cessation of NE. No significant decreases as compared to the control period were observed. In over 60% of the neurons there was no evidence of a long-term increase in activity. The signal-to-noise ratio was decreased in only one case (12%)

Figure 21: Time course of the responses to NE during and after the administration of NE for different classes of neurons inhibited in the presence of NE. In B and C the number of neurons are lower at times 1, 3 and 5 min because for some neurons glutamate pulses were given at 2 min intervals. Vertical bars represent the standard error of the mean.

A Neurons displaying a receptive field and inhibited by NE

B Spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field and inhibited by NEC. Neurons lacking spontaneous activity and a receptive field and inhibited by NENote the difference in the vertical scale from A and B.



A

and was not affected as compared to the control period in 7 (88°c).

In summary, long-lasting effects were seldom observed in neurons displaying a receptive field and the overall tendency was a return to the baseline within a few min following the administration of NE.

## 3.4.2 Neurons lacking a receptive field.

Fifty-four neurons lacking a receptive field displayed a stable action potential following the administration of NE long enough for study Half of those were spontaneously active

## 3.4.2.1 Spontaneously active neurons.

The period following the ejection of NE was examined in 27 spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field for 3 to 28 min (mean  $134 \pm 14$  min) following the administration of NE. In 16 neurons NE had produced only inhibition during administration and within 5 min of the cessation of NE both the spontaneous activity and the response to glutamate returned to the control level in about half of them (Table 21A). In the rest of the cells, the response to glutamate was either increased (25% of the cases) or decreased (in 19% of cases) with respect to the control. In contrast, the spotoaneous activity was greater than the control in only 6% of neurons and lower in 44% of cases. As a result, the signal-to-noise ratio was increased in 63% of the inhibited neurons in the first 5 min following the end of NE treatment.

More than 5 min after NE, the proportion of cases with an enhanced response to glutamate had increased to 54% while the spontaneous activity was

Table 21: Short-term and long-term effects of NE on spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field.

	Sho	rt-term (≤5n	nin)	Long-term (>5min)			
	Sp. Act.	Ev. Act.	S/N	Sp. Act.	Ev. Act.	S/N	
Increase	1 (6.3%)	4 (25%)	10 (63%)	3 (23%)	7 (54%)	7 (54°č)	
Decrease	7 (44%)	3 (19%)	0 (0%)	4 (31%)	0 (0°c)	2 (15%)	
No effect	8 (50%)	9 (56%)	6 (37%)	6 (40%)	6 (40%)	4 (31°č)	
Total	16	16	16	13	13	13	

A: Neurons inhibited during NE administration (n=16).

B: Neurons displaying biphasic response, excitation and other response during NE administration (n = 11).

	Sho	ort-term (≤5r	min)	Lo	Long-term (>5min)			
	Sp. Act.	Ev. Act.	S/N	Sp. Act.	Ev. Act.	S/N*		
Increase	5 (45%)	5 (45%)	5 (45%)	5 (50%)	7 (70%)	6 (67°č)		
Decrease	5 (45%)	2 (18%)	5 (45%)	5 (50%)	0 (0%)	2 (22¢č)		
No effect	1 (9.1%)	4 (36%)	1 (9.1%)	0 (0%)	3 (30%)	$1(11^{c}\dot{z})$		
Total	11	11	11	10	10	9		

\* One neuron was excluded because the current of glutamate was decreased 7 min after the administration of NE.

C: All spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field (n=27).

	Short-1	term (≤5 min)		Long-term (>5 min)			
	Spont. Act. $(n=2^{r})$	Glut. Act. (n=27)	S/N (n=27)	Spont. Act. (n=23)	Glut. Act (n=23)	S/N** (n=22)	
Increased	6 (22%) + 154.3 ± 33 7	9 (33%) +84.1 ±24.5	15 (56%) +108.2 ±25.3	8 (35%) +66.5 ±15.2*	14 (61%) +57.8 ±8.1*	13 (59%) + 182.1 ±42.9	
Decreased	12 (44%) -47.2 ±5.0	5 (19%) -38.8 ±9.6	5 (19%) -47.0 ±8.3	9 (39%) -53.3 ±5.9	0 (0%)	4 (18%) -47.7 ±10.0	
Not affected	9 (33%) -3.4 ±3.7	13 (48%) +7.6 ±2.8	7 (26%) +3.6 ±6.2	6 (26%) -4 7 ±4.2	9 (39%) +9.0 ±4.7	5 (23%) + 12.6 ± 6.4	

\* Two neurons were excluded from the average because the current of glutamate was decreased 7 min after the administration of NE in one case and in the other case the ongoing activity was 97752 of control

\*\* One neuron was evoluded from the average because the current of glutamate was decreased 7 min after the administration of NE.

enhanced in only 23%. In contrast, the spontaneous activity remained lower than during the control period in 31% of the neurons and in 46% the level of ongoing activity was not different than it had been during the control period. In over half of the neurons the signal-to-noise ratio was increased as compared to the control period and it was decreased in only 15% leaving 31% unchanged. Figure 22 shows an example of a neuron that was not affected following NE administration.

In all cases where the response to glutamate was seen to be enhanced for more than 5 min, it remained enhanced for the duration of the period studied (6 to 20 min) The spontaneous activity tended to return to control; in two of 3 cases the increase in the ongoing activity was back to the control level 12 and 14 min respectively after the end of NE administration. In the cases where the ongoing activity was depressed more than 5 min after the cessation of NE, these effects also remained for as long as the cells were studied, until 8 to 15 min after the administration of NE.

The time course of the neuronal activity during and after NE administration to those inhibited neurons appears in Figure 21B. During the administration of NE, the ongoing activity was decreased much more than the response to glutamate producing a significant increase in signal-to-noise ratio. During the recovery period, the ongoing activity recovered very slowly from the inhibitory effects of NE and it was not before 6 to 8 min after the cessation of NE that the average reached the control level. In contrast, the average response to glutamate reached the control level after only two min and it kept growing after that for the period of time presented. In neurons studied for 12 min or more, the mean spontaneous activity Figure 22: Inhibitory effects of NE that was not followed by a long-lasting increase in the response. This neuron had no receptive field uncovered by glutamate and from the micrometer reading it appeared to be situated in the middle layers. The baseline was established with three pulses of 20nA of glutamate (A). During the control period the frequency of the ongoing activity was 1 23Hz and the response to glutamate averaged 1.9Hz The  $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonist benoxathian was administered alone for 2 runs and produced no significant effect (B). NE was added for 3 runs and during the two last runs the ongoing activity was decreased to 26% of the control period and the response to glutamate to  $34^{c}$ ? (C) During the same period the signal-to-noise ratio was increased by 31%. During the 5 min following the administration of NE in the presence of benoxathian, the ongoing activity averaged 60% of the control and the response to glutamate 75% so that the signal-to-noise ratio was increased by 25% during that period (D). Six to 10 min after the treatment the ongoing activity was 107° of the control level and the response to glutamate 98° (E) NE was administered without the antagonist for 3 runs and produced a much less important inhibition than in the presence of benovathian. During the last two runs the spontaneous activity was decreased to  $61^{\circ}$  of the control period and the response to glutamate to 67% resulting in no significant change in the signalto-noise ratio ( $\Gamma$ ). During the 5 min following NE the ongoing activity averaged 53% of the control level and the response to glutamate 50% (G). But 6 to 10 min (H) and 11 to 15 min (1) after both the ongoing activity and the response to glutamate were back at the control level. (See Figure 11 and 12, bio width, 600ms.



remained in the range of the control level while the response to glutamate was significantly increased.

The recovery period for 11 neurons excited in the presence of NE was studied. Within 5 min of the cessation of NE, in 46% of the neurons the ongoing activity and the response to glutamate were increased (Table 21B). The ongoing activity decreased during that period in the same proportion of neurons and a decrease in the response to glutamate was observed in only 18% of cases. In 45% of the neurons the signal-to-neise ratio was increased, decreased in 45% and only one case was unaffected.

After 5 min, 70% of the responses to glutamate were increased while the others were not different than the control level. During the same period the ongoing activity was increased in 50% of the cases while the other half of the sample displayed a decrease in their spontaneous activity. In all cases these long-term effects lasted for as long as the recovery period was studied (7 to 30 min)

The average time course of the changes in excitability following NE is shown in Figure 23A. Only the recovery period is shown because of the heterogeneity of the responses observed in the presence of NE. During the 5 first min following the administration of NE, the average of both the spontaneous activity and the response to glutamate increased above the control level while more than 5 min after the cessation of NE the ongoing activity decreased to the control level while the response to glutamate remained above the control level and increased further. These opposite effects on the ongoing activity and on the response to glutamate resulted in an overall long-term increase in the signal-to-noise ratio. Figure 23. Recovery period for excited neurons in the presence of NE. The number of neurons are lower at times 1, 3 and 5 min because for some neurons glutamate pulses were given at 2 min intervals. Vertical bars represent the standard error of the mean.

A. Recovery period following NE administration of spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field and excited by norepinephrine.

B. Recovery period following NE administration of neurons lacking spontaneous activity and a receptive field that were excited by NE. Note that the vertical scale is different in A and B and also from Figure 21.







From the pooled data, it appeared that the response to glutamate increased significantly in a higher proportion of neurons than did the ongoing activity (Table 21C). Within 5 min of the termination of NE, the increase in the spontaneous activity was much more important than was the response to glutamate. More than 5 min after NE, the magnitude of the enhancement of the spontaneous activity was much less important than it was within 5 min of the administration of NE. Furthermore, two neurons with significantly increased ongoing activity during the short-term period had significantly decreased activity more than 5 min after the administration of NE. More than 5 min after NE, the spontaneous activity was even decreased in a slightly higher proportion of neurons than it was increased. The average increase in the response to glutamate seemed to have diminished more than 5 min following NE as compared to less than 5 min. This was due to the fact that 5 neurons that were not increased within 5 min after the cessation of NE and that were more than 5 min after were increased by an average of only  $43.9 \pm 4.8\%$ , this resulted in a relative decrease more than 5 min after NE administration and this was not the result of a diminution in the responses to glutamate. For the majority of neurons (61%) the response to glutamate increased and in no case was it decreased as compare to the control level.

The signal-to-noise ratio was increased in over half of the neurons during the short-term period as well as during the long-term period but the magnitude of the increase was much more important more than 5 min after the administration of NE. This was due to the fact that overall the spontaneous activity was lower more than 5 min after NE than within 5 min following the administration of NE while the

response to glutamate was increased overall (see also Figure 21B and 23A).

When compared to the long-term effects observed on neurons displaying a receptive field, the ongoing activity in neurons lacking a receptive field was increased in about the same proportion of neurons but it was decreased in an important proportion of neurons while decreases were not observed for neurons displaying a receptive field. The response to glutamate was increased in a much larger proportion of neurons than was the response to peripheral stimulus. These differences between the long-term effects observed on neurons displaying a receptive field and those lacking one explain why the signal-to-noise ratio was increased in a majority of neurons lacking a receptive field and this was not observed in neurons displaying a receptive field.

### 3.4.2.2 Neurons lacking spontaneous activity.

Twenty seven neurons lacking spontaneous activity displayed stable action potential during the recovery period. In the presence of NE, 13 were inhibited, 9 were excited and 5 were not affected. The effects of NE were studied on the response to glutamate for periods ranging from 2 to 36 min during the recovery period.

During the 5 min following NE administration, the responses of the majority (62%) of the inhibited neurons returned to the control level while in 38% of cases the response was increased as compare to the control (Table 22). In contrast, more than 5 min after NE administration, 69% of the responses were increased and only 31% remained at the control level. In none of the cases was the response to

Table 22: Short-term ( $\leq 5$ min) and long-term (>5min) effects of NE on neurons lacking a receptive field and spontaneous activity (n=22).

	Inhibited during NE administration		Excited during		Total		
			NE admir	ustration			
	Short-term	Long-term	Short-term	Long-term	Short-term	Long-term	
Increase	5 (38%)	9 (69%)	8 (89%)	8 (100%)	13 (59%) +86.4 ±17.0*	17 (81%) + 125.0 ±20.0*	
No effect	8 (62%)	4 (31%)	1 (11%)	0 (0%)	9 (41%) -4.4 ±3.8	4 (19%) -6.0	
Total	13	13	9	8	22	21	

\* One neuron was excluded because its response to glutamate was more than 10 times the control within 5 min after the termination of NE and more than 15 times more than 5 min after NE.

glutamate lower than during the control period for both time periods. In all but one case the long-term increase lasted for as long as the cell was studied (7 to 28 min). In one case the response to glutamate returned to the control level, this occurred after 14 min of recovery and that neuron was lost 8 min later without displaying any instability in the action potential or other sign of injury before it was lost.

The time course of these responses to NE is presented in Figure 21C. During NE ejection the response to glutamate was decreased in manner similar to the\* observed on spontaneously active neurons. One min after NE administration, the response to glutamate was already back to the control level and it was significantly increased after 5 min. The response increased further to almost 200% of the control within 14 min and was almost 300% in the four neurons studied for 16 min.

For neurons excited during the administration of NE, increases in the response to glutamate were observed in 89% of the cases within 5 min of the cessation of NE and in all the cases studied for more than 5 min (Table 22). In none of the cases did the response to glutamate return to the control level for the period of time studied (8 to 36 min). A neuron excited in the presence of NE that displayed a long-lasting increase in the response to glutamate is shown in Figure 24

The time course of the recovery period showed that even in the first min following NE administration, the response was already above the control level (Figure 23B). In the following min, the response to glutamate increased further and was more than 300% of the control after 14 min (Figure 23E).

Of the 5 neurons that were not affected during NE administration, 4 were also unaffected following NE administration for periods ranging from 2 to 11 min. Figure 24: Long-lasting increase in the response to glutamate of a neuron lacking a receptive field excited during NE administration. This neuron had a receptive field uncovered in the presence of glutamate. It was not located in the histology The baseline was established with 5 pulses of glutamate during which the response averaged 2.4Hz (A) The spontaneous activity was smaller than 0.1Hz (0.07Hz) and the neuron was considered to be lacking spontaneous activity. NE was administered for 7 consecutive runs with increasing iontophoretic currents ranging from 5 to 50nA (B, 3 runs; C, 2 runs; D, 2 runs; E, 1 run). The response to glutamate increased as the current of NE was increased. Note that despite the increase in the response to glutamate during the ejection of NE, the spontaneous activity did not increase and instead completely disappeared. Upon the cessation of NE the response to glutamate further increased one to 3 min after NE administration (F) and was even bigger 17 to 19 min following NE administration (G). No significant change in the rate of spontaneous activity was observed during that period. (See Figure 11 and 12; bin width, 600ms.



In one case the response to glutamate began to decrease 3 min after the cessation of NE and remained low for the next 5 min when other tests were performed on that neuron.

In summary, the responses of more than 80% of the 21 neurons affected by NE significantly increased over long periods of time. This proportion was higher than that observed for neurons displaying a receptive field and for spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field. The magnitude of the effects was also more important than in the two other classes of neurons (Table 22).

### 3.4.3 Amounts of norepinephrine necessary to produce long-term effects.

The long-term effects of NE were examined in 55 neurons that responded to the administration of NE. Both excitatory and inhibitory long-term effects were observed. The hypothesis that long-lasting effects were produced by amounts of NE different than when the activity returned to the control level was tested. To obtain an indication of the amount of NE administered to each neuron, the iontophoretic current used to eject NE was multiplied by the number of runs for which NE was ejected. The resulting indexes were transformed to logarithms to perform statistical tests.

In 41 enhanced neurons, the index ranged from 10 to 425nA run with a geometric mean of 78.7nA.run. In the cases where no long-lasting increase was observed, the indexes ranged from 15 to 250nA.run while the geometric mean was the same as for excited neurons, 78.7nA.run.

Long-term decreases in the spontaneous activity were observed in 9 neurons lacking a receptive field. In this case the indexes ranged from 15 to 250nA.run with a geometric mean of 74.6nA.run. For the remaining spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field the indexes ranged from 20 to 300nA.run with a geometric mean of 62.3nA run. No significant difference was found between the two classes of neurons ( $t_e = 0.518$ , df = 21, p > 0.5).

In conclusion, no evidence was found that the amount of NE administered is a determining factor for the production of long-lasting effects or for the type of effect observed following NE administration.

## 3.4.5 Laminar distribution of long-term effects.

Nineteen of the 55 neurons studied for more than 5 min following NE administration were recovered in histological sections. Inspection of the responses suggested that the likelihood of observing a long-lasting effect was different among cortical depths. Of 13 spontaneously active neurons, 9 were found in the middle layers and 4 in the upper-lower layers (Table 23A). The spontaneous activity of each of the 4 neurons found in either the upper or lower layers was decreased or increased more than 5 min after the administration of NE. In contrast, only 4 of the 9 neurons found in the middle layers still showed an effect 5 min after NE was stopped. Similarly, a larger proportion of neurons in the upper-lower layers showed a long-lasting increase in the evoked activity than those found in the middle layers.

Because the sample recovered in the histology was small, it was not possible to perform a statistical analysis, however, when those neurons not located in the 
 Table 23: Laminar distribution of the long-term effects of NE.

A: Neurons recovered in histological sections.

	Spontaneous Activity				Evoked activity				
	Increased	Decreased	Unaffected	Total	Increased	Decreased	Unaffected	Total	
Middle	2	2	5	9	6	0	6	12	
Upper-lower	2	2	0	4	5	0	2	7	
Total	4	4	5	13	11	0	8	19	

**B**: Neurons not located in histological sections.

	Spontaneous Activity				Evoked activity			
	Increase	Decrease	Unaffected	Total	Increased	Decreased	Unaffected	Total
Middle	2	0	2	4	4	0	4	8
Upper-lower	6	3	2	11	12	0	6	18
Total	8	3	4	15	16	0	10	26

	Spontaneous Activity				Evoked activity			
	Increase	Decrease	Unaffected	Total	Increased	Decreased	Unaffected	Total
Middle	4	2	7	13	10	0	10	20
Upper-lower	8	5	2	15	17	0	8	25
Total	12	7	9	28	27	0	18	45

C: Neurons located and those not located in histological sections.

histological sections were assigned to upper, middle or lower layers on the basis of the micrometer reading that indicated their depth below the pial surface, tests could be performed. Twenty six neurons could be located with some accuracy and they had a distribution similar to that obtained with neurons located in histological sections: the spontaneous and induced activities increased or decreased for most neurons (9 of 11) in the upper and lower layers while in the middle layers this occurred in only 50% of the neurons (Table 23B).

When both the sample located in histological sections and the sample located with the micrometer readings were pooled (Table 23C), the proportion of neurons located in the upper or lower layers that was either increased or decreased was  $87c_c$  (13 of 15) while it was only 48% (6 of 13) for the neurons located in the middle layers. These proportions were significantly different (Fisher's exact test, p<0.05, Siegel (1956)).

In contrast, induced activity was increased in only 68% of neurons found in upper or lower layers and it was 50% for the neurons in the middle layers suggesting that the long-term effects on induced activity were independent of their laminar location ( $G_{adj} = 1.450$ , df = 1, p > 0.1), leaving the long-term effects on the spontaneous activity in the upper and lower layers as the only significant effect correlated with laminar location. 3.4.6 Effects of noradrenergic receptor agonists on long-term effects.

3.4.6.1 Effects of oxymetazoline.

In 7 out of 13 cases where the  $\alpha_2$ -receptor agonist oxymetazoline was tested the action potential was stable following NE and oxymetazoline administration. Five of those were spontaneously active. In all 7 cases, the induced activity returned to the control level within a few minutes following the administration of oxymetazoline but NE produced a long-term increase in 3 of those cases.

Of the 5 spontaneously active neurons, 3 returned to the control level following oxymetazoline administration. In one of these NE produced a long-term increase in the spontaneous activity while the other two returned to control. In two neurons lacking a receptive field the ongoing activity remained below the control level for the 5 and 9 min the recovery periods which were studied for those neurons were studied following oxymetazoline. In one of these cases NE also produced a long-term decrease in the spontaneous activity while in the other case the spontaneous activity returned to the control level after NE.

In summary, no evidence was found that the selective activation of  $\alpha_{2^{-}}$ adrenoceptors induced long-term increase in the ongoing or the induced activities but an action of NE on these receptors might have been responsible for the longterm decrease in the ongoing activity observed for neurons lacking a receptive field.

### 3.4.6.2 Effects of isoproterenol.

On 3 stable neurons where the  $\beta$ -receptor agonist isoproterenol had mimicked the effects of NE, the activity returned to the control level within 2 to 4 min following the ejection of isoproterenol. Long-term effects were not observed even though in one of these neuron NE subsequently produced a long-term increase in the response to glutamate.

## 3.4.7 Effects of noradrenergic receptors antagonists on long-term effects.

# 3.4.7.1 Effects of $\alpha_2$ -receptors antagonists.

The recovery period following the administration of NE in the presence of idazoxan or yohimbine was examined in 11 stable neurons. In 9 cases NE was first administered alone In 4 of the 6 cases where a significant increase in activity was observed following the administration of NE, a further increase was observed when NE was administered in the presence of an  $\alpha_2$ -receptor antagonist In the 3 other cases NE produced no long-lasting effects either when administered alone or in the presence of an antagonist

In two cases NE was first administered in the presence of an antagonist and no long-term effects were observed nor were they observed when NE was later administered alone. In summary,  $\alpha_2$ -receptor antagonists never blocked a long-term effect of NE.

### 3.4.7.2 Effects of β-receptors antagonists.

Fourteen neurons tested with the ß-receptor antagonists sotalol or timolol were studied for more than 5 min into the recovery period. In 7 cases, NE was first administered in the absence of an antagonist. In 3 cases NE produced a long-term increase in activity. In one of these the  $\alpha$  was a further increase when NE was

administered in the presence of an antagonist. In 4 cases, NE ejected alone or with an antagonist produced no long-lasting effects.

In 7 neurons, NE was administered first in the presence of the antagonist. An increase in activity was observed in 3 cases following this treatment and the activity was further increased in one case following the administration of NE alone. No long-lasting effects were observed in the other cases.

## 3.4.7.3 The effects of $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonist.

The recovery period following the administration of NE in the presence of the  $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonist benoxathian was examined in 9 neurons lacking a receptive field. In all cases NE was first administered in the presence of the antagonist. Six of the studied neurons were spontaneously active and 3 lacked this characteristic.

Following the administration of NE in the presence of benoxathian, 8 to 15 min were allowed for recovery prior to the administration of NE alone. During that period, a significant increase in the response to glutamate was observed in 2 cases while in 7 cases the response returned to the control level. Following the administration of NE alone, further increase was observed in the 2 already increased neurons, in 3 cases no long lasting- effects were observed and an increase was observed in 4 additional neurons suggesting that benoxathian had blocked the long-lasting increase in the response to glutamate in these latter cases. An example of the antagonist effect of benoxathian is shown in Figure 25. The  $\alpha_2$ -receptor antagonist idazoxan and the  $\beta$ -receptor antagonist timolol were also tested on that neuron. One case that was not antagonized by benoxathian is presented in Figure 26.

Twenty three to 26 min after the administration of NE the response to glutamate had further increased and was 157% of the control and the response frequency was 3.2Hz (I). Idazoxan was first administered alone for two runs and produced no significant effect on the response to glutamate (J). NE 15nA was added for two runs and the response to glutamate decreased by 69% as compared to the period preceding idazoxan administration (K). NE was turned off and idazoxan current was increased to 5nA for the next run in order to see if a higher current would blocked the inhibitory effect of NE (L). When NE was turned on for one run it produced a significant decrease again (M). Then idazoxan was turn off and NE was left on for two additional runs and the response to glutamate remained decreased (N). Following this prolonged administration of NE the response to glutamate further increased to 214% of the original control with an average frequency of 4.4Hz (O). The B-receptor antagonist timolol was administered alone during 4 runs (P). The ejection was started with 30nA and was decreased to 15nA during the following runs because it produced a decrease in the response to glutamate. Since even with the lower current of timolol the response was inhibited it was turn off. After recovery (Q) NE was tested again for two runs (R) and after one run of recovery (S) timolol 10nA was administered for two runs producing no significant effect (T). When NE was added for one run (U) it produced a decrease of 58% as compared to the recovery period just before the administration of timolol (S). This test was followed by recovery (V) and the neuron was abandoned. (See Figure 11 and 12; bin width, 600ms).

Figure 25: Long-lasting effects of NE blocked by the  $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonist benoxathian. This neuron lacked a receptive field and was classified as NoRF since no receptive field was uncovered by glutamate. It was not located in the histology but from the micrometer reading it was probably situated in the deeper cortical layers. Spontaneous activity was lower than 0.10Hz so it was considered as lacking spontaneous activity. During the control period, the baseline was established with 4 consecutive pulses of 20nA of glutamate administered from 20 to 50s in each run (A). Glutamate induced an average of 2.0 action potentials/s during that period. The  $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonist benoxathian was administered for 3 runs and produced a decrease in the response to glutamate (B). When NE 15nA was added for 2 runs the response decreased further to 8% of the control response (C). Recovery periods 1-5 min (D) and 6-10 min (E) following the administration of NE in the presence of benoxathian are shown and the response to glutamate was 85% and 94% of the control during these two periods. The same amount of NE was administered alone producing a decrease of the response to glutamate 18% of control (F). One to 5 min after the administration of glutamate the average response to glutamate was increased by 31% as compared to the control (G) and by 41% 5 to 10 min after (H). Note that despite the fact that the response to glutamate was increased, the ongoing activity was not affected.



The spontaneous activity was significantly increased in only one out of 6 cases following the treatment with NE in the presence of benoxathian. In that case no further increase was seen when NE was administered alone. Following the administration of NE alone, a significant increase in the ongoing activity was observed in two other cases suggesting that the increase had been previously blocked by benoxathian in those cases. The response to glutamate of these two neurons had not been significantly affected following the administration of NE alone or in the presence of benoxathian.

Overall, long-lasting increases in the response to glutamate were observed in 6 neurons and these were blocked by benoxathian in 4 cases (67%). Long-term increases in the spontaneous activity were blocked in 2 out of 3 cases (67%). Further, benoxathian also blocked the increase in the response to glutamate during the administration of NE in 3 out of 3 cases (100%). These results suggest that the increase in activity observed both during the administration of NE and following the cessation of NE were produced by the action of NE on  $\alpha_1$ -adrenoceptors.

Figure 26: Long-lasting increase in the response to glutamate not blocked by the  $\alpha_i$ receptor antagonist benoxathian. This neuron was located in layer II of area 1 and had no receptive field even in the presence of glutamate. The baseline was established over 6 consecutive pulses of 15nA of glutamate (A). The trequency of ongoing activity was 2.5Hz and the response to glutamate averaged 2.8Hz over that period. The  $\alpha_i$ -antagonist benoxathian was administered alone during 2 runs and produced no significant effect on either the spontaneous activity or the response to glutamate (B). When NE 10nA was added for 3 runs, the ongoing activity was decreased to 55% of the control period and the response to glutamate to 84% producing an increase in signal-to-noise ratio of 53% as compared to the control period (C). Fourteen min were allowed for recovery before the administration of NE alone. During the first 7 min the ongoing activity was not different from control but the response to glutamate and the signal-to-noise ratio were both increased to 228% of the control period (D). During the following 7 min the response to glutamate increased further and reached 402% of the control period while the ongoing activity was slightly decreased (E). The administration of the same amount of NE alone produced the same effects as what was observed in the presence of benoxathian (F). As compared to the period preceding the administration of NE alone, the ongoing activity was decreased by 56% and the response to glutamate by only 14% producing an increase in signal-to-noise ratio of 95%. During the 3 min following NE administration the ongoing activity remained low while the response to glutamate increased further (G). The signal-to-noise ratio was increased by 904%. (See Figure 11 and 12; bin width 600ms).



## 4.0 Discussion

### 4.1 Sample.

Four hundred sixty five single units were found to be sensitive to glutamate in the present study suggesting that they were neurons. Only 13 units (2.4%) were insensitive to glutamate even with iontophoretic currents of up to 500nA. Although some of these might have been neurons (Schneider and Perl, 1988) the majority were probably axons. Since they constituted only a marginal proportion of the sample they will not be considered further and only those neurons sensitive to glutamate will be discussed.

Only 23% of the neurons isolated had demonstrable input from the periphery in the absence of any drug. Small amounts of glutamate uncovered somatic input in 34% of the sample while in 43% no evidence of somatic input was found even when they were partially depolarized. This suggests that most neurons in the somatosensory cortex lack a receptive field. This was found in several other microiontophoretic studies in both cats (Dykes and Lamour, 1988a, Tremblay et al, 1988; Tremblay et al, 1990b) and rats (Dykes and Lamour, 1988b; Lamour et al., 1988). But in other studies (Dykes et al., 1984; Metherate et al., 1988a) more than half of the neurons studied displayed a receptive field. The reasons for those differences in the proportion of the sample displaying a receptive field are not clear but they are likely to be related to the kind of anaesthetic used, the type of recording electrode and the presence of certain excitatory drugs in the iontophoretic pipette rather than to fundamental differences in the cortex studied. While anaesthesia could account for a low a proportion of neurons displaying a receptive field, even in unanesthetized paralysed cats about half of the neurons were found to lack a receptive field (Dykes and Lamour, 1988a). On the other hand, the presence of bicuculline in the microiontophoretic pipette has been shown to increase the probability of finding neurons displaying a receptive field (Lamour et al., 1988) and might explain the higher proportions found in some studies (Dykes et al., 1984). Metherate et al. (1988a) found almost twice as many neurons with a receptive field as compared to the present study and this can be accounted for by the fact that they used carbon fibres electrodes which might be more likely to isolate smaller cells found in the middle layers than the glass pipettes used in the present study (see also section 4.3). Thus we prefer a small sampling bias of the electrodes used in the respective studies as an explanation for these differences. The role of those neurons lacking a receptive field in the processing of somatic information is not clear and this issue will be discussed later in relation with the effects produced by NE on those neurons (but see also Dykes and Lamour, 1988a).

## 4.2 Spontaneous activity and sensitivity to glutamate.

Both the proportion of 'pontaneously active neurons and the rate of spontaneous activity found in the present study are in the range of those reported in other iontophoretic studies from this laboratory in cat somatosensory cortex under various anaesthetics (Metherate et al., 1988a; Tremblay et al., 1988, 1990a). In the present study the probability of finding a spontaneously active neuron was increased to 74% if it displayed a receptive field while only 29% of neurons lacking a receptive field were spontaneously active. Furthermore, the rate of spontaneous activity was

higher in neurons displaying a receptive field as compared to those lacking one. This suggest that inputs from the periphery might be an important factor in the generation of ongoing activity and that neurons displaying a receptive field have an excitatory-to-inhibitory input ratio which is higher than neurons lacking one. In anaesthetized cats, both classes of neurons appear to receive strong tonic inhibitory input from GABAergic neurons that masks the expression of weaker peripheral excitatory inputs (Dykes et al., 1984; Hicks and Dykes, 1983). In the presence of the GABAergic antagonist bicuculline, neurons with a receptive field display a larger receptive field while an enlarged receptive field is uncovered in neurons lacking a receptive field. In contrast, glutamate administration did not enlarge receptive field size and uncovered receptive fields of normal size. Furthermore, in rat, bicuculline uncovered receptive fields more often than glutamate (Lamour at al, 1988) These data suggest that, at least some of the neurons lacking a receptive field receive an important input from the periphery and that a large part of this excitatory input is shut down by inhibition suggesting that neurons lacking a receptive field are less spontaneously active because they receive stronger inhibitory inputs. If input from the periphery was the critical factor in the generation of spontaneous activity, the rate of spontaneous activity and the proportion of spontaneously active Glut-RF neurons would have been somewhere between No-RF neurons and neurons displaying a receptive field. Conversely, No-RF neurons tended to be more spontaneously active than Glut-RF neurons. Furthermore, spontaneously active neurons displayed lower threshold of activation to the iontophoretic administration of glutamate that may be the result of a lower inhibitory input

### 4.3 Laminar distribution of the sample.

In the present study, the distribution of isolated neurons appeared quite uniform in all cortical layers. In previous iontophoretic studies where glutamate was used to excite otherwise quiescent neurons, the result was a more even sampling of neurons throughout the somatosensory cortex than had been true in earlier studies (Mountcastle, 1957; Towe et al., 1964; Morse et al., 1965) but still more neurons were in the middle layers than in the upper and lower layers in both cats (Dykes et al., 1984; Metherate et al., 1988b; Tremblay et al., 1988) and rats (Dykes and Lamour, 1988c). In contrast, Tremblay et al. (1990a) using the same anaesthetic and recording electrode as in the present study found a distribution that most closely resembled that reported here. While the difference in anaesthetic might account for the difference in sampling it appears that the electrode type might also be a determining factor. In the course of the present experiments, it was noted that at depths between 600 to  $1000\mu$ m although usually some background neuronal activity could be recorded when the receptive field was stimulated, often those neurons could not be isolated well enough to be studied. In previous studies, carbon fibre electrodes were used and it was usually at these depths that many neurons could be isolated, suggesting that carbon fibre electrodes were more suitable to isolate the small neurons found in the middle layers.

As well as in previous studies in cat somatosensory cortex, probabilities of finding neurons displaying a receptive field were increased in the middle cortical layers but a significant proportion was also found in the upper and lower layers. In the somatosensory cortex, the bottom of layer III and layer IV receive denser
thalamic innervation than lower layers (Jones, 1975). Further, the dendritic arbours of most pyramidal neurons of layer III, V and VI extend in the layers where the densest thalamic innervation is found and are in a position to receive thalamic inputs (Hendry and Jones, 1983). In that context, it is interesting to note that a high proportion of No-RF neurons were found in layers I and VI while Glut-RF neurons were concentrated in layers II, upIII and V, suggesting that the probability of finding demonstrable somatic input decreased as the neurons were located farther from the middle layers.

As expected, higher proportions of spontaneously active neurons were found in layers containing high proportions of neurons displaying a receptive field. This distribution is not different from that found by Tremblay et al. (1990a) in cats and by Dykes and Lamour (1988c) in rats. The distribution of spontaneously active neurons for the different classes of neurons is more difficult to interpret because of the small size of the sample in some layers. The most striking feature is the low proportion of spontaneously active neurons displaying a receptive field found in layer loIII as compared to layers midIII and IV. The reason for this is unknown but neurons in layer loIII displayed a high rate of spontaneous activity. Neurons lacking a receptive field were more likely to be spontaneously active in upper and lower layers than in the middle layers.

Layer IV and the bottom third of layer III contain the higher densities of GABA immunoreactive terminals (Hendry et al., 1987) suggesting that neurons located in these layers are more strongly inhibited than in other layers Neurons located in layers loIII and IV were also less sensitive to glutamate than neurons

161

found in the layers just above or below perhaps because of the strong GABAergic inhibition.

# 4.4 Effects observed during norepinephrine administration.

Many of the effects of NE observed in the present study were similar to and confirmed previous studies in various sensory cortices including monkey auditory cortex (Foote et al., 1975), rat somatosensory cortex (Waterhouse and Woodward, 1980; Waterhouse et al., 1980, 1981), rat (Kolta et al., 1987; Kolta and Reader, 1989) and cat (Videen et al, 1984) visual cortex. In those studies NE had been found to have mainly an inhibitory action on both the ongoing activity and on afferent input. Excitatory effects were seldom but consistently observed. The inhibitory effects of NE were usually more important on the spontaneous activity than on the evoked activity resulting in an increase in the signal-to-noise ratio in a majority of neurons. The present study confirms each of these earlier findings in the cat somatosensory cortex but provides also several new insights on the effects and the role of NE in sensory processing. First, NE appears to be able to produce both excitation and inhibition in some neurons while in other neurons it produced only inhibitory effects. Second, inhibited and excited neurons were located in different laminae of the somatosensory cortex and NE produced different effects on the signal-to-noise ratio of inhibited and excited neurons suggesting that the role of NE is not the same in different laminae of the cortex. Third, our pharmacological studies suggest that the excitatory effects of NE are mediated by  $\alpha_1$ - receptors in somatosensory cortex. Fourth, the time course of the inhibitory effects of NE on neurons displaying a receptive field was documented, showing that the effect of NE on the signal-to-noise ratio is dependent on the magnitude of the inhibitory effect produced by NE. And fifth, NE was found to produce a long-lasting increase in the neuronal excitability of a large proportion of somatosensory cortical neurons. These results will be discussed in the following pages with emphasis on the original findings of the present study. **4.4.1 Effects of norepinephrine on neuronal excitability**.

Early iontophoretic studies in cats and rats suggested that NE produced mainly excitatory effects in somatosensory cortex (Bevan et al., 1977; Szabadi et al. al., 1977). These results were not confirmed in later studies in rat somatosensory cortex where NE appeared to produce mainly depressant effects on neuronal excitability (Waterhouse and Woodward, 1980; Waterhouse et al., 1980, 1981). Studies in monkey auditory cortex (Foote et al., 1975) and rat (Kolta et al., 1987; Kolta and Reader, 1989) and cat visual cortex (Videen et al., 1984) also confirmed the inhibitory effect of NE in sensory cortices. In the present study, we also found that NE depressed the activity of a majority of neurons (54% of 117 cells) in the somatosensory cortex of halothane-anaesthetized cats. The proportion of neurons classified as excited by NE was higher than those reported in these latter studies (36% vs 0 to 29%). This difference appears to result from the manner in which the effects of NE were classified. Excitations observed in this study were classified into 3 classes: biphasic, excited and other. In biphasic neurons (15% of the sample), the excitation was transient and it was followed by a significant inhibition. In those neurons classified as other (2.6% of sample), the excitation was observed only after an initial inhibition. Further, in spontaneously active neurons, only in 8 of 31 cases did NE produce an excitatory effect on both the spontaneous and induced activities. In the other cases only one component of the neuronal activity was increased and the other component was usually decreased. So, in most neurons classified as excited in the present study, NE also produced important inhibitory effects and probably many of those would have been classified as inhibited in earlier studies. They were classified as excited here because they appeared to form a class of neurons different from those that displayed only inhibition. This working hypothesis was confirmed later when it was discovered that the excited classes were found in different cortical layers than the inhibited neurons (see below).

The fact that NE could produce both inhibitory and excitatory effects on the same neuron suggests these effects are mediated by different subtypes of noradrenergic receptors present on the same neuron. Four subtypes of noradrenergic receptors have been shown to be present in the cerebral cortex (reviewed by Reader et al., 1988). In rat somatosensory cortex, Bevan et al. (1977) were the first to argue that the excitatory effects of NE were mediated by  $\alpha$ -receptors while inhibition was mediated by  $\beta$ -receptors. Waterhouse et al. (1981, 1982) also suggested that the activation of  $\beta$ -receptors mimicked some of the inhibitory effects of NE in the rat somatosensory cortex while the effects of NE on the signal-to-noise ratio were attributed to the activation of  $\alpha$ -receptors. More recently, Kolta and Reader (1989) found that the inhibitory effect of NE were mediated by both  $\alpha_2$ - and  $\beta$ -receptors. They found that  $\alpha_2$ -receptor agonists were more efficient in increasing the signal-to-noise ratio than was a  $\beta$ -receptor agonist. Furthermore, the inhibitory effects of NE could be blocked with  $\alpha_2$ - and  $\beta$ -receptors antagonists. The pharmacological results

in the present study are in close agreement with those of Kolta and Reader (1989) since the inhibitory effects of NE were mimicked by  $\alpha_{2}$ - and  $\beta$ -receptors agonists suggesting that the inhibitory effects of NE in cat somatosensory cortex are also mediated by both  $\alpha_2$ - and  $\beta$ -receptor subtypes. The presence of both types of receptors on the same neuron would explain why the inhibitory effects of NE were not blocked by either of the specific receptor antagonists used in the present study. The fact that the specific  $\alpha_1$ -antagonist benoxathian (Melchiorre et al., 1984, 1988) consistently blocked the excitatory effects of NE suggests that  $\alpha_1$ -receptors mediate the noradrenergic excitation in the somatosensory cortex and that it is likely the only excitatory noradrenergic receptor present. Furthermore, benoxathian was administered at very low currents because with higher currents it produced a significant inhibition suggesting that NE might exert an  $\alpha_1$ -mediated tonic excitatory effect on somatosensory cortical neurons. Such tonic excitatory effects mediated by  $\alpha_1$ -receptors have been observed in the dorsal raphe and dorsal lateral geniculate nuclei (Baraban and Aghajanian, 1980; Marawaha and Aghajanian, 1982) and have also been described for the cholinergic system in the cat visual cortex (Sato et al., 1987a, b).

### 4.4.2 Effects of NE on the signal-to-noise ratio.

Foote et al. (1975) were the first to note that NE exerted a stronger inhibition on the spontaneous activity than on the afferent input. They suggested that the role of NE was to enhance the specific afferent inputs from sensory organs over the spontaneous activity. This effect of NE has now been observed in several regions of the neuraxis and in several sensory cortices, the proportion of neurons showing an increase in signal-to-noise ratio in the presence of NE ranged from 40 to 78% in those studies (Foote et al., 1975; Kolta and Reader, 1989; Videen et al., 1984; Waterhouse and Woodward, 1980). In the present study, 59% (n=27) of the neurons responding to sorr atic stimuli and 56% (n=41) of those responding to glutamate had their signal-to-noise ratio increased by NE. These proportions increased to 78% and 70% respectively when only inhibited neurons were considered and decreased to only 22% and 43% in excited neurons. Only few inhibited neurons (11%) showed a decreased signal-to-noise ratio in the presence of NE while in over 40% of the cases the signal-to-noise ratio of excited neurons was decreased. This strongly suggests that NE plays a different role on different classes of neurons and in different layers of the somatosensory cortex.

The classical view of processing of the peripheral information in the somatosensory cortex is that the information is relayed by the thalamus mostly to layer IV and to the bottom of layer III. Then it is relayed to the superficial layers and from there to 'he lower layers (Jones, 1984). In the present study, inhibited neurons were located mostly in the layers that receive the denser thalamocortical input and it seems likely that the role of NE in those layers would be to increase the responses to peripheral input of those neurons relative to other inputs. In the upper and lower layers, fewer thalamocortical input are found and likely, an important part of the input of those neurons does not come from the periphery but from corticocortical connections. Furthermore, these cells often send their projections outside the cortex. The role of NE on those neurons might be to increase their

excitability so that their output is increased when NE is released in the cortex.

The magnitude of the increases in signal-to-noise ratio were relatively important and in inhibited neurons it increased as the magnitude of the inhibitory effects of NE increased but not as a linear relationship. In the first seconds of the administration of NE a relatively modest increase in the signal-to-noise ratio of 30-50% was observed which remained stable for about one min. A second much more important increase was observed when the decrease in the evoked activity reached a plateau but the spontaneous activity continued to decrease. One question is whether or not one or both of these effects are physiologically relevant. The first increase in the signal-to-noise ratio occurred when the evoked activity was decreased by approximately 10 to 15% while the second occurred when the evoked activity was reduced by more than 60%. Despite the important increase in the signal-to-noise ratio at the second step, the decrease in the excitatory input itself was so large that this decrease might be more relevant than the further increase in the signal-to-noise ratio. To resolve this issue it will be necessary to know the effects of these two variables on their target. Another consideration is that the level of ongoing activity was relatively low in this study and the relevance of a change in the signal-to-noise ratio might be questioned since it is the fluctuation in what is already a very small signal.

### 4.5 Long-lasting effects of norepinephrine.

Long-lasting increases in neuronal excitability produced by NE have been seldom reported in the cerebral cortex. In iontophoretic studies of neuronal excitability driven by afferent input to sensory cortices, the effects of NE have been reported to be mainly inhibitory and to usually last less than 5 min (Foote et al., 1975; Kolta et al., 1989; Videen et al., 1984; Waterhouse and Woodward, 1980). The only exception was the report of Armstrong-James and Fox (1983) on neurons having a demonstrable receptive fields in rat somatosensory cortex. They found that the spontaneous activity of 60% of the neurons located in the deeper layers was increased significantly for at least 3 min following NE iontophoresis; in about 25% of those cases the increase lasted more than 20 min to hours.

In the present study, long-lasting effects following the administration of NE were observed in both neurons responding to peripheral stimuli (37% on spontaneous activity and 22% on evoked activity) and those excited with iontophoretic pulses of glutamate (35% on spontaneous activity and 61% on the response to glutamate; 81% of silent neurons). In over 70% of cases these effects developed within 5 min of the cessation of NE administration. Long-lasting effects were studied for periods over 30 min following the cessation of NE and in most cases there were no signs of decay over the periods of time studied suggesting that the increase could have lasted for a much longer period. Another important feature of these effects was that a long-lasting increase in the signal-to-noise ratio was observed in 59% of the spontaneously active neurons excited with glutamate. Long-lasting enhancements could not be mimicked by  $\alpha_{2^{-}}$  or  $\beta$ -receptor agonists nor

blocked by  $\alpha_2$ - or  $\beta$ -receptors antagonists but were antagonized by a specific  $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonist suggesting that they were  $\alpha_1$ -mediated.

Although these effects were observed both in neurons responding to peripheral stimuli and those excited with glutamate, important differences were observed between the two classes. First, long-lasting effects were observed much more often when the neuron responded to glutamate (70%) than on the response to a peripheral stimulus (22%). Second, a long-lasting decrease in the spontaneous activity was observed in 39% of neurons excited with glutamate but was never produced by NE in neurons activated from a receptive field. The magnitude of the long-lasting increase in neurons lacking both a receptive field and spontaneous activity was over 2 times that observed on the two other classes of neurons.

### 4.5.1 Specificity of the effect.

The first issue is to establish that the long-lasting effects were produced by the prior administration of NE and was not the result of other factors such as damage due to the proximity of the electrode or the leakage of some compounds from the iontophoretic pipette. Several lines of evidence suggest strongly that those effects were not artifactual in neurons excited with glutamate.

First, if the long-lasting effects were artifactual, the same proportion of neurons should have been affected in each class of cells. This was clearly not the case since large differences were observed between the proportion of long-term effects observed in neurons responding to peripheral stimulation and those responding to glutamate. Different proportions and magnitudes were also observed

between spontaneously active and silent neurons lacking a receptive field (see above). Second, non-specific effects would have affected both the spontaneous and evoked activities in the same way. This may be the case in neurons responding to a peripheral stimulus where both components were affected in about the same proportion of neurons, but, in contrast for spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field, a significant proportion of neurons displayed a long-lasting decrease in their ongoing activity while the response to glutamate was increased resulting in long-lasting increases in the signal-to-noise ratio of a majority of neurons. Furthermore, the response to glutamate in 81% of silent neurons increased for long periods of time without evidence of an increase in the level of ongoing activity. Thus, NE produced a different effect on the ongoing activity than on the response to glutamate suggesting a specific action rather than a generalized increase in neuronal excitability. Third, random artifactual effects producing a decrease in some cases, and an increase or no effect in other cases would have cancelled each other upon averaging. Although the long-term effect disappeared when the response of inhibited neurons responding to peripheral stimulus were averaged, in none of the other groups of neurons responding to glutamate did this happen and the overall trend was a clear increase in the response to glutamate. Fourth, long-lasting increases in the response to glutamate were blocked by a specific  $\alpha_1$ -receptor antagonist arguing again for a specific action of NE (see below).

The recovery period following NE treatment of neurons responding to a peripheral stimulus was studied for shorter periods of time than neurons responding to glutamate (see Figure 21 and 23) because generally, the two groups of neurons

behaved in a different way following the administration of NE. In most cases, neurons responding to a cutaneous stimulus returned to the control level within 2-3 min following the cessation of NE and displayed a stable response during the following min suggesting that NE had produced no long-term effects. In contrast, often the response to glutamate kept growing in the min following the cessation of NE and in those cases neurons were studied until the activity returned to the control level or more often until the response had stabilized for several min at a new, higher level of excitability, at which time other tests were performed. In several cases NE was administered more than once on the same neuron. In those cases, NE might be administered either alone or in the presence of an antagonist. Following this treatment, neurons displaying a receptive field generally returned to the control level as had been observed previously. In contrast, a further increase in the response to glutamate was often observed in neurons lacking a receptive field (c f. Figure 25).

In conclusion, long-lasting effects on the response to a peripheral stimulus were 3 times less common (22% vs 70%) than those observed on the response to glutamate. While several facts suggest that the long-lasting increase in the response to glutamate were specific effects produced by NE, long-lasting effects on neurons displaying a receptive field might be a non-specific increase in neuronal excitability. But this statement has to be interpreted carefully, since in cat somatosensory cortex, Metherate et al., (1988b), using a paradigm similar to that used in the present study, found that ACh induced long-lasting increase in the neuronal excitability of 29% of neurons displaying a receptive field and 34% of neurons in response to glutamate. Thus, it is possible that NE, like ACh, affects only a small proportion of neurons displaying a receptive field but that it is a much more powerful agent on neurons lacking a receptive field.

# 4.5.2 Factors involved in long-lasting effects produced by NE.

NE was tested on two different classes of neurons, each responding to a different stimulus during NE administration. An important question is to know if the differences observed between those two classes reflect the intrinsic properties of the neurons or the difference between the stimuli used. An easy way to answer that question would have been to compare the effects of NE on the response to receptive field stimulation and on the response to glutamate on neurons displaying a receptive field to see if one input was more likely to induce a long-lasting effect than the other. Unfortunately, this was not done in the present study and one can only speculate.

During the administration of NE, excitatory and inhibitory effects were observed in about the same proportion of cases in each class of neurons suggesting that the same population of adrenergic receptors were present on both classes of cells. In contrast, the magnitude of the excitatory effects produced by NE was over 3.5 times more important on the response to glutamate than on the response to somatic stimulus suggesting that more  $\alpha_1$ -receptors may have been present on those cells. The response to glutamate of excited neurons exhibited an increase in the probability of induction and in the magnitude of long-lasting effects as compared to inhibited neurons. However, this does not explain why long-lasting enhancements were observed on a much larger proportion of inhibited neurons lacking a receptive field than those displaying a receptive field although the inhibitory effects of NE were of about the same magnitude on both classes of neurons. This suggest that the incidence of long-lasting effects was related to the stimulus used.

However, there was a negative correlation between the probability of induction of a long-lasting enhancement of excitability produced by NE and the evidence of excitatory inputs to the neurons. Neurons displaying a receptive field were those that presumably received the stronger excitatory inputs because of the presence of a somatic input. They also had a high probability of being spontaneously active and, when present, a higher rate of spontaneous activity. Nevertheless, they were less likely to be enhanced than neurons lacking a receptive field. In contrast, neurons lacking both a receptive field and spontaneous activity were the neurons displaying the highest probability of being enhanced and the biggest magnitude of the enhancement. Spontaneously active neurons lacking a receptive field behaved intermediately. Thus, in the present study, NE appeared to enhance preferentially the excitability of neurons for which the least excitatory inputs could be found. The role of NE on these neurons might be to enhance their excitability so that their response to their presumably weak input resulted in a more important output. Neurons that were not enhanced by NE might have had their excitability already increased to a maximum and could not be further enhanced.

Another possibility is that other receptors present on the cell membrane need to be activated concomitantly with  $\alpha_1$ -receptor to observe a long-lasting change in excitability. These receptors might have been activated during glutamate iontophoresis but not by the stimulation of the receptive field. An obvious candidate receptor for such role is the n-methyl-d-aspartate (NMDA) receptor which has been suggested to play an important role in the induction of LTP in the hippocampus (reviewed in Collingridge, 1987; Cotman and Monhagan, 1988; Sarvey, 1988). Further, the long-lasting increase in neuronal excitability induced by NE in the dentate gyrus is prevented by NMDA receptor antagonists (Burgard et al., 1989) suggesting that its coactivation with noradrenergic receptors was necessary to induce long-lasting effects.

The activation of the NMDA receptor produces a significant influx of calcium directly through the ligand receptor-channel complex. The NMDA receptor is voltage dependent and is activated only upon sufficient depolarization of the membrane. One possibility is that the depolarization produced by the stimulation of the receptive field was not sufficient to activate NMDA receptors while the relatively long iontophoretic pulses of glutamate were sufficient. This is also supported by the fact that neurons excited by NE displayed an increased probability of induction as well as a larger magnitude of long-lasting effects suggesting a relationship between the degree of depolarization of the membrane and long-lasting effects.

Another possibility is that NMDA receptors are not present at thalamocortical synapses. In that respect it is interesting to note that in adult cat visual cortex, NMDA receptor seems to participate in the visual response of single reurons only in layers II and III but not in layers IV, V and VI (Fox et al., 1989) suggesting that this receptor is not always activated by thalamic afferents.

### 4.5.3 Possible cellular mechanisms.

Pharmacological data presented in the this study suggest that the long-lasting potentiations were dependent on the activation of  $\alpha_1$ -adrenoceptors. Specific  $\alpha_2$ - and B-adrenergic drugs failed to mimic or to block the long-lasting effects. In contrast, long-lasting effects on the response to glutamate were blocked by a specific  $\alpha_{1}$ antagonist 4 out of 6 cases on the response to glutamate and 2 out of 3 cases on the spontaneous activity. This is the first study involving this adrenergic receptor in longlasting increase in neuronal excitability. NE has been shown to produce long-lasting increases in neuronal excitability in the dentate gyrus of the hippocampus but these effects appeared to be mediated by B-receptors (Winson and Dahl, 1985, Harley and Milway, 1986; Lacaille and Harley, 1985; Stanton and Sarvey, 1985). The increase in LTP induced by NE appear also to be mediated by B-receptor (Hopkins and Johnson, 1984, 1988). Also the excitatory effects of NE in the hippocampus have been shown to be mediated by B-receptors (Haas and Konnerth, 1983, Haas and Rose, 1987; Sah et al., 1985; Madison and Nicoll, 1986a). On the other side, ßreceptor appears to mediate inhibition in the cerebral cortex (Bevan et. al., 1977; Kolta and Reader, 1989; Waterhouse et al., 1981, 1982; and the present study (but see also Foehring et al., 1989) while the excitatory effects appear to be mediated by  $\alpha$ ,-receptors. Despite the fact that long-lasting effects appear to be mediated by a different noradrenergic receptor in the hippocampus and in the cerebral cortex, they are mediated by the receptor mediating NE excitation in both structures. Furthermore, low levels of  $\alpha$ ,-receptor binding are found in the hippocampus particularly in the dentate gyrus, as compared to the cerebral cortex where much higher levels are found even in the cortical layers containing the lowest densities of  $\alpha_1$ -receptors (Jones et al., 1985; Rainbow and Biegon, 1983). NE has also been shown to induce long-lasting depression in the dentate gyrus mediated by  $\beta$ -receptor (Dahl and Sarvey, 1989). Thus it is possible that  $\alpha_1$ -receptors mediate the long lasting decrease in the spontaneous activity in the cerebral cortex.

Intracellular studies suggest that the activation of  $\alpha_1$ -adrenoceptors suppressed both the resting potassium current and an early transient potassium current that resemble the previously described A-current (Aghajanian, 1985; Aghajanian and Rogawski, 1983; Nakamura et al., 1984). In addition, this receptor mediates an increase in the duration of the afterhyperpolarization possibly by increasing the duration of the calcium-dependent potassium current but without affecting the calcium current (Freedman and Aghajanian, 1987). Such long-lasting changes in the membrane properties would explain the effects that were observed in the present study. The decrease in resting and early transient potassium current would result in an increase in the neuronal excitability while the increase in the afterhyperpolarization would suppress the weaker inputs that generate the ongoing activity but without affecting significantly the stronger input.

The activation of  $\alpha_1$ - receptors produces an increase in phosphatidylinositol hydrolysis in rat brain (Brown et al., 1984; Crews et al., 1988; Gonzales and Crews, 1985; Janowsky et al., 1984; Kemp and Downes, 1986; Minneman and Johnson, 1984; Schoepp et al., 1984) and generates two intracellular signal molecules, DAG and IP<sub>3</sub>. While DAG activates protein kinase C, IP<sub>3</sub> increases the intracellular concentration of calcium by triggering its release from intracellular stores. The activation of protein kinase C and the increase in intracellular calcium concentration appear to play an important role in LTP observed in the hippocampus (reviewed in Linden and Routtenberg, 1989; Sarvey, 1988) and such processes could be responsible for the long-lasting changes observed in the present study. Furthermore, the activation of the cholinergic muscarinic recepto: which also increases phosphoinositol hydrolysis (reviewed in Nahorski, 1988) has also been shown to mediate long-lasting increases in the excitability of cat somatosensory cortical neurons (Metherate et al., 1987, 1988b; Tremblay et al., 1990a, b).

### 4.6 Functional considerations.

At the end of this analysis we are left with the question of what role NE plays in somatosensory cortex. NE produces inhibition in many cells, excites some and often enhances the signal-to-noise ratio. Yet in other cells it produces no effect. To identify a functional role for NE in the cortex from this constellation of characteristics is difficult; the effect on a given cell cannot be predicted; the test must be done before one knows to which class a cell belongs.

To speculate about functions one must refer to the behavioural literature. There is a consensus that more NE is released during waking than during sleep and that NE release is highest during enhanced levels of arousal (Foote and Morrison 1987). This is not to imply that NE produces high level intellectual activity by suppression of neuronal activity, rather, one must presume that the released NE affects only certain classes of cells. We have already reviewed the literature indicating that the NE released may be rather diffuse and not limited to traditional

synaptic sites (Séguéla et al. 1990). Thus, it seems likely that the control of NE effects may depend on the nature of the postsynaptic membrane, that is, they will be determined by the nature of the receptors found on somatosensory neurons; the nature of the effect and the class of neurons affected will depend upon the nature of these receptors. For example, in a study of orbitofrontal cortex of behaving monkeys, Aou et al. (1983) found that generally only those neurons involved in a delayed response task were sensitive to iontophoretically administered NE; 74%(n=32) responded to NE while only 17%(n=41) of those not involved in the task were affected by NE. The NE effects on the cells modulated during the animal's behaviour could be described even more precisely; those cells affected by NE were generally those inhibited during the time that the monkey pressed a bar or during the time that the monkey was eating the reward. Further, the bar press-dependent activity was shown to be mediated by  $\beta$ -receptors and those cells depressed during eating behaviour were shown to be affected through  $\alpha$ -receptors by blocking the effects with the appropriate antagonists. Thus, the effects of NE were determined by which cells had receptors for NE and the effects in different behavioural states were differentiated by which class of receptors was present.

Waterhouse et al. (1988) and Mouradian et al. (1988) have argued that NE could play a gating role by showing that the presence of small amounts of NE may allow otherwise ineffective inputs to produce action potentials in some cells. Again the selectivity of this effect will depend upon the type of receptors found on the cell surface, however, receptors for NE on a given cell will allow the locus coeruleus to act as a gate for generation of postsynaptic activity from inputs that would have

otherwise been ineffective.

It is clear that we will need to have more information about the distribution of the several types of receptors for NE on cortical neurons before we can go very far towards building a picture of the functional role of NE in somatosensory cortex. This is equally true for the long-term effects produced by NE. These effects seem to be dependent upon the presence of  $\alpha_1$ -receptors, thus, whether or not these effects are expressed in a particular cell will depend on the presence of the requisite receptors. If a cell does have  $\alpha_1$ -receptors then the role played by NE will depend upon which cortical system that cell is part of. The non-random laminar distribution of the long-lasting effects demonstrated here suggests that some cortical functions are likely to be more plastic than others, but again much more information is required to determine which functions those may be.

#### REFERENCES

- ADRIEN, J., BLANC, G., BUISSERET, P., FREGNAC, Y., GARY-BOBO, E., IMBERT, M., TASSIN, J.P. and TROTTER, Y. Noradrenaline and functional plasticity in kitten visual cortex: a re-examination. J. Physiol. 367:73-98, 1985.
- AGHAJANIAN, G K. LSD and CNS transmission. Ann. Rev. Pharmacol. 12:157-168, 1972.
- AGHAJANIAN, G.K. Modulation of a transient outward current in serotonergic neurons by  $\alpha_1$ -adrenoceptors. Nature (Lond.) 315:501-503, 1985.
- AGHAJANIAN, G.K. and ROGAWSKI, M.A. The physiological role of αadrenoceptors in the CNS: new concepts from single-cell studies. Trends pharmacol. Sci. 4:315-317, 1983.
- AGHAJANIAN, G.K. and VANDERMAELEN, C.P. α<sub>2</sub>-Adrenoceptor-mediated hyperpolarization of locus coeruleus neurons: intracellular studies in vivo. Science 215:1394-1396, 1982.
- AHLQUIST, R.P. A study of the adrenotropic receptors. Am. J. Physiol. 153:586-600, 1948.
- ANDEN, N.E., DAHLSTROM, A., FUXE, K., LARSSON, K., OLSON, L. and UNGERSTEDT, U. Ascending monoamine neurons in the telencephalon and diencephalon. Acta Physiol. Scand. 67:313-326, 1966.
- AOKI C., JOH, T.H. and PICKEL, V.M. Ultrastructural localization of β-adrenergic receptor-like immunoreactivity in the cortex and neostriatum of rat brain. Brain Res. 437:264-282, 1987.

- AOKI, C., KAUFMAN, D. and RAINBOW, T.C. The ontogeny of the laminar distribution of beta-adrenergic receptors in the visual cortex of cats, normally reared and dark-reared. Dev. Brain Res. 27:109-116, 1986.
- AOU, S., OOMURA, Y., NISHINO, H., INOKUCHI, A. and MIZUNO, Y. Influence of catecholamines on reward-related neuronal activity in monkey orbitofrontal cortex. Brain Res. 267:165-170, 1983.
- ARMSTRONG-JAMES, M. and FOX, K. Effects of ionophoresed noradrenaline on the spontaneous activity of neurones in rat primary somatosensory cortex.J. Physiol. Lond. 335:427-447, 1983.
- BARABAN, J.M. and AGHAJANIAN, G.K. Suppression of firing activity of 5-HT neurons in the dorsal raphe by alpha-adrenoceptor antagonists. Neuropharmacol. 19:355-363, 1980.
- BATTISTA, A., FUXE, K., GOLDSTEIN, M. and OGAWA, M. Mapping of central monoamine neurons in the monkey. Experientia 28:688-690, 1972.
- BEAR, M.F. and SINGER, W. Modulation of visual cortical plasticity by acetylcholine and noradrenaline. Nature 320:172-176, 1986.
- BERRIDGE, M.J. and IRVINE, R.F. Inositol trisphosphate, a novel second messenger in cellular signal transduction. Nature 312:315-321, 1984.
- BERTHELSEN, S. and PETTINGER, W.A. A functional basis for classification of alpha adrenergic receptors. Life Sci. 21:595-606, 1977.
- BEVAN, P., BRADSHAW, C.M. and ROBERTS, M.H.T. The excitation of neurones by noradreneline. J. Pharm. Pharmacol. 25:309-314, 1973.

- BEVAN, P., BRADSHAW, C.M. and SZABADI, E. The pharmacology of adrenergic neuronal responses in the cerebral cortex: evidence for excitatory  $\alpha$ - and inhibitory  $\beta$ -receptors. Br. J. Pharmac. 59:635-641, 1977.
- BLOOM, F.E. and BATTENBERG, E.L.F. A rapid, simple and more sensitive method for the demonstration of central catecholamine-containing neurons and axons by glyoxylic acid induced fluorescence. II. A detailed description of methodology. J. Histochem. Cytochem. 24:651-671, 1976.
- BOWDEN, D.M., GERMAN, D.C. and POYNTER, W.D. An autoradiographic, semistereotaxic mapping of major projections from locus coeruleus and adjacent nuclei in <u>Macaca mulatta</u>. Brain Res. 145:257-276, 1978.
- BROWN, D.A. and CAULFIELD, M.P. Hyperpolarizing  $\alpha_2$ -adrenoceptors in rat sympathetic ganglia. Brit. J. Pharmacol. 65:435-445, 1979.
- BROWN, E., KENDALL, D.A. and NAHORSKI, S.R. Inositol phospholipid hydrolysis in rat cerebral cortical slices: I. Receptor characterization. J. Neurochem. 42:1379-1387, 1984.
- BURGARD, E.C., DECKER, G., SARVEY, J.M. NMDA receptor antagonists block norepinephrine-induced long-lasting potentiation and long-term potentiation in rat dentate gyrus. Brain Res. 482:351-355, 1989.
- CARLSSON, A., FALCK, B. and HILLARP, N.A. Cellular localization of brain monoamines. Acta Physiol. Scand. Supp. 196:1-28, 1962.
- CHUBBUCK, J.G. Small-motion biological stimulator. Appl. Phys. Lab. Tech. Digest, May-June:18-23, 1966.

- COLLINGRIDGE, G. The role of NMDA receptors in learning and memory. Nature 330:604-605, 1987.
- COTMAN, C.W. and MONAGHAN, D.T. Excitatory amino acid neurotransmission: NMDA receptors and Hebb-Type synaptic plasticity. Ann. Rev. Neurosci. 11:61-60, 1988.
- CREWS, F.T., GONZALES, R.A., RAULLI, R., MCELHANEY, R. and PONTZER, N. Interaction of calcium with receptor-stimulated phosphoinositide hydrolysis in brain and liver. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 522:88-95, 1988.
- CURET, O. and DE MONTIGNY, C. Electrophysiological characterization of adrenoceptors in the rat dorsal hippocampus. I. Receptors mediating the effect of microiontophoretically applied norepinephrine. Brain Res. 475:35-46, 1988a.
- CURET, O. and DE MONTIGNY, C. Electrophysiological characterization of adrenoceptors in the rat dorsal hippocampus. II. Receptors mediating the effect of synaptically released norepinephrine. Brain Res. 475:47-57, 1988b.
- CURTIS, D.R. and ECCLES, R.M. The excitation of Renshaw cells by pharmacological agents applied electrophoretically. J. Physiol. 141:435-445, 1958a.
- CURTIS, D.R. and ECCLES, R.M. The effects of diffusional barriers upon the pharmacology of cells within the CNS. J. Physiol. 141:446-463, 1958b.
- DAHL, D. and SARVEY, J.M. Norepinephrine induces pathway-specific long-lasting potentiation and depression in the hippocampal dentate gyrus Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 86:4776-4780, 1989.

DALE, H.H. On some physiological actions of ergot. J. Physiol. 34:163-206, 1906.

DAW, N.W., VIDEEN, T.O., RADER, R.K., ROBERTSON, T.W. and COSCIA,

- C.J. Substantial reduction of noradrenaline in kitten visual cortex by intraventricular injections of 6-hydroxydopamine does not always prevent ocular dominance shifts after monocular deprivation. Exp. Brain Res. 59: 30-35, 1985.
- DESCARRIES, L., WATKINS, K.C. and LAPIERRE, Y. Noradrenergic axon terminals in the cerebral cortex of rat. III. Topometric ultrastructural analysis. Brain Res. 133:197-222, 1977.
- DIVAC, L., LAVAIL, J.H., RAKIC, P. and WINSTON, K.R. Heterogeneous afferents to the inferior parietal lobule of the rhesus monkey as revealed by the retrograde transport method. Brain Res. 123:197-207, 1977.
- DYKES, R.W. The anatomy and physiology of the somatic sensory cortical regions. Prog. Neurobiol. 10:33-88, 1978.
- DYKES, R.W. and LAMOUR, Y. Neurons without demonstrable receptive fields outnumber neurons having receptive fields in samples from the somatosensory cortex of anesthetized or paralyzed cats and rats. Brain Res. 440.133-143, 1988a.
- DYKES, R.W. and LAMOUR, Y. An electrophysiological laminar analysis of single somatosensory neurons in partially deafferented rat hindlimb granular cortex subsequent to transection of the sciatic nerve. Brain Res. 449:1-17, 1988b.

- DYKES, R.W. and LAMOUR, Y. An electrophysiological study of single somatosensory neurons in rat granular cortex serving the limbs: a laminar analysis. J. Neurophysiol. 60:703-724, 1988c.
- DYKES, R.W., LANDRY, P., METHERATE, R. and HICKS, T.P. Functional role of GABA in cat primary somatosensory cortex: shaping receptive fields of cortical neurons. J. Neurophysiol. 52:1066-1093, 1984.
- EGAN, T.M., HENDERSON, G., NORTH, R.A. and WILLIAMS, J.T. Noradrenaline-mediated synaptic inhibition in rat locus coeruleus neurones. J. Physiol. (Lond.) 345:477-488, 1983.
- FALCK, B., HILLARP, N.-A., THIEME, G. and TORP, A. Fluorescence of catecholamines and related compounds condensed with formaldehyde. J. Histochem. Cytochem. 10:348-354, 1962.
- FALCK, B. and OWMAN, C.H. A detailed methodological description of the fluorescence method for the cellular demonstration of biogenic amines. Acta Univ. Lund Sect. 27:1-23, 1965.
- FELLEMAN, D.J., WALL, J.T., CUSIK, C.G. AND KAAS, J.H. The representation of the body surface in S-I of cats. J. Neurosci. 3:1648-1669, 1983.
- FOEHRING, R.C., SCHWINDT, P.C. and CRILL, W.E. Norepinephrine selectively reduces slow Ca<sup>2+</sup>- and Na<sup>+</sup>-mediated K<sup>+</sup> currents in cat neocortical neurons J. Neurophysiol. 61:245-256, 1989.
- FOOTE, S.L., BLOOM, F.E. and ASTON-JONES, G. Nucleus locus ceruleus: new evidence of anatomical and physiological specificity. Physiol. Rev. 63:844-914, 1983.

- FOOTE, S.L., FREEDMAN, R. and OLIVIER, A.P. Effects of putative neurotransmitters on neuronal activity in monkey auditory cortex. Brain Res. 86:229-242, 1975.
- FOOTE, S.L. and MORRISON, J.H. Extrathalamic modulation of cortical function. Ann. Rev. Neurosci. 10:67-95, 1987.
- FOX, K., SATO, H. and DAW, N. The location and function of NMDA receptors in cat and kitten visual cortex. J. Neurosci. 9:2443-2454, 1989.
- FREEDMAN, J.E. and AGHAJANIAN, G.K. Idazoxan (RX 781094) selectively antagonizes α<sub>2</sub>-adrenoceptors on rat central neurons. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 105: 265-272, 1984.
- FREEDMAN, J.E. and AGHAJANIAN, G.K. Role of phosphoinositide metabolites in the prolongation of afterhyperpolarizations by  $\alpha_1$ -adrenoceptors in rat dorsal raphe neurons. J. Neurosci. 12:3897-3906, 1987.
- FREEDMAN, R., FOOTE, S.L. and BLOOM, F.E. Histochemical characterization of neocortical projection of the nucleus locus coeruleus in the squirrel monkey. J. Comp Neurol. 164:209-222, 1975.
- FUXE, K. Evidence for the existence of monoamine neurons in the central nervous system. IV. The distribution of monoamine nerve terminals in the central nervous system. Acta Physiol. Scand. Suppl. 247:39-85, 1965.
- GATTER, K.C. and POWELL, T.P.S. The projection of the locus coeruleus upon the neocortex in the macaque monkey. Neuroscience 2:441-445, 1977.
- GILMAN, A.G G Proteins: transducers of receptor-generated signals. Ann. Rev. Biochem. 56:615-649, 1987.

- GOFFINET, A. and ROCKLAND, K.S. Laminar distribution of alpha<sub>1</sub>- and beta<sub>1</sub>adrenoceptors in ferret visual cortex. Brain Res. 333:11-17, 1985.
- GONZALES, R.A. and CREWS, F.T. Cholinergic- and adrenergic-stimulated inositide hydrolysis in brain: interaction, regional distribution, and coupling mechanisms. J. Neurochem. 45:1076-1084, 1985.
- GONZALES, R.A. and CREWS, F.T. Differential regulation of phosphoinositide phosphodiesterase activity in brain membranes by guanine nucleotides and calcium. J. Neurochem. 50:1522-1528, 1988.
- HAAS, H.L. and KONNERTH, A. Histamine and noradrenaline decrease calciumactivated potassium conductance in hippocampal pyramidal cells in the hippocampus Nature Lond. 302:432-434, 1983.
- HAAS, H.L. and ROSE, G.M. Noradrenaline blocks potassium conductance in rat dentate granule cells in vitro. Neurosci. Lett. 78:171-174, 1987
- HARLEY, C.W. A role for norepinephrine in arousal, emotion and learning?Limbic modulation by norepinephrine and the Kety hypothesis. Prog.Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry 11:419-458, 1987.
- HARLEY, C.W. and MILWAY, J.S. Glutamate ejection in the locus coeruleus enhances the perforant path-evoked population spike in the dentate gyrus. Exp. Brain Res. 63:143-150, 1986.
- HARLEY, C., MILWAY, J.S. and LACAILLE, J.-C. Locus coeruleus potentiation of dentate gyrus responses: evidence for two systems. Brain Res. Bull. 22:643-650, 1989.

- HASSLER, R. and MUHS-CLEMENT, K. Architektonischer aufbau des sensomotorischen und parietalen cortex der katze?. J. Hirnforsch. 6:377-420,1964.
- HENDRY, S.H.C. and JONES, E.G. The organization of pyramidal and nonpyramidal cell dendrites in relation to thalamic afferent terminations in the monkey somatic sensory cortex. J. Neurocytol. 12:277-298, 1983.
- HENDRY, S.H.C., SCHWARK, H.D., JONES, E.G. and JAN, J. Numbers and proportions of GABA-immunoreactive neurons in different areas of monkey cerebral cortex. J. Neurosci. 7:1503-1519, 1987.
- HEWES, C.R. and FREDERICKSON, R.C.A. Responses of cortical neurones in rat to microelectrophoretically applied hydrogen ion. Neuropharmacol. 13:1077-1081, 1974.
- HICKS, T.P. The history and development of microiontophoresis in experimental neurobiology. Prog. Neurobiol. 22:185-240, 1984.
- HICKS, T.P. and DYKES, R.W. Receptive field size for certain neurons in primary somatosensory cortex is determined by GABA-mediated intracortical inhibition. Brain Res. 274:160-164, 1983.
- HOPKINS, W.F. and JOHNSTON, D Frequency-dependent noradrenergic modulation of long-term potentiation in the hippocampus. Science 226:350-351, 1984.
- HOPKINS, W.F. and JOHNSTON, D. Noradrenergic enhancement of long-term potentiation at mossy fiber synapses in the hippocampus. J. Neurophysiol. 59: 667-687:1988.

- HUANG, Y.D., REDMOND, D.E., Jr., SNYDER, D.R. and MAAS, J.W. In vivo location and destruction of the locus coeruleus in the stumptail macaque (Macaca arctoides). Brain Res. 100:157-162, 1975.
- ITAKURA, T., KASAMATSU, T. and PETTIGREW, J.D. Norepinephrinecontaining terminals in kitten visual cortex laminar distribution and ultrastructure. Neuroscience 6:159-175, 1981.
- JANOWSKY, A., LABARCA, R. and PAUL, S.M. Noradrenergic denervation increases α<sub>1</sub>-adrenoceptor-mediated inositol-phosphate accumulation in the hippocampus. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 102:193-194, 1984.
- JENKINS, W.M., MERZENICH, M.M., OCHS, M.T., ALLARD, T. and GUIC-ROBLES, E. Functional reorganization of primary somatosensory cortex in adult owl monkeys after behaviorally controlled tactile stimulation. J. Neurophysiol. 63:82-104, 1990.
- JONES, E.G. Lamination and differential distribution of thalamic afferents within the sensory-motor cortex of the squirrel monkey. J. Comp. Neurol. 160:167-204, 1975.
- JONES, E.G. Identification and classification of intrinsic circuit elements in the neocortex. In: Dynamic Aspects of Neocortical Function, G.M. Edelman, W.E. Gall and W.M. Cowan eds. Wiley, New York, pp. 7-40, 1984.
- JONES, L.S., GAUGER, L.L. and DAVIS, J.N. Anatomy of brain alpha<sub>1</sub>-adrenergic receptors: <u>in vitro</u> autoradiography with <sup>125</sup>[I]-HEAT. J. comp. Neurol 231-190-208, 1985.

- JONES, B.E. and MOORE, R.Y. Ascending projections of the locus coeruleus in the rat. II. Autoradiographic study. Brain Res. 127:23-53, 1977.
- KAAS, J.H., NELSON, R.J., SUR, M., LIN, C.-S. and MERZENICH, M.M. Multiple representations of the body within the primary somatosensory cortex of primates. Science 204:521-523, 1979.
- KABANI, N.J., READER, T.A. and DYKES, R.W. Monoamines and their metabolites in the somatosensory, visual and cingulate cortices of adult rats: differences in content and lack of sideness. Neurochem. Res., in press, 1990.
- KALASKA, J. and POMERANZ, B. Chronic paw denervation causes an agedependent appearance of novel responses from forearm in paw cortex of kittens and adult cats. J. Neurophysiol. 42:618-633, 1979.
- KASAMATSU, T. and PETTIGREW, J.D. Depletion of brain catecholamines: failure of ocular dominance shift after monocular occlusion in kittens. Science 194:206-208, 1976.
- KASAMATSU, T. and PETTIGREW, J.D. Preservation of binocularity after monocular deprivation in the striate cortex of kittens treated with 6hydroxydopamine. J. comp. Neurol. 185:139-162, 1979.
- KASAMATSU, T., PETTIGREW, J.D. and ARY, M. Restoration of visual cortical plasticity by local microperfusion of norepinephrine. J. comp. Neurol. 185: 163-182, 1979.
- KASAMATSU, T., PETTIGREW, J.D. and ARY, M. Cortical recovery from effects of monocular deprivation: acceleration with norepinephrine and suppression with 6-hydroxydopamine. J. Neurophysiol. 45:254-266, 1981.

- KASAMATSU, T. and SHIROKAWA, T. Involvement of beta-adrenoceptors in the shift of ocular dominance after monocular deprivation. Exp. Brain Res 59: 507-514, 1985a.
- KASAMATSU, T. and SHIROKAWA, T. Are beta-adrenoceptors involved in visuocortical plasticity? <u>In</u>: Brain Plasticity, Learning, and Memory. B.E. Will,
  P. Schmidt and J.C. Dalrymple-Alford eds. Plenum, New York pp. 79-84, 1985b.
- KELAHAN, A.M. and DOETSCH, G.S. Time-dependent changes in the functional organization of somatosensory cerebral cortex following digit amputation in adult raccoons. Somatosens. Res. 2:49-81, 1984.
- KEMP, J.A. and DOWNES, C.P. Noradrenaline-stimulated mositol phospholipid breakdown in rat dorsal lateral geniculate nucleus neurones. Brain Res. 371: 314-318, 1986.
- KIEVIT, J. and KUYPERS, H.G.J.M. Subcortical afferents to the frontal lobe in the rhesus monkey studied by means of retrograde horseradish peroxidase transport. Brain Res. 85:261-266, 1975.
- KOLTA, A., DIOP, L. and READER, T.A. Noradrenergic effects on rat visual cortex: single-cell microiontophoretic studies of alpha-2 adrenergic receptors. Life Sci. 41:281-289, 1987.
- KOLTA, A. and READER, T.A. Modulatory effects of catecholamines on neurons of the rat visual cortex: single-cell iontophoretic studies. Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 67:615-623, 1989

- KRNJEVIC, K. Microiontophoresis. In: Methods of Neurochemistry. Vol. 1, Synaptic Transmission in the Brain, R. Fried, M. Dekker Inc., N.Y., 1971.
- KRNJEVIC, K. and PHILLIS, J.W. Iontophoretic studies of neurones in the mammalian cerebral cortex. J. Physiol. 165:274-304, 1963a.
- KRNJEVIC, K. and PHILLIS, J.W. Actions of certain amines on cerebral cortical neurones. Brit. J. Pharmacol. 20:471-490, 1963b.
- KUPPERMANN, B.D. ard KASAMATSU, T. Enhanced binocular interaction in the visual cortex of normal kittens subjected to intracortical norepinephrine perfusion. Brain Res. 302:91-99, 1984.
- LACAILLE, J.-C. and HARLEY, C.W. The action of norepinephrine in the dentate gyrus: Beta-mediated facilitation of evoked potentials in vitro. Brian Res. 358:210-220, 1985.
- LAMOUR, Y., DUTAR, P., JOBERT, A. and DYKES, R.W. An iontophoretic study of single somatosensory neurons in rat granular cortex serving the limbs: a laminar analysis of glutamate and acetylcholine effects on receptive field properties. J. Neurophysiol. 60:725-750, 1988.
- LANDS, A.M., ARNOLD, A., MCAULIFF, J.P., LUDUENA, F P., and BROWN, T.G. Differentiation of receptor systems activated by sympathomimetic amines. Nature (Lond.) 214:597-598, 1967.
- LANGER, S.Z. Presynaptic regulation of catecholamine release. Biochem. Pharmacol. 23:1793-1800, 1974.

- LAPIERRE, Y., BEAUDET, A, DEMIANCZUK, N. and DESCARRIES, L. Noradrenergic axon terminals in the cerebral cortex of rat. II. Quantitative data revealed by light and electron microscope autoradiography of the frontal cortex. Brain Res. 63:175-182, 1973.
- LEFKOWITZ, R.J. and CARON, M.G. Adrenergic receptors. In: Advances in Second Messenger and Phosphoprotein Research vol. 21, R. Adelstein, C. Klee and M. Rodbell eds., Raven Press, New York, pp. 1-10, 1988.
- LEVITT, P. and MOORE, R.Y. Noradrenaline neuron innervation of the neocortex in the rat. Brain Res. 139:219-231, 1978.
- LEWIS, M.S., MOLLIVER, M.E., MORRISON, J.H. and LIDOV, H.G.W. Complementarity of dopaminergic and noradrenergic innervation in anterior cingulate cortex of the rat. Brain Res. 164:328-333, 1979.
- LIDOV, H.G.W., MOLLIVER, M.E. and ZECEVIC, N. Characterization of the monoaminergic innervation of immature rat neocortex: a histofluorescence analysis. J. Comp. Neurol. 181:663-680, 1978a.
- LIDOV, H.G.W., RICE, F.L. and MOLLIVER, M.E. The organization of the catecholamine innervation of somatosensory cortex: the barrel field of the mouse. Brain Res. 153:577-584, 1978b.
- LINDEN, D.J. and ROUTTENBERG, A. The role of protein kinase C in long-term potentiation: a testable model. Brain Res. Rev. 14:279-296, 1989.
- LINDVALL, O. and BJÓRKLUND, A. The organization of the ascending catecholamine neuron systems in the rat brain as revealed by the glyoxylic acid fluorescence method. Acta Physiol. Scand. Suppl. 412:1-48, 1974.

- MADISON, D.V. and NICOLL, R.A. Noradrenaline blocks accommodation of pyramidal cell discharge in the hippocampus. Nature Lond. 299:636-638, 1982.
- MADISON, D.V. and NICOLL, R.A. Actions of noradrenaline recorded intracellularly in rat hippocampal CAl pyramidal neurones, in vitro. J. Physiol. (Lond.) 372:221-244, 1986a.
- MADISON, D.V. and NICOLL, R.A. Cyclic adenosine 3',5'-monophosphate mediates
   β-receptor actions of noradrenaline in rat hippocampal pyramidal cells. J.
   Physiol. (Lond.) 372:245-259, 1986b.
- MAEDA, T. and SHIMIZU, N. Ascending amine fibers from the locus coeruleus and other pontine amine neurons to the forebrain of the rat. Brain Res. 36: 19-35, 1972.
- MARSHALL, W.H., WOOLSEY, C.N. and BARD, P. Observations on cortical somatic sensory mechanisms of cat and monkey. J. Neurophysiol. 4:1-24, 1941.
- MARTIN, J.H. Anatomical substrate for somatic sensation. <u>In</u>: Principles of neural science, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed., E.R. Kandel and J.H. Schwartz eds., Elsevier, New York, pp 301-315, 1985.
- MARWAHA, J. and AGHAJANIAN, G.K. Relative potencies of alpha-1 and alpha-2 antagonists in the locus ceruleus, dorsal raphe and dorsal lateral geniculate nuclei: an electrophysiological study. J. Pharmacol. & Exp. Ther. 222:287-293, 1982.

- MELCHIORRE, C., BRASILI, L., GIARDINA, D. and PIGINI, M. 2-[[[2-(2,6-Dimethoxyphenoxy)ethyl]amino]-methyl]-1,4-benoxathian: a new antagonist with high potency and selectivity toward α<sub>1</sub>-adrenoceptor. J. Med. Chem., 27: 1535-1536, 1984.
- MELCHIORRE, C., GIARDINA, D., GULINI, U., PIGINI, M. and QUAGLIA, W. Benzodioxanes and quinazolines: probes for characterizing α-adrenoceptors. Il Farmaco 43:1141-1152, 1988.
- MENKES, D.B., AGHAJANIAN, G.K. and MCCALL, R.B. Chronic antidepressant treatment enhances α-adrenergic and serotonergic responses in the facial nucleus. Life Sci. 27:45-55, 1980.
- MERZENICH, M.M., KAAS, J.H., SUR, M. and LIN, C.-S. Double representation of the body surface within cytoarchitectonic areas 3b and i in "SI" in the owl monkey (<u>Aotus trivirgatus</u>). J. Comp. Neurol. 181:41-74, 1978
- MERZENICH, M.M., KAAS, J.H., WALL, J.T., NELSON, R.J., SUR, M. and FELLEMAN, D. Topographic reorganization of somatosensory cortical areas 3b and 1 in adult monkeys following restricted deafferentation. Neuroscience 8:33-55, 1983a.
- MERZENICH, M.M., KAAS, J.H., WALL, J.T., SUR, M., NELSON, R J and FELLEMAN, D.J. Progression of change following median nerve section in the cortical representation of the hand in areas 3b and 1 in adult owl and squirrel monkeys. Neuroscience 10:639-665, 1983b

MERZENICH, M.M., NELSON, R.J., STRYKER, M.P., CYNADER, M.S., SHOPPMANN, A. and ZOOK, J.M. Somatosensory cortical map changes following digit amputation in adult monkeys. J. Comp. Neurol. 224:591-605,1984.

- MESULAM, M.-M., VAN HOESEN, G.W., PANDYA, D.N. and GESCHWIND, N. Limbic and sensory connections of the inferior parietal lobule (area PG) in the rhesus monkey: a study with a new method for horseradish peroxidase histochemistry Brain Res. 136:393-414, 1977.
- METHERATE, R., TREMBLAY, N. and DYKES, R.W. Acetylcholine permits longterm enhancement of neuronal responsiveness in cat primary somatosensory cortex. Neurosci. 22:75-81, 1987.
- METHERATE, R., TREMBLAY, N. and DYKES, R.W. The effects of acetylcholine on response properties of cat somatosensory cortical neurons. J. Neurophysiol. 59:1231-1252, 1988a.
- METHERATE, R., TREMBLAY, N. and DYKES, R.W. Transient and prolonged effects of acetylcholine on responsiveness of cat somatosensory cortical neurons. J. Neurophysiol. 58:1253-1276, 1988b.
- MINNEMAN, K P. and JOHNSON, R.D. Characterization of α<sub>1</sub>-adrenergic receptors linked to (<sup>3</sup>H)inositol metabolism in rat cerebral cortex. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 230:317-323, 1984.
- MIZUNO, N., UCHIDA, K., NOMURA, S., NAKAMURA, Y., SUGIMOTO, T. and UEMURA-SUMI, M. Extrageniculate projections to the visual cortex in the macaque monkey: an HRP study. Brain Res. 212:454-459, 1981.
- MOLLIVER, M.E., GRZANNA, R., LIDOV, H.G.W., MORRISON, J.H. and OLSCHOWKA, J. Monoamine systems in the cerebral cortex. In: Cytochemical Methods in Neuroanatomy. Chan-Palay, V. and S.L. Palay eds., Alan R. Liss, New York, pp. 255-277, 1982.
- MORRISON, J.H., FOOTE, S.L., O'CONNOR, D. and BLOOM, F.E. Laminar, tangential and regional organization of the noradrenergic innervation of monkey cortex: dopamine  $\beta$ -hydroxylase immunohistochemistry. Brain Res. Bull. 9:309-319, 1982.
- MORRISON, J.H., GRZANNA, R., MOLLIVER, M.E. and COYLE, J.T. The distribution and orientation of noradrenergic fibers in neocortex of the rat. an immunofluorescence study. J. Comp. Neurol. 181:17-40, 1978.
- MORRISON, J.H., MOLLIVER, M.E., GRZANNA, P. and COYLE, J.T. Noradrenergic innervation patterns in three regions of medial cortex: an immunofluorescence characterization. Brain Res. Bull 4:849-857, 1979.
- MORSE, R.W., ADKINS, R.J. and TOWE, A L. Population and modality characteristics of neurons in the coronal region of somatosensory area 1 of the cat. Exp. Neurol. 11:419-440, 1965.
- MOUNTCASTLE, V.B. Modality and topographic properties of single neurons of cat's somatic sensory cortex. J. Neurophysiol. 20.408-434, 1957.
- MOURADIAN, R.D., SESSLER, F.M. and WATERHOUSE, B D Noradrenergic potentiation of excitatory transmitter action in cerebrocortical neurons: evidence for mediation by alpha receptor linked activation of protein kinase C. Soc. Neurosci. Abstr. 14:130, 1988.

- MOURADIAN, R.D., SESSLER, F.M. and WATERHOUSE, B.D. Noradrenergic modulation of cortical neuronal excitability: pharmacologic characterization in terms of adrenergic and amino acid receptor subtypes. Soc. Neurosci. Abstr. 15:1012, 1989.
- NAHORSKI, S.R. Inositol polyphosphates and neuronal calcium homeostasis. Trends. Neurosci. 11:444-448, 1988.
- NAKAMURA, T., YOSHIMURA, M., SHINNICK-GALLAGHER, P., GALLAGHER, J.P. and AKASU, T.  $\alpha_2$  and  $\alpha_1$ -adrenoceptors mediate opposing actions on parasympathetic neurons. Brain Res. 323:349-353, 1984.
- NEUMAN, R.S. and HARLEY, C.W. Long-lasting potentiation of the dentate gyrus population spike by norepinephrine. Brain Res. 273:162-165, 1983.
- NISHIZUKA, Y. Turnover of inositol phospholipids and signal transduction. Science 225:1365-1370, 1984.
- OLPE, H.-R., GLATT, A., LASZLO, J. and SCHELLENBERG, A. Some electrophysiological and pharmacological properties of the cortical, noradrenergic projection of the locus coeruleus in the rat. Brain Res. 186:9-19, 1980.
- PALACIOS, J.M., HOYER, D. and CORTES, R.  $\alpha_1$ -adrenoceptors in the mammalian brain: similar pharmacology but different distribution in rodents and primates Brain Res. 419:65-75, 1987.
- PAPADOPOULOS, G.C., PARNAVELAS, J.G. and BUIJS, R.M. Monoaminergic fibers form conventional synapses in the cerebral cortex. Neurosci. Lett. 76: 275-279, 1987.

- PAPADOPOULOS, G.C., PARNAVELAS, J.G. and BUIJS, R.M. Light and electron microscopic immunocytochemical analysis of the noradrenaline innervation of the rat visual cortex. J. Neurocytol. 18:1-10, 1989.
- PARNAVELAS, J.G. and MCDONALD, J.K. The cerebral cortex. In Chemical Neuroanatomy, P.C. Emson, ed, Raven Press, New York, pp. 505-549, 1983.
- PARNAVELAS, J.G., MOISES, H.C. and SPECIALE, S.G. The monoaminergic innervation of the rat visual cortex. Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond 223-319-329, 1985.
- RAINBOW, T.C. and BIEGON, A. Quantitative autoradiography of ['H]prazosin binding sites in rat forebrain. Neurosci. Lett. 40:221-226, 1983.
- RAINBOW, T.C., PARSONS, B. and WOLFE, B.B. Quantitative autoradiography of  $\beta_1$ -and  $\beta_{-2}$ -adrenergic receptors in rat brain. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 81:1585-1589, 1984.
- RASMUSSON, D.D. Reorganization of raccoon somatosensory cortex following removal of the fifth digit. J. Comp. Neurol. 205:313-326, 1982.
- READER, T.A., FERRON, A., DESCARRIES, L. and JASPER, H J. Modulatory role for biogenic amines in the cerebral cortex. Microiontophoretic studies. Brain Res. 160:217-229, 1979.
- READER, T.A., FERRON, A., DIOP, L., KOLTA, A. and BRIERE, R. The heterogeneity of the catecholamine innervation of cerebral cortex. <u>In</u>. Neurotransmitters and Cortical Function From Molecules to Mind, M Avoli, T.A. Reader, R.W. Dykes and P. Gloor eds. Plenum, New York, pp 333-355, 1988.

- ROGAWSKI, M.A. and AGHAJANIAN, G.K. Norepinephrine and serotonin: opposite effects on the activity of lateral geniculate neurons evoked by optic pathway stimulation. Exp. Neurol. 69:678-684, 1980.
- SAH, P., FRENCH, C.R. and GAGE, P.W. Effects of noradrenaline on some potassium currents in CAl neurones in rat hippocampal slices. Neurosci. Lett. 60:295-300, 1985.
- SARVEY, J.M. Hippocampal long-term potentiation. <u>In</u>: Sensitization in the Nervous System, P.W. Kalivas and C.D. Barnes eds., Telford Press, Caldwell, pp. 47-80, 1988.
- SATO, H., HATA, Y., HAGIHAVA, K. and TSUMOTO, T. A functional role of cholinergic innervation to neurons in cat visual cortex. J. Neurophysiol. 58: 765-780, 1987a.
- SATO, H., HATA, Y., HAGIHAVA, K. and TSUMOTO, T. Effects of cholinergic depletion on neuron activities in the cat visual cortex. J. Neurophysiol. 58: 781-794, 1987b.
- SCHLIEBS, R. and GODICKE, C. Laminar distribution of noradrenergic markers in rat visual cortex. Neurochem. Int. 13:481-486, 1988.
- SCHNEIDER, S.P. and PERL E.R. Comparison of primary afferent and glutamate excitation of neurons in the mammalian spinal dorsal horn. J. Neurosci. 8: 2062-2073, 1988
- SCHOEPP, D.D., KNEPPER, S.M. and RUTLEDGE, C.O. Norepinephrine stimulation of phosphoinositide hydrolysis in rat cerebral cortex is associated with the  $\alpha_1$ -adrenoceptor. J. Neurochem. 43:1758-1761, 1984.

- SEGAL, M. The action of norepinephrine in the rat hippocampus: intracellular studies in the slice preparation. Brain Res. 206:107-128, 1981.
- SEGAL, M. and BLOOM, F.E. The action of norepinephrine in the rat hippocampus. I. Iontophoretic studies. Brain Res. 72:79-97, 1974a.
- SEGAL, M. and BLOOM, F.E. The action of norepinephrine in the rat hippocampus. II. Activation of the input pathway. Brain Res. 72:99-114, 1974b.
- SEGUELA, P., WATKINS, K.C., GEFFARD, M. and DESCARRIES, L. Noradrenaline axon terminals in adult rat neocortex: an immunocytochemical analysis in serial thin sections. Neurosci. 35:249-264, 1990.
- SESSLER, F.M., CHENG, J.T. and WATERHOUSE, B.D Electrophysiological actions of norepinephrine in rat lateral hypothalamus<sup>1</sup>. Norepinephrine induced modulation of LH neuronal responsiveness to afferent synaptic inputs and neurotransmitters. Brain Res. 446:77-89, 1988.
- SHAW, C., WILKINSON, M., CYNADER, M., NEEDLER, M.C., AOKI, C. and HALL, S.E. The laminar distributions of postnatal development of neurotransmitter and neuromodulator receptors in cat visual cortex Brain Res. Bull. 16:661-671, 1986.
- SHIMIZU, N., OHNISHI, S., TOHYAMA, M. and MAEDA, T. Demonstration by degeneration silver method of the ascending projection from the locus ceruleus. Exp. Brain Res. 21:181-192, 1974.
- SIEGEL, S. Nonparametric Stastistics for the Behavioral Sciences. McGraw Hill, New York, 312p., 1956.

- SOKAL, R.R. and ROHLF, F.J. Biometry. W.H. Freeman, San Francisco, 859p., 1981.
- SRETAVAN, D. and DYKES, R.W. The organization of two cutaneous submodalities in the forearm region of area 3b of cat somatosensory cortex.
  J. Comp. Neurol. 213:381-398, 1983.
- STANTON, P.K. and SARVEY, J.M. Blockade of norepinephrine induced longlasting potentiation in the hippocampal dentate gyrus by an inhibitor of protein synthesis. Brain Res. 361:343-348, 1985.
- STONE, T.W. Microiontophoresis and pressure ejection. John Wiley and Sons, Chichester, 214p., 1985.
- STRYER, L. and BOURNE, H.R. G Proteins: a family of signal transducers. Ann. Rev. Cell Biol. 2:391-419, 1986.
- SVENSSON, T.H. and THOREN, P. Brain noradrenergic neurons in the locus coeruleus: inhibition by blood volume load through vagal afferents. Brain Res. 172:174-178 1979.
- SZABADI, E., BRADSHAW, C.M. and BEVAN, P. Excitatory and depressant neuronal responses to noradrenaline, 5-hydroxytryptamine and mescaline: the role of the baseline firing rate. Brain Res. 126:580-583, 1977.
- TOHYAMA, M., MAEDA, T. and SHIMIZU, N. Detailed noradrenaline pathways of locus coeruleus neuron to the cerebral cortex with use of 6-hydroxydopa. Brain Res. 79:139-144, 1974.

- TOWE, A.L., PATTON, H.D. and KENNEDY, T.T. Response properties of neurons in the pericruciate cortex of the cat following electrical stimulation of the appendages. Exp. Neurol. 10:325-344, 1964.
- TREMBLAY, N., WARREN, R. and DYKES, R.W. The effects of strychnine on neurons in cat somatosensory cortex and its interaction with the inhibitory amino acids, glycine, taurine and β-alanine. Neurosci. 26:745-762, 1988.
- TREMBLAY, N., WARREN, R.A. and DYKES, R.W. Electrophysiological studies of acetylcholine and the role of the basal forebrain in the somatosensory cortex of the cat. I. Cortical neurons excited by glutamate. J. Neurophysiol., in press, 1990a.
- TREMBLAY, N., WARREN, R.A. and DYKES, R.W Electrophysiological studies of acetylcholine and the role of the basal forebrain in the somatosensory cortex of the cat. II. Cortical neurons excited by somatic stimuli. J. Neurophysiol., in press, 1990b.
- TROMBLEY, P., ALLEN, E E., SOYKE, J., BLAHA, C D., LANE, R.F. and GORDON, B. Doses of 6-hydroxydopamine sufficient to deplete norepinephrine are not sufficient to decrease plasticity in the visual cortex J. Neurosci. 6:266-273, 1986.
- UNGERSTEDT, U. Stereotaxic mapping of the monoamine pathways in the rat brain. Acta Physiol. Scand. Suppl. 367:1-48, 1971.
- VIDEEN, T.D., DAW, N.W. and RADER, R.K. The effect of norepinephrine on visual cortical neurons in kittens and adult cats. J. Neurosci. 4:1607-1617, 1984.

- VOS, P., KAUFMAN, D., MANSFIELD, E., WOLFE, B.B. and HAND, F.J.  $\beta_2$ adrenergic receptors are specifically associated with the "Whisker barrels" in the Somatosensory Cortex of the Rat. Soc. Neurosci. Abstr. 11:666, 1985.
- WALL, J.T. Variable organization in cortical maps of the skin as an indication of the lifelong adaptative capacities of circuits in the mammalian brain. Trends Neurosci. 11:549-557, 1988.
- WALL, J.T. and CUSICK, C.G. Cutaneous responsiveness in primary somatosensory (S-I) hindpaw cortex before and after partial hindpaw deafferentation in adult rats. J. Neurosci. 4:1499-1515, 1984.

WATERHOUSE, B.D., MOISES, H.C. and WOODWARD, D.J. Noradrenergic modulation of somatosensory cortical neuronal responses to iontophoretically applied putative neurotransmitters. Exp. Neurol. 69:30-49, 1980.

- WATERHOUSE, B.D., MOISES, H.C. and WOODWARD, D.J. Alpha receptor mediated facilitation of somatosensory cortical neuronal responses to excitatory synaptic inputs and iontophoretically applied acetylcholine. Neuropharmacol. 20:907-920, 1981.
- WATERHOUSE, B.D., MOISES, H.C., HERMES, H., YEH, H.H., and WOODWARD, D.J. Norepinephrine enhancement of inhibitory synaptic mechanisms in cerebellum and cerebral cortex: mediation by beta adrenergic receptors. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 221:495-506, 1982.

- WATERHOUSE, B.D. SESSLER, F.M., CHENG, J-T., WOODWARD, D.J., AZIZI, S.A. and MOISES, H.C. New evidence for a gating action of norepinephine in central neuronal circuits of mammalian brain. Brain Res. Bull. 21:425-432, 1988.
- WATERHOUSE, B.D. and WOODWARD, D.J. Interaction of norepinephrine with cerebro-cortical activity evoked by stimulation of somatosensory afferent pathways. Exp. Neurol. 67:22-34, 1980.
- WIESEL, T.N. and HUBEL, D.H. Single cell responses in striate cortex of kittens deprived of vision in one eye. J. Neurophysiol. 26:1003-1007, 1963.
- WILLIAMS, J.T., HENDERSON, G. and NORTH, R.A. Characterization of  $\alpha_2$ adrenoceptors which increase potassium conductance in rat locus coeruleus neurones. Neurosci. 14:95-101, 1985.
- WINSON, J. and DAHL, D. Action of norepinephrine in the dentate gyrus. II. Iontophoretic studies. Exp. Brain Res. 59:497-506, 1985.
- YOUNG, W.S. and KUHAR, M.J. Noradrenergic  $\alpha_1$  and  $\alpha_2$  receptors: light microscopic autoradiographic localization. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 77: 1696-1700, 1980.
- ZIEGLGANSBERGER, W. HERZ, A. and TESCHEMACHER, H. Electrophoretic release of tritium-labelled glutamic acid from pipettes in vitro. Brain Res. 15: 298-300, 1969.